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PROCEEDINGS 

[9:28 a.m.1 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Good morning. Ladies and 

gentlemen, I believe we'll get started. Mr. Reporter, we'll 

go on the record. 

As I said, good morning. The hearing will come to 

order, and today we will resume hearings in Docket Number 

MC98-1, considering the Postal Service request to initiate 

Mailing Online service. Postal Service Witnesses Plunkett, 

Seckar, and Lim -- I hope I'm pronouncing his name properly 

-- are scheduled to appear. 

Before we begin hearings today, I have a few 

procedural matters to resolve, nothing unusual, as we say, 

but participants have designated discovery responses 

provided by witnesses who have been scheduled to appear and 

testify today. 

Other discovery requests have been answered by 

witnesses who will not testify this morning and by the 

Postal Service as an institution -- I want to make that 

clear. 

Additionally there may be additional responses 

submitted after the close of today's hearings. I will allow 

designations of Postal Service discovery responses on or 

before March 1. We can enter that material into the record 

before or during the March 10 hearings to receive Intervenor 
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evidence. 

This week two motions were filed requesting the 

opportunity to conduct oral cross-examination on specific 

topics. First, I will address the Mail Advertising Service 

Association International motion to conduct 

cross-examination concerning the weekly and biweekly reports 

of market test activity. No written responses to this 

motion were filed. 

Mr. Bush, your motion does not provide any 

explanation of the type of information you were seeking. 

Would you please elaborate on the subjects that you wish to 

explore in cross-examination, please. 

MR. BUSH: Good morning, Mr. Presiding Officer. 

I think perhaps we can resolve this if I report 

some conversations I've had with Mr. Reiter on this subject. 

What we were interested in is there appeared to be some 

discrepancies between certain of the data on certain of the 

forms and other forms both internally to the biweekly report 

and between the biweekly reports and the weekly reports. 

Mr. Reiter has indicated that he has no objection 

if we continue to explore that subject through written 

cross-examination by interrogatories, and that is acceptable 

to me. So I actually am willing to withdraw my motion at 

this point. I think we have a resolution of it by agreement 

with the Postal Service. 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Am I to understand also to 

clarify the record here that there will be no 

cross-examination this morning, or are you going to do it 

all written? 

MR. BUSH: There will be no cross-examination by 

me this morning on the subject of the data reports. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Okay. Thank you very much. 

Mr. Hollies, that is acceptable to the Postal 

Service then; is that right? 

MR. HOLLIES: That's correct. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Good. 

Clearly it's important that the information 

collected in the Postal Service periodic reports on Mailing 

Online activity be understood and be part of the record for 

our decision. Therefore, I want to make clear that I will 

allow questions or discussions today concerning those 

reports that we just talked about, and I direct that those 

reports are part of the evidentiary record in this case, 

assuming again that you want to clarify it or any particular 

way that you want to do that. But I want to make that clear 

today. 

I will allow questions to clarify information 

provided by the Postal Service in its weekly and biweekly 

reports so long as the information does not concern the 

identity of mailers or the content of the messages sent 
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through Mailing Online. While questions on these subjects 

are proper, I must comment that I see no reason why these 

questions could not have been the subject of written 

discovery prior to these hearings, which goes to what you 

said, Mr. Bush, a minute ago, if you'll make sure that the 

written is taken care of. 

Now, Mr. Bush, you may have some questions of 

today's witnesses on these subjects. If these witnesses 

cannot provide satisfactory answers, I will allow you to 

submit focused -- I want to make this clear -- focused 

discovery questions designed to clarify the information 

provided in those reports, and I believe that's what you and 

counsel for Postal Service have agreed upon. 

MR. BUSH: I believe that is correct, Mr. 

Presiding Officer. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Okay. I want to make 

clear, though, that I will not extend the date for 

submitting your direct testimony. If necessary, you may 

revise your testimony to incorporate any subsequent written 

responses that you receive. 

MR. BUSH: Mr. Presiding Officer, as I indicated 

to Mr. Reiter in my conversations with him, this information 

was not necessary for the preparation of our direct 

testimony, and we were not intending to delay or ask for a 

delay. 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I appreciate that. I just 

wanted to make sure that if something came out today that 

you understood as well my feelings on that. 

MR. BUSH: Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: The second motion was filed 

by the Office of the Consumer Advocate. It requested that 

Witness Lim be instructed to appear to provide additional 

details concerning his preparation of a response to 

Interrogatory OCA/USPS-ST9-3. 

Yesterday I issued Ruling Number 22, which is over 

on the table behind the Postal Service counsel, granting 

that motion in part and denying that motion in part. My 

ruling was issued without benefit of responses from the 

Postal Service or other participants in order to allow 

Witness Lim to be prepared for questions at today's 

hearings. Intervenors and the Office of the Consumer 

Advocate are schedule to file the direct cases on Monday, 

February 8, and the more loose ends we can tie up today, the 

better it's going to be. 

Having said that, though, the Postal Service or 

any participant that wishes to contest that ruling, I'm 

ready to hear your arguments at this point. So before we 

move on, does anybody have any objections to that or any 

comments that they want to make at this time? 

MR. HOLLIES: I do have a comment I'd like to 
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make. We can appreciate that the Commission acted quickly 

in light of the fact that hearings were scheduled so soon 

after the motion. I have discussed the ruling briefly with 

counsel for the OCA, and in substance that ruling is very 

close to what we were going to urge orally here today. The 

numbers the OCA apparently believed were missing are those 

which are simply not available. That study has not been 

done. And we believe that questioning as to how and why the 

witness chose to quantify some things rather than others is 

something appropriate for cross-examination today, and I 

believe the witness will be prepared to respond to those 

questions. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Ms. Dreifuss, is that okay 

with you then under the circumstances? 

MS. DREIFUSS: I'd be of course very pleased to 

get whatever information from Witness Lim I can today. I'm 

concerned that the Postal Service hasn't been keeping 

detailed records of its POL expenditures. My interpretation 

of the Commission's opinion on the market test was that the 

Postal Service was supposed to be keeping these records and 

reporting them to the Commission in the event that the 

Commission decided to give Mailing Online perhaps even a 

share of what the Postal Service is characterizing as 

strictly Postoffice Online costs. Now I guess at some point 

the Commission will have to resolve OCA's understanding of 
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the opinion, but that was our understanding. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Well, we will at a later 

date do just that, but for the time being, unless there is a 

major objection, Ruling Number 22 will stand as issued. 

Now does any participant have any procedural 

matters to raise before we begin? 

Mr. Wiggins, did you have a -- 

MR. WIGGINS: I suppose this qualifies as 

procedural, Mr. Presiding Officer. We had propounded in 

Interrogatory PB/USPS-Tl-1 to the Postal Service, to their 

witness, in which -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Which witness? Make the 

record clear. 

MR. WIGGINS: Tl. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Oh, Tl. I’m sorry. I 

didn't hear. 

MR. HOLLIES: That would be Witness Garvey. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I didn't hear that. I 

apologize. I missed that. Go ahead. 

MR. WIGGINS: Subpart (c) of that interrogatory 

asked: What will be the cost to the Postal Service per 

dollar of MOL payments received by credit card? And the 

Postal Service, Mr. Garvey, objected on the ground of 

confidentiality and sensitive business nature of their 

answer. 
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Subsequently Mr. Hollies and I had conversations 

in the course of which the Postal Service offered the 

following stipulation in response to that question to avoid 

the difficulty of having information submitted under seal. 

And the stipulation is that the answer to that question is 

not more than 3 percent. And I'd like that entered into the 

record as though it were the interrogatory answer. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Any objections to that, Mr. 

Hollies? 

MR. HOLLIES: No, that's a correct description. 

We have agreed to stipulate that the amount paid for the 

subject of that question is not more than 3 percent. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Wiggins, do you want to 

make that part of the record now, or do you want to do it -- 

MR. WIGGINS: I think the articulation that we've 

just made -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: You don't want to make it 

written, and this is okay as far as the articulation is 

concerned. 

MR. WIGGINS: It'll be in the transcript, and 

that's good enough for me. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: That's fine. I just want 

to make sure that that was okay with you then. 

Are there any other procedural matters that we 

need to cover at this time? 
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MR. HOLLIES: Perhaps an informational one. The 

Postal Service in an attempt to simplify proceedings this 

morning did file conforming pages of testimony and other 

forms of mop-up yesterday. In the event that anybody has 

not had an opportunity to see those pleadings, we have 

placed copies on the table behind me. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you, Mr. Hollies. 

Anyone else? 

Okay. Moving right along, as we say then, Mr. 

Hollies, I believe you're going to be the lead role this 

morning; is that correct? 

MR. HOLLIES: That is correct. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: If you will introduce your 

first witness, please. 

MR. HOLLIES: The Postal Service recalls Mr. 

Michael Plunkett to the stand. 

Whereupon, 

MICHAEL K. PLUNKETT, 

a witness, having been previously duly sworn, was further 

examined and testified as follows: 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Well, Mr. Plunkett, as you 

said earlier, you're now moving around to first in the lead 

here, but since you're already under oath in this case, and 

your direct testimony is already in evidence, you look like 

you're ready to go a little bit here. 
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THE WITNESS: I think I am. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Have you had an opportunity 

to examine the packet of designated written cross that was 

available in the hearing room to you this morning? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: If these questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: I have a couple of minor 

corrections. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Please make them. 

THE WITNESS: In the response to Interrogatory 

OCA/USPS-T5-52, on the seventh page of seven, the 

interrogatory itself is broken down into a number of parts 
Pave 

and subparts. Looking about two-thirds down the page.6 

there's a paragraph that begins: "If these costs are 

somehow included." That paragraph should be offset and 

should be given the heading "V." 

A little bit further down there is a short 

response that reads: No. See my response to subpart "V." 

The heading that precedes that response should be "VI" 

instead of "1." 

Also, this package includes interrogatory and 

response from Pitney-Bowes, PB/USPS-T5-5. There is an 

attachment to that response that includes portions of an 
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Excel worksheet. The one that was in the package was 

correct the day it was filed, but yesterday we filed a 

corrected version which was part of what Mr. Hollies 

referred to earlier when he said we had filed some mop-up 

material. I've put a corrected version into this package, 

and it's ready to go. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Anything else, sir? 

THE WITNESS: That's it. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Any objections? 

Mr. Hollies, have these corrections been made to 

the copies and do you have two corrected copies that we can 

present to the reporter? 

MR. HOLLIES: The witness has them; yes. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Would one of you all care 

to -- 

MR. HOLLIES: We'll convey those to the reporter 

at this time. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. So what you 

will be getting, Mr. Reporter, will be two corrected copies 

of designated written cross-examination of Witness Plunkett, 

and I direct that they be accepted into evidence and 

transcribed into the record at this point. 

[Exhibit USPS-T5, Designated 

Written Cross-Examination of 

Michael K. Plunkett, as corrected, 
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was received into evidence and 
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oCAkJS&5--~~ to USPST-5, Exhibit B, page 1, Rota (1). 
a. lrhmabn systans casts ata $2.295.697. See USPS 

T-2,ExhiiAat29lfyou&notconM,pbawaxphdn. 
b. l l%aasecon6lmthatthenmdhlkrmtkn systernooetsnafamdtolnpall(a) 

abovewsmltuxmdk\the dcwhpmdof~Onllnesewlce. lfyoudonot 
-,@--ewwin. 

C. PtaaseexptainhowthetixedMorma%nsystemscostsrefenedtoinpart(a) 
above are to be racqvarad through premaRng fees from Maiii Online service 
aJ&cmri. 

d. Pbs8cimfHmthatthafixed’-systernscostsrefenedtolnpart(a) 
above WIN bacome InstlMional, rather than attributable, costs of tha Postal 
Service. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

OCARJSPS-TS-10 Response. 

a. k indiited in witness Lim’s testimony (USPS-ST-9) the ‘one-time’ information 

systems costs are now $11 .l Million. 

.- 
b. Confirmed that the tine-time costs presented by witness Lim were, or will be, 

incurred in the development of Mailing Online and Post Oflice Online. In the 

absence of empirical data that would allow a more detinitive diibution of tixed 

costs. the one-time costs that are shared between Mailing Online and the rest of 

Post Oftice Online have been albcatad using conservative planning assumptions. 

A3 a-~nsequence, witness Se&f&s estimates of unit information systedns costs 

maycontain~thatcouklmoreappropriatelybsdescribedashavingbeen 

caused by the development of Po&Offke Online. 

c. Thaone&neaxtsaremuchsmakthantheaxcaasofrevenuesovercnsts 

projacted for the Mailing Online experiment. Please see tba attached, 

d. Not confirmed. See my responses to parts (b) and (c). Moreover, the implication of 

the question, that one-time information systems costs will be treated as ongoing 
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institutionalcostsaftheP~lservics,conflictswiththecostestimatespresented 

bywitnessSedcar. WWtessSmAarqmadsallofUmecostsovertheexperimemtal 

~&iodonly. l?ieseastsarernonzakintostastartupaetsthaninstitutionelcosts. 

-- 
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OCMJSPST5-47. Please refer to your response to NOI No. 1, issue 1, at page 
6, where it states: 

Consequently, the Postal Service has chosen relatively modest discounts which 
assume that a small level of batohing and sort&ion depth will ba achiived. In 
fact, we expact that in most instances, the mail may be presorted more finely and 
dropshipped more deeply into the system than is necessary to qualify for the 
proposed discounts. 

a. Please provide the actual level of batching and actual depth of sort for Mailing 
Online volumes during the operations test 
b. Please provide the actual level of batching and actual depth of sort for Mailing 
Online volumes to date during the market test. 

OCAIUSPS-T547 Response: 

a. The Postal Service is in the process of summarking the requested 

information, and will file reports as soon as possible. 

b. Available data on the depth of sort will be filed wtth the regular reports that 

the Postal Service is required to file in conformity with the data collection 

requirements set forth in the Commission’s market test Decision (Opinion at 

4445). I further understand that the quality and quantity of data reported will 

improve with the incorporation of the Mail.dat utility into Mailing Online, which 

will moreover allow retrospective analysii of all market test mailings. (See 

also witness Garvey’s responses to OCMJSPSTl-71EL72.) 
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OCAiUSPST548. Please refer to your response to NOI No. 1, Issue 1, at page 
6, the relevant portion of whii is quoted in OCANSPST547. Please confirm 
that the data necessary to calculate the actual depth of sort 

a. for First-Class mail volume is tha level of presort (e.g., n&e. basic, 3digii, 
etc.) by job type, by paga count, by print site, respecgvefy. If you do not confirm, 
please explain, and identify all the types of data necessary to calculate the actual 
depth of qort. 

b. for Standard A mail volume, for pieces weighing 3.2985 ounces or lass, is the 
level of presort by job type, by page count by print site for regular and enhanced 
canter route. If you do not confirm, please explain, and identify all the types of 
data necessary to calculate the actual depth of sort. 

c. for Standard A mail volume, for pieces weighing more than 3.2985 ounces, is 
the level of presort by job type, by page count, by print site for regular pieces and 
enhanced carrier route pieces. If you do not confinn. please explain, and identify 
all the types of data necessary to calculate the actual depth of sort. 

OCANSPS-T545 Response: 

ac. Not confirmed. For all mailings that either meet existing minimum volume 

threshoids. or meet existing thresholds as a result of being’commingled with 

other documents, all that is required to determine depth of sort is the daily report 

of mail characteristics and the corresponding mailing statements. In the event 

that a particular mailing does not become part of a sufticiently large batch to 

have been presorted, such pieces are treated by Mailing Online software as 

single piece mailings, irrespective of the level of sortation they receive. WRh the 

eventual advent of the Mail.dat utflii, depth of sort informatjon for nonqualiiing 

mailings will also become available. (Sea also witness Garvey’s responses to 

OCAtUSPS-Tl-71872.) 
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OCNUSPST549. In his responses to OCAUSPS-T147c.d. and OCAAJSPS- 
T3-78a., witness Garvey saems to indiie that the information needed to 
calculate an actual average qualifying discount for MOL will not be available until 
‘mid-1999.’ Is this your understanding? lf not, when will depth of sort data by 
batch type (i.e., volumes by batch type by presort level) be available? 

OCAIUSPS-TQ49 Response: 

Witness Garvey in fact indicated that the next major release of Mailing Online 

software will be available in m&1999. My understanding is that this version will 

allow the collection of depth of sort data. This does not, however, mean that 

sufficient data will exist to draw con,clusions about “average” qualifying discounts 

at that time. Given the current procedural schedule of the Mailing Online case, 

the experiment may have barely begun in mid-1999. If so, it would certainly be 

premature at that time to expect to draw informed inferences regarding the depth 

of sort Mailing Online volume is likely to attain. 
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OCAAJSPS-T5-50. Please refer to your response to interrogatory @X/USPS- 
T537 and to witness Garveys response to interrogatory MASAILISPS-Tl-20b. In 
your response you suggest that average MOL charges for pm-mailing fees are 
likely to be lower than such charges under the sole existtrtg printer contract 
because the current printar is in a “hiih cost araa.” Witness Garvey indicates that 
the next three contracts will be ‘in the Chiio, Los Angeles and New York 
areas.. 

a. Do you believe that Chicago, Los Angeles, and New York are lower cost areas 
than the Boston area? If so what ls the basis for your belief7 
b. please identify all pots&al bcatbns for print sites that you would consider 
lower cost areas than the Boston area. Please explain why these locations 
should be expected to have lower printing costs. 

OCAIUSPS-TS-50 Response: 

a-b. I have not conducted any analysis of the relative costs of doing business in 

these or other metropolitan areas, and therefore have no basis for an informed 

opinion on these questions. I do note that the CPI-U for Boston in September 

1998 is 172.1, substantially higher than the average for U.S. cities. 
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OCIVUSPS-TS-51. Please refer to your response to OCAIUSPS-T5-48. Please 
answer the following questions for 1) mailpieces meeting the existing minimum 
volume requirements, and 2) mailpieces meeting the existing minimum volume 
requirements as a result of being commingled with other mailpieces. For 
purposes of this interrogatory, ‘level of presort” and ‘depth of sort” are both 
defined to be a vector of integers whose elements are the volumes of a mailing 
that qualified for the various available presort discounts (as shown on a 
Qualification Report), the order of the elements being from greatest discount to 
no discount. For example, the Qualification Report appearing at Tr. 6/1423 
reflects a “level of presort” or “depth of sort” of 10, 0, 0, 0 ,O, 0, 11. 
a. Please confirm that for MOL First-Class batches, the types of data necessary for 

the processing center computer to determine the level of presort are 
i. job type; 
ii page count; 
ii, address list ZIP+4 Codes, and; 
iv. ZIP Code tables for print sites. 

If you do not confirm, please explain, and identify all the types of data necessary 
to calculate the actual depth of sort. 

b. Please confirm that for MOL Standard (A) batches weighing 3.2985 ounces or 
less, the types of data necessary for the processing center computer to 
determine the level of presort are 

i. job type; 
ii page count; 
ii. address list ZIP+4 Codes, and; 
iv. ZIP Code tables for print sites. 

If you do not confirm, please explain, and identify all the types of data necessary 
to calculate the actual depth of sort. 

C. Please confirm that for MOL Standard (A) batches weighing more than 3.2985 
ounces, the types of data necessary for the processing center computer to 
determine the level of presort are 

i. job type; 
ii page count; 
ii. address list ZIP+4 Codes, and; 
iv. ZIP Code tables for print sites. 

If you do not confirm, please explain, and identify all the types of data necessary 
to calculate the actual depth of sort. 

d. Do you agree with the definition of “level of presort” and “depth of sort” given at 
the beginning of this interrogatory? If not, please provide rigorous definitions of 
these terms. Please confirm that the depth of sort for any particular batch will 
always contain some zeros because the Qualification Report includes all 
possible presort levels for letters and flats and for First Class and Standard (A). 
If you do not confirm, please define each of the presort levels appearing on the 
Qualification Report shown at Tr. 611423. 
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e. Please confirm that distributing batches to print sites does not cause any change 
in the depth of sort; i.e., the number of pieces qualifying for each discount would 
be the same whether depth of sort were determined for a batch before or after 
distributing to print sites. If you do not confirm. please describe all situations in 

-which distributing to print sites would cause pieces of a batch to lose qualification 
for a particular discount. 

f. In you response you refer to “a particular mailing [that] does not become part of 
a sufficiently large batch to have been presorted.” Does the MOL system sort 
Standard (A) batches of 200 pieces? Does the MOL system sort First-Class 
batches of 200 pieces? If not, why not? What number of pieces constitutes “a 
sufficiently large batch”? What was the rationale for choice of this number? 

OCAIUSPS-TS-51 Response: 

a-c. Contimed. However, as witness Garvey indicated, the processing center 

computer will eventually have the capability of merging documents with different 

characteristics. When this change is made, most of the job type information will not 

be necessary to determine depth of sort 

d. Yes. Confirmed 

e. Not confirmed. Distribution of customer documents to print sites will affect the depth 

of sort that the mailing will attain. The nature and magnitude of the effect depends 

on what is meant by ‘before...distributing to print sites”, and by the other documents 

that are present in the Mailing Online system. While I cannot describe all situations 

in which there would have been an effect, consider for example, a customer who 

submits a 400-piece Standard (A) mailing to Mailing Online, with 100 pieces going to 

each of four different 3digit areas, each served by different printers. This mailing 

has presumably satisfied all of the existing qualification standards for basic 

automation rates. However, when that document is subsequently distributed to the 
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four different print sites, four separate address lists are created and none of the four 

mailings would, under the existing DMCS, qualify for anything but First-Class Mail 

siogle piece rates. This assumes of course that the mailings in the instant case are 

not commingled with other jobs. Conversely, if one (or more) of the four loo-piece 

lists are joined with a larger mailing in the same 3digit area, then those pieces may 

qualify for discounts for which the original mailing would not have qualified. 

f. Mailing Online presorts all batches, and therefore all documents of which mailings 

are comprised, irrespective of the number of pieces within a batch. The response 

should instead have referred to a mailing that lacks sufficient volume to have met 

existing minimum volume thresholds. 
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OCAAJSPST5-52. Please refer to your rwlsed 
1510, filed January 14,1999. 

lespome to illtelqatory OCNUSPS- 

a. wbenoCAasksyouwbetherthe=9xedinfwmationsystemscoets-ofMOLWII 
becomeiWiMbnai,ratherthan WibuMk,‘areyouap&in9thede9nitionof 
‘attrlbutabk’ ahdated by the Comrnii in PRC Op. R97-1, pm-as. [401S- 
4019], i.e., 

[4016] In analyzing witness Panzar’s podlion. the . . 
~first~~ltis -tolblll 
lheomceptof-lewsttomarQlnaloost The . . 
Comm~~mhasreco9nizedsbroeDooketNo.R7l-ltbat 
marginal coats are the most important element of attributable 
cost. Over the years both the Senke and the Commission 
have also included specific fixed costs under the rubric of 
attributable. Further, the Commissiin has analyzed costs 
caused by the classes of mail and found other nonvariable 
costs to be attributable (the fkd portion of special delivery 
measengers,the9xedportionoftbeEagleAirNe3wo&,and 
the single subclass stop portton of a-, among others). 
The Commission has even deleted marginal oosts from 
attrtbutabk costs as in the case of the air transportation of 
parcel post to the Alaskan bush. In the latter case, the 
Commission found that the primary cause of those costs 
was the Service’s universal service obligation, even though 
the cost varied with the volume of parcel post being 
transported to the bush. 

[40171 The Commiiion is not prepared to depart from the 
position that attributable cost means costs which can be said 
to be reliably caused by a wbolass of mail or special 
senfba. Ma@natcoeta.bydeEnii,indudeonlythe 
&liilcoekoauwdbythelastunttofou@ut. Marginal 
c0stsareanimpoftantsdwtdatMbuWb a-mts,butthe 
Commissii cannot agree that marginal cost is all that is 
meant by the term %lrMWle.’ Untike lwwental ads, 
marginatcoetshavebeencentrattomiaoeconomiitheory 
forabnglime. TheframersoftheActknewaboutand 
oouldhaveusedtheoonoeptofmqinatoosk,buttheydii 
not. ThelanQlJaQeoftheAdrequiraathecomtnllto 
settateaforeaohsUbdasssothatitcovemcwen,batMbutable 
costandmakesarwsonabbooMb&intoallotheroosts. 
In interpreting this language the commii oontinues to 
believe that the authors of the Act intended ‘attributable’ to 
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mean mom than just marginal cost. lf thy had meant 
marginal cost, they wld have said so. 

WW Wrkhro up atbikrteMe oostkthemeansbywllii 
~Cofnmiimakeshdetenninationofareasonable 
ooMbuthtoaUrHJwawts. Allohr~an3the 
diit&we4entotalcoatandatMbuMeo3sts. All 
other torts are not the diirence between total cost and 
marQinalwst~~thecunmiideteminesthe 
reasonableness of a subclass’s conMwth to all ottw 
costs,ltmustuseatbibhbbcostasabaseandmarlcup. 

. . . 

[4024] The Commission’s calculation of attributable costs by 
subclass and service does not precisely conform to witness 
Panzar’s definitions of either marginal cost or incremental 
cost. However, they oome closest to being the incremental 
a&s associated with the subclasses and services taken 
one at a time. 

b. ti you agree with the Commission’s view that attributable costs should include 
the volume variable costs of a subolass plus the specific fixed costs of that 
subclass? 
i. If you disagree, state whether you reject the Commission’s articulated 

view of attributable costs. 

ii. lf you disagree with the Commission’s view of attributable costs, then 
state your deftnition of amibutabk costs. lndude in your discussion 
whether atbtbutable costs must indude the specific fixed costs of a 
SUbClSSS. 

iii. Is the definition given in subpart ii. of this interrogatory the one you 
appliedin~krgthe~tobemarlredupfor~purposeof 
recovering lnfonnation Systems a&s in MOL’s premailing, per impression 
fClO? 

iv. tf your answer to subpart iii. is negative, then state the definition of 
atibutable oosts you applied in determining the costs to be marked up for 
the purpose of determining the premailing. per impression fee for MOL. 

V. Did you indude any of the Iixed lnformatjon Systems costs in the cost 
base you marked up to de&ermine the premailing, per impression MOL 
fse? .: 

vi. H you excluded the specific tlxed Information Systems costs from the cost 
base you marked up to determine the premailing, per impression MOL 
fee, didn’t you deviate completely from the Commission’s articulation of 
attributable costs? 
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C. DoyouagreewiththaCommbsionthatinasmentPl~~~dosertobeing 
tbaattributabkaWofas&dasatbandomarginalcosts? 
i. nyouaOrsewiththhview,dayouapplyilindeterminingthecoststobe 

marked up for the purpose of detbrmining tha pramailing, par impression 
MOL fea? 

Il. lywd~~withthhview,then~whetherywmarkeduponlythe 
ma@nal costs of MOL to cakculata the pramailing, par imprassion MOL 
fee. 

d. Doyoua9raawialthaCommMa&thattbavdumavartableplustbeapacNc 
costsofasubdass~~~am&rtabb asts and that both should be 
addedtcgedherandmakeduptodetem&mthemtefofthesubdass? 
i. If you agree with tbii view, did you apply it in determining tha costs to be 

marked up for the purpose of determining the premailing. per impression 
MOL fee? 

ii. If you disagree with this view, then state whether you marked up only the 
marginal costs of MOL to calculate the pramailing, per impression MOL 
fee. I 

e. Please review a relevant holding oftha Commission in PRC Op. MC97-5, at 
page, 47 concerning the rawupmant of start-up costs of a proposed, new 
Packaging Service: 

The Commission has adjusted packaging service costs to 
rewver all start-up costs during the two-year lii of the 
provisional service. . . . Reliance on tha pa&aging service’s 
contribution to institubonal wsts for redovery of these direct 
costs is also an unacceptable approach, for two reasons. 
First, it would be inappropriate in principle to rewver an 
attributable cost from rwenuas that have baen earmarked 
for wntrtbution to Uta Postal SarvWs ins9tuttonal costs. 
Second, doing so in this instanca would reduce the 
institutional cost contribution of padcaging service to an 
unacceptably low level. 

i. 

ii. 

. . . 
III. 

iv. 

Haveywappliedthisapproachinyourmethodforsetb;ngratesin 
MCQEI? Please explain. 
Specifically, have yau kluded the start-up wsts for MOL in the 
attributable cost base to be marked up for the purpose of establishing 
MOLratas? Pleaseexplain. 
If you have not done so, have you rejadtad tha Commissiin’s holding in 
PRC Op. MC97-57 Please axplain. 
Is them any way to reconcile your answer to interrogatory OCA/USPS-T5- 
10 (revised January 14,1999) with tha Commiiion’s holding in Dodret 
No. MC97-57 Please explain. 
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V. whatlsthelrueoostowemQedMoLlfslarl-upooetsareincludedinthe 
-OOStStObOmlUkOdip? 

vi lsn1thetruefcostanmagefarbssthanthel25percentyouhave 
fmposedtf~upCOStSarehckrdedh~corbtobemmkedup7 

f. Phasctcompubyarranamwtoq~l,POlRNo.2,~~Portal 
Sefvkecorwidersthatfeesshouldbbasaionamrk~dthevolumevariable 
oa6tsofttm&mioe. Exhib8sAandBwtmdsm@edhomfomitywiththii 
view.’ wilh ihe view aflbulated by the &mm&ion al paras. [4018-18, and 40241 
dPRCOp.ROI-l.quotadinpsrta.abom. lndudeinyourcompartsonwhether 
yourvfewcanbe ff?WlEikdWithtlllS-S. 

OCARISPST8-82 Response: 

a. In my revised response I was not applying any particular definition of attributable 

cost. I was simpty pointing out that the fixed information systems costs will not become 
I 

institubonal, at least in the sense that instktional costs are paid for by all dasses of 

mail. 

b. In general, I agree with the Commission’s view of attributable costs insofar as it 

describes the Commission’s current definition of the term. However, I disagree with the 

notion that such attributable costs, which include fixed costs. provide the best basis for 

setting prices in all instances. See Tr. 2tW1-43; Tr. 5/1115. 1181-84. I would instead 

suggest that in many cases, partiadarly when dealing with new products and services, 

the use of tixed costs as part of the base to be matired up may produce problematic 

For instance, most new services inour soma startup costs. While the categories 

are not precisely analogous, these custs are, among the categories posited in this 

interrogatory, most dosely akin to speoKo-ftxed costs, and may constitute a large 

portion of the costs of the servios, especially during early. tow volume periods. 
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Dependingonthenatureofdemandforthe~,using~costsofthiskindesa 

basisforratamakingwillpmducaonaoftworesutts. lfdamandisprtcaela&c,basing 

pricesonanakind~definibjonof~wBIrswltinhiOher~,andmay 

suf5cientlydampandamandsuchthattha~appa&nntytothabastprica 

sanslbva usars. For the Postal Service, which vkws Mailing Online as an axtension of 

itsmandatetoprwideun&arsalacoassto&sb, ruchanapproschts 

inappropriate. If demand is inelastic, the product will more quickly racover its startup 

costs. However, once startup costs have been recovered, prices will ba higher than 

statutory criteria woukl utherwise warrant. t 

The foregoing highliihts a somewhat arbitrary diitinctibn between costs attributable 

to the Mailing Online experiment and costs attributabla to Mailing Online in general. If 

Mailing Online becomes a permanent sewice. the one-time costs fefemd to by witness 

Seckar will in effect ba sunk and will have no ongoing effect on future fess for Mailing 

Online. lt is un necessary and unfair to burden expsrimental usars of Mailing Online 

with casts that will provide banefrk to future usars of a permanent service In this 

‘regard,theGAOrecentlyrecognizbdthat’itnraynotbenasonebletoe*pectallnew 

productstobecnmaprotiMainthakaadyyears,bacausanawproductsganeraltytak~ 

several years to becume Mabliihed and recover thair startup c&a’.’ Of coursa, tha 

Postal Service cannot, in every casa. alter the design uf a sarvica to d&r infrastructure 

costs required for a pennanant sarvica until attar an exp&nant required to determine 

‘GAO Report on U.S. Postal Sarvica - Davelopmant and tnvantory of New Products. at 
4.20 (November, 1998)(GAO/GCD-9915) 
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OF THE OFFlCE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

thes8nrica’Sviabilily. Intheinstsnt~,thealtermtive~ldbetodevelopasyotem 

a*tschrre on a smaller scale that would serve the needs of the experiment, but that 

would be reptaced if a permanent dassll were sought. This would obviously 

increase the total development oosts oftha produd. Instead. tha Postal Service chose 

aryotema~whichwiBbescalaMetoa~~grePterthanwillbsneeded 

fortheexperiment. 

A too-rigid adherence to the pricing dictum articulated in the question could have a 

chilling effect on development of otherwise beneficial experimental services. The 

Postal Service could present every new product as a candiiate for permanent 1 

classification. As these products by definition lack empirical cost and revenue data, 

litigation of such cases would be problematic at best. Instead, the Postal Service has 

attempted to make usa of the alternative ratemaking procedures that allow for 

consideration of the unique circumstances that pertain to new products. 

In determining the costs to be marked up, and the resulting fee structure. I sought 

an approach that would satisfy the Postal Service policy goal of universal low cost 

access to sarviwa. white meeting a strtngent cost threshokl. 

c. ~kIamnatan~inPoaal~costing,myunderstanding~~tthe 

relationship between attributable, inaemental, and marginal costs varies considerably 

across subclasses. Thus I can provide neither an unqualii assent nor an unqualii 

diit : 

i. Seemy msponaetopartb. 
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RESPONSE of POSTAL SERVlCE WlTNESS PLUNKEll TO INTERROGATORlES 
OF THE OFFlCE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

ii. My fea proposal matIcs up printer costs, whii are similar to marginal costs, 

and variable inknmation systems costs, whii are roughly equivalent to average 

marginal costs. 

d. Seemyresponsastopartsbendc. 

e. i-ii. My approach for setting fees in thii docket is presented in my testimony. As 

tt&&3totheissueofattrktablecosts,mymsponse topartbofthis 

interrogatory is also relevant. 

iii-iv. My testimony reflects what is, in my opinion, the most appropriate approach 

in the circumstances of thii case. Thus I did not let this quote determine my 1 

approach in this case. See also my response to subpart v. 

Wmess Lim estimates start-up costs to be $11 .l Million during the experiment. 

k If these costs are somehow included in Mailing Online unit costs prior to markup, then 

revenues would increase by $13.9 Million. Cost coverage would not change. 

Furthermore, I do not believe that the cost contribution of Mailing Online would be 

unacceptably low if start-up costs are included using my projected revenues. I estimate 

thaf the cost coverage would be 116.2 percent in those &cumstancas. 

$,i. No. Seemy respomrtOSUbpaItV. 

f. See my response to part b. 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVtCE WtTNESS PLUNKEtT TO tNTERROGATORlES 
OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAAJSPST553. please refer to part a. of your revised answer (January 14.1999) to 

interrogatory OCANSPST51 0. 

a. ~~onatime~ofSll.lmPknyoursk#bmerdyaroundingafthe 
~~~~~~wt~inTabk2,cdwM3C~Tme~. atpage2of 

b. Amtheone4mecostsofSll.l milliithestart-upcix~ofMOL? 
c Arsthe~rtup~ofa~~areuniquely~byoffsrinethat 

sarvicainaementaloxtsofthat~? Hyouranswarisnsgativa,plaasa 
explaii. 

d. Are the start-up a&s of MOL part of the increrna ntal cc&s of MOL? lf your 
answer is negative. please explain. 

e. Are the incremental costs of a service (including its unique stat-l-up costs) 
attributable to that service? 
i. If your answer is negative. please explain your position. 
ii. If your answer is negative. reconcile it with the views articulated by the t 

Commission in paras. 1401616, and 40241 of PRC Op. R97-1. 
f. Are the incremental costs of MOL (induding its unique start-up costs) attributable 

to MOL? 
i. If your answer is negative. please explain your position. 
ii. If your answer is negative, reconcile it with the views articulated by the 

Commission in paras. 14016-16, and 40241 of PRC Op. R97-1. 

OCANSPS-T5-63 Responsa: 

a. Yes. 

b. Wwsses Lim and Sackar describe them as ‘one-time’ costs. 

‘c. Yes. 

d. To the extent that any costs of Maii Online wld reasonably be said to conform 

to the definition presented in part c, thay wouid be incremental to Mailing Online. 

Because Mailing Online shares equipment with Post Oftke Online, and generates 

Standard Mail (B) and First-Class Mail revenue, I would net agree that much of the 

costs identitied as Mailing Online startup costs are ‘uniquely caused’ by Mailing 

Online. 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVlCE WtTNESS PLUNKETT TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF THE OFFlCE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

e. While I am not an exped in cueting, my undemtanding is that, to the extent such 

coats can be measured. inawnenh I costs are caused by the existence of a service, 

and, in that ~~JIWZ, attributable. However, at&ibutablaoo&asmentionedinmy 

response to intwmgatory OCAIUSPS-T5-52. is a term of art with no precise 

economic meaning. 

f. Seemyresponsetopartsdande. 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WtTNESS PLUNKETT TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF PITNEYBOWES 

PSAJSPST55 pleaseconfirmthatbothpagealand2totheattachmentof 
wltneas Plunketrs rwlsed responre to OCANSPS-T-10 exclude 
kWterwsts0fthesortmportedbyMr..Se&arinhii 
calculat&nsofinaamama IWStS(SOO wortMaet3ofthemost 
reoantcakula6on)andonatime-systenlsa?sts. why 
were Utese oosts excluded? 

PWUSPS-T5-6 Response: 

Confirmed. In revising my response to interrogatory OCAIUSPS-T5-10, my focus was 

on showing that the revised ‘one-M Mailii Online systems costs were still well 

below the excess of revenues over costs projecled for Mailing Online. I did not update 

the other cost and revenue information to reflect witness Seckars later calculation of 

incremental costs because updating would not change this result. Attached is a revised 

page 1 of the attachment that includes witness Seclrat’s inserter costs. Including these 

costs also causes total revenues to increase by an amount equal to 1.25 times these 

costs. so that the excess of revenues over costs increases to 346.7 million. 

1 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WlTNESS PLUNKElT TO INTERROGATORIES 
OF PlTNEY BOWES 

PBtlJSPS-TS-6 Doyourecommendthatthe.lcentperimpressionfeecalledfor 
in proposed fae schedule 981 found at Attachment 82. page 1 of 
the Postal San&a Request should be inueasad to .21 cents? H 
not,WhYnot? 

PBAJSPS-Tsb Roaponaa: 

The Postal Sarvicak request includes a 0.1 cent per impression cost in the fee 

schedule, and is not subject to alteration except by the Board of Governors. However. I 

indiied in my revised response to Presiding OfFce#s Wonnation Request No. 2, 

Question 2 that, using the new information provided by witnesses Lim and Seckar, a 

par impression cost of 0.21 cants could be used. 

2 



MEVISED MSPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WllNE2S PLUNKEll TO PRESIDING 
OFFICER% lNFoRNAnoN m%uEsT No. 2 

- Janmy 14,1992 

RESPONSE: According to witness Se&r’s current estimates, the variable 

information system cust of Maitii Online cents for 1999-2000 am $0.0021 per 

impression. This estimate exceeds the adjustment factor added to printer costs 

in the fee proposal. Sea my testimony at page 6. lines 1 l-l 5. That factor was 

developed by rounding witness Seckar’s original estimate of the variable 

information systems cost ($0.0065) to the nearest tenth of a cent. Application of 

the same methodology to the new cost estimate would result in a per impression 

cost of $0.002. However, becausa the information systems cost adjustment 

factor is added with other costs prior to the application of a markup. the need for 

adherence to convention is less compelling in this instance. Therefore, an 

adjustment of $0.0021 could be used. 

- - 

.- 



RESPONSE OF UNlTED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WlTNESS PLUNKElT 
TO QUESTtON POSED BY PlTNEY BOWES AT THE HEARING ON 

NOVEMBER 18,1995 

Question (lr. 5/l 18970): 

Counsel for Pitney Bowes requested a correction to witness Plunkett’s 
attachment to the response to OCWUSPS-T5-37. 

Reeponee: 

Attached is a corrected attachment to OCMJSPST537. The original 

attachment inadvertently contained an extraneous digit in one of the volume 

numbers (11X17 volumes for 1999) that resulted in an overstatement of volumes 

and revenues. I would also point out that while my attachment refers to volume 

estimates contained in the testimony of witness Seckar (Ex. USPS2A. Table 4). 

I do not employ witness Seckar’s assumption that customers who would have 

preferred to print 11X17 spot color documents will instead print 85X14 color 

documents(See Tr. 5/l 055-l 059.) 



? 



MAILING ONLINE MARKET TEST UNIT COSTS 

Paper (per shoot) 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Does any participant have 

additional written cross-examination for Witness Plunkett? 

Three participants have requested oral 

cross-examination of Witness Plunkett: Mail Advertising 

Service Association International, Mr. Bush. Office of the 

Consumer Advocate, I believe will be Ms. Dreifuss, is that 

correct, this morning? And Pitney-Bowes, Mr. Wiggins. 

Does any other participant have oral 

cross-examination for Witness Plunkett? 

Okay. Well, hearing none, Mr. Bush, you take the 

lead this morning. 

MR. BUSH: Mr. Presiding Officer, I'm going to 

defer to Mr. Wiggins this morning. I think my estimate of 

the time that I will take with this witness and actually 

with the other witnesses too should be revised from moderate 

to light to from none to light. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Wiggins, if you don't 

mind, we'll move on to Ms. Dreifuss and follow up with you. 

MR. WIGGINS: That's absolutely acceptable to me. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. 

Ms. Dreifuss. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Good morning, Mr. Plunkett. 

A Good morning. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



1 Q Would you turn to your revised response to 
/- 

2 Interrogatory OCA/USPS-TS-10, Part B? It was filed January 

3 14th. 

4 A I have it. 

5 Q You state that the one time costs that are shared 

6 between Mailing Online and the rest of Post Office Online 

7 have been allocated using conservative planning assumptions. 

8 Who did that allocation? 

9 A I believe -- well, I am referring to the work 

10 presented by Witness Lim. I believe, in preparing his 

11 testimony, he was guided by information he received from the 

12 system architects working on the Mailing Online system. 

13 Q Did you have any part in the process of allocating 

14 costs, POL costs to MOL? 

15 A No, I did not. 

16 Q How did you know that the planning assumptions 

17 were conservative? 

18 A Well, I reviewed the testimony in its draft form 

19 prior to its being submitted. I had opportunity to talk 

20 about some of the planning assumptions that were included in 

21 the testimony with the witness and with the attorneys, and 

22 that is -- that was the basis for my forming that opinion. 

23 Q Could you turn to Part A of that -- I’m sorry, to 

24 Part A of Interrogatory 52, OCA's Interrogatory 52 to you? 

25 A I have it. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 
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Q You state that the fixed information systems' 

costs will not become institutional, is that correct? 

A Well, the response goes on to say at least in the 

sense that institutional is meant to refer to costs that are 

paid for by all classes of mail, and I believe that to be 

correct. 

Q So it is basically your position that the -- by 

means of the mark-up or the cost coverage, that MOL's fixed 

costs will be recovered? 

A Yes, that is correct. 

Q But it is true, as you state in your answer to 

Part E, that the cost coverage will no longer be the 125 

percent that you proposed, but, instead, would fall to 

approximately 118 percent, is that correct? 

A Well, I guess that depends on how one interprets 

the question. My interpretation of the question was, what 

would happen to the cost coverage if one were to include the 

fixed costs in the costs to be marked up? Given the pricing 

structure we have proposed, if you do that, you are then 

marking up those costs and, therefore, are not changing the 

cost coverage, you are making the total revenue and, 

therefore, the total contribution greater, but it would 

still be 125 percent of whatever cost basis you chose to 

mark up. If that was my -- if that interpretation of the 

question was correct, then you wouldn't be reducing the cost 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 
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Q Well, how do you propose that the fixed costs of 

Mailing Online be recovered? 
;* 

A As I have indicatedAmy testimony and my 

interrogatory responses, our proposal was to mark up the 

variable portion -- or the printer costs and the variable 

portion of the Postal Service's information systems' costs 

and that that would provide sufficient revenue to recover 

any additional fixed costs incurred in the development of 

Mailing Online. 

Q And that level of recovery would be 118 percent, 

is that true? 

A Given the assumptions presented in my response 

here, that would be correct. But I would point out that 

--I'll leave it at that. 

Q Could you turn to your response to Part B of 

Interrogatory 52, please? 

A Yes, I have it. 

Q At page 5 of 7. 

A All right. 

Q You state that once startup costs have been 

recovered, prices will be higher than statutory criteria 

would otherwise warrant, is that correct? 

A That's correct. 

Q What would prevent the Postal Service from coming 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 
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back to the Commission at the end of the experiment with new 

rates that excluded startup costs because they had already 

been recovered during the course of the experiment? 

A Well, I mean there is nothing that absolutely 

would prevent the Postal Service from doing so. The Postal 

Service is free to initiate any rate changes it deems 

appropriate. However, the Postal Service, as any 

organization would, has an interest in maintaining rate 

stability where possible, and then using that as a principle 

in determining rates. And, you know, for the purposes of 

this case, we believe a superior approach would be to 

reflect the fact that those are one time costs that will 

ultimately be sunk in the fee proposal as it is presented in 

the experiment, so that that will not be necessary in the 

event of a permanent classification. 

Q Is it your understanding that, at the end of the 

two year experimental period, the Postal Service could 

continue to offer Mailing Online as proposed in this 

proceeding without coming to the Commission for further 

action? 

A No, that's not. 

Q So the Postal Service will have to come to the 

Commission at the end of the experiment if it either wants 

to renew the experiment or ask for permanent rates? 

A That is my understanding, yes. But I would point 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 
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out that, again, the fact that the Postal Service will be 

required to submit a filing does not mean that the Postal 

Service will want that filing to include a dramatic change 

in the rates, either in a positive or a negative direction. 

The Postal Service, as I said, has an interest in 

maintaining rate stability where possible. So, the Postal 

Service has an interest in not presenting rates in an 

experiment that would have been dramatically altered in the 

event of a permanent filing. 

Q Well, if you propose rates, let's say, at the end 

of the experiment, to be offered on a permanent basis, you 

wouldn't necessarily have to drop the price dramatically, 

you could simply increase the cost coverage, couldn't you, 

to avoid that kind of -- that rate instability? 

A Again, the Postal Service, I suppose, can seek any 

cost coverage it deems appropriate for Mailing Online. I 

think there are some unique characteristics of this service 

that argue against a high cost coverage. So, while I may or 

may not be the witness who is lucky enough to recommend 

prices in a permanent case, based on my view of the product 

and costs, this is clearly one in which a high cost coverage 

is not appropriate. 

Q But, at any rate, at that point, at the end of the 

experiment, the Postal Service could weigh its options. It 

could decide to increase the cost coverage and maintain 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 
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rates at close to the level they are proposed for the 

experiment, or it could reduce them to reflect the fact that 

startup costs have been recovered, isn't that true? 

A Well, it could, but such an approach would be 

diametrically opposite to the Postal Service's reason for 

developing and presenting this product. I mean this product 

is designed to provide more or less universal access at a 

low cost to a very large number of consumers. That seems to 

me to be somewhat at odds with a high cost coverage. 

Now, again, there can be different views on that, 

but you are suggesting that the Postal Service is 

unconstrained when it comes back to present a case for 

permanent classification. My view is more that the way this 

product has been developed provides a form of constraint 

that operates on the Postal Service's pricing proposals when 

we get to the point where we are filing a permanent 

classification request. 

Q Well, you just mentioned that one of the Postal 

Service's objectives in offering Mailing Online is to give 

universal access to this type of service at a low price. 

If, at the end of the experiment, the Postal Service decided 

to propose somewhat lower rates to reflect the fact that 

startup costs had been recovered, it would further that 

goal, wouldn't it? 

A It would further that goal, but, again, at the 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 
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expense of another goal of the Postal Service, which I also 

said was to maintain rate stability where possible. Now, I 

understand there is a tradeoff involved, and what we have 

attempted to do in preparing this case is to make those 

tradeoffs in such a way as to meet both of those goals for 

the experiment and in anticipation of a future permanent 

classification. 

Q If the Postal Service, at the end of the 

experiment, decided to maintain rates at roughly their 

present level, and that presumes that the costs would 

warrant doing so, and if the cost coverage happened to be 

higher than proposed in this proceeding, customers of 

Mailing Online, for the most part, would not be aware that 

the cost coverage that they would be paying on a permanent 

basis was very different than the cost coverage they were 

paying during the experiment, is that correct? 

A I would imagine the customers would be completely 

indifferent. 

Q In the second paragraph of Part B of Interrogatory 

52, you state that it is unnecessary and unfair to burden 

experimental users of Mailing Online with costs that will 

provide benefits to future users of a permanent service, is 

that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q It was the Postal Service that chose the two year 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 
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Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



1 
- 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

recovery for the startup costs, isn't that correct? 

A Well, not exactly. 

Two years I believe is the limit on duration for 

an experiment. That forms a boundary over which the Postal 

Service is unable to go when determining the recovery 

period. 

If the Postal Service were completely 

unconstrained in setting a recovery period it would not have 

been two years. 

Q Is the Postal Service certain that it would have 

been improper to estimate the useful life of the hardware, 

the software, the network that's involved in offering MOL 

both as an experiment and eventually a permanent service and 

then pro-rating those costs over the useful life as opposed 

to the two year experimental period? 

A I am not, I don't pretend to be an expert in 

costing. I'll say that in my view that is a more rational 

approach to allocating those costs. However, because the 

Postal Service knew it was operating under a two year time 

constraint I don't believe those calculations were ever 

done, because they were not deemed a candidate for 

consideration. 

Q I know you are not a lawyer. Were you under the 

impression that there was a legal impediment to depreciating 

the equipment over its useful life? 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 
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A I was the witness in the packaging service case. 

I know what happened in that decision. 

The Postal Service, you know, while it may not see 

eye to eye with the Commission in every respect is not 

likely to send over a proposal that it knows is, for lack of 

a better term, dead on arrival. 

Q I am going to frankly admit that I am not that 

familiar with the details of the provisional packaging case. 

Did the Postal Service propose a two year recovery period 

during that case also? 

A I believe the recovery period that was proposed 

was five years. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Okay. I have no further questions. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you, Ms. Dreifuss. 

Mr. Wiggins? 

MR. WIGGINS: Thank you, Mr. Presiding Officer. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q Mr. Plunkett, I am Frank Wiggins here for -- 

A I remember. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Wiggins, you are going 

to have to pull your mike a little closer, if you will, 

please. 

THE WITNESS: Certainly. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 
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BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q In talking with Ms. Dreifuss, you responded to one 

of her questions by saying that the Postal Service's 

ambition for the MOL service was to provide access to the 

service to a very large number -- I think were your precise 

words -- of customers. Did I get that right? 

A Well, yes, although I don't think ambition was my 

exact word but -- 

Q No -- very large number. Those are your -- 

A I think that's correct. 

Q -- your exact words. Do you have an estimation of 

that number, that very large number? 

A I don't, no. I mean the testimony of Witness 

Rothschild contains information about the number and types 

of customers who might be candidates for use of Mailing 

Online. I don't offhand recall what those were. 

Q Do you yourself have an expectation that a very 

large number of customers will have recourse to Mailing 

Online? 

A Well, the product has been developed and designed 

in such as way that by definition millions of customers will 

have access to the service. If they choose to use it is 

another matter. 

Q It is that latter point that I am questing after 

and maybe I have not said it clearly. 
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Do you have an expectation of how many people will 

take advantage of Mailing Online? 

A Well, no. That is why we are conducting this 

experiment, to try to get a better idea of how responsive 

customers are going to be to this product. We don't know 

the answer to that yet. 

Q And you personally don't have any belief, is that 

right? 

A Well, I think -- I mean I am comfortable with the 

volume projections contained in Witness Rothschild's 

testimony that have been used in this case as providing an 

estimate, but as I have said, we are conducting this 

experiment to in effect validate that estimate and to 

determine whether or not it is close enough to what will 

actually happen to make this a viable product. 

Q Have a look at your revised answer to OCA Number 

10, would you, please -- number 10 to you, T5-10. 

A I have it. 

Q In the question itself it recites fixed 

information system costs current at the time that the 

question was asked of $2,285,697. 

In your response you corrected that to $2,283,697. 

Do you recall that? 

A It doesn't show up here because this is the 

revised version. 
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Q I don't have the earlier version. 

A Subject to check, I'll -- 

Q Subject to check. 

A I'll accept that, sure. 

Q And in your revised answer, you say that the 

one-time information system costs are now $11.1 million, is 

that right? 

A I believe that's the number in Witness Lim's 

testimony, yes. 

Q So that the in fixed information system costs have 

increased by a factor of many times? 

A Roughly five-fold. 

Q A little bit less than five, by my count. Do you 

know what caused that change? 

A My understanding is there was essentially an 

extensive redesign of the information systems architecture 

needed to support Mailing Online and that required a 

re-evaluation of the costs associated with that 

architecture. 

Q And this $11.1 million is not by your rate design 

recovered in the 25 percent markup, is that right? 

A No. It is recovered through the 25 percent 

markup. 

Q Is it marked up? 

A Those costs are not marked up on a per unit basis 
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but are recovered through the markup. 

Q And say again for me, you talked with Ms. Dreifuss 

about it a little bit, why you think it appropriate not to 

mark up that number. 

A This will require a somewhat lengthy response. I 

mean there are a number of reasons and I have attempted to 

put them into this interrogatory response. 

The most immediate is that these are one time 

costs. Fixed costs, as they are generally used in postal 

ratemaking, are recurring, fixed costs. They don't vary 

with volume but they reappear every year and therefore it 

can be considered an ongoing portion of the costs of a 

particular service. 

These costs are different. They are one-time 

costs. After the experiment if we were to file a case, 

those costs would be absent from the Postal Service's 

proposals if they are based on a prospective test year. As 

such, they would be completely excluded from consideration 

in determining a cost coverage. 

In my opinion that argues for excluding them in 

developing fees in this case. 

Another feature of this case in particular is that 

a significant portion of the total costs are directly passed 

from private businesses through the Postal Service on to 

customers. I presented a revised attachment to this 
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interrogatory that shows a net contribution for Mailing 

Online of $48 million. That number is calculated by 

subtracting the total costs of $194 million from projected 

revenues of $243 million. 

Another way you can look at those costs and 

revenues is by looking solely at the Postal Service's 

portion. The direct costs paid to printers are roughly $170 

million. Now if you subtract that number out of both sides 
VlLi~<~W- 

or out of both the m and denominator and 

calculating a cost coverage, what you find out is that the 

Postal Service gets about $68 million in revenue that it 

doesn't have to pass on to its printers. 

To produce that revenue the Postal Service is 

incurring approximately $22 million in direct costs. 

If you compare those numbers, there's roughly a 

three-to-one ratio of the revenues that will accrue to the 

Postal Service and the direct costs borne by the Postal 

Service. To my mind that argues for a lower cost coverage 

in this case because when you mark up the printer costs, 

none of that money goes to the printers. All of that money 

goes to the Postal Service, but because the Postal Service 

is not bearing any of those costs, essentially that 

incremental revenue has an infinite effective cost coverage. 

Q Does the Postal Service buy transportation from 

non-Postal Service entities? 
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A Certainly. 

Q And wouldn't the argument that you have just 

voiced to me apply equally to the amounts of money that the 

Postal Service pays to trucking firms? 

A Well, I mean I haven't looked at every single 
4.e 

product &which contract"a portion of the costs, but I'd 

venture a guess to say that in no other case do those 

contracted costs consume such a huge proportion of the total 

as they do in this case. 

Q So it is not a matter of principle here but of 

magnitude, is that right? 

A Not exactly. I'd just say that the principle in 

this case, even if it is generally applicable, becomes more 

of an issue because of the magnitude of the contracted costs 

in this case. You can apply -- I suppose you could do the 

same sort of calculation for any product, but I don't think 

you would produce such a startling result for any other 

product as you would in this case. 

Q You responded in sub-part -- what is now labelled 

as E-5 on page 7 of 7 -- 

A Is this OCA-52? 

Q OCA-52, correct. 

A Okay. 

Q That -- and let me just -- you talked with Ms. 

Dreifuss about this and I thought I understood it but you 
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made me confused. 

If one included the $11.1 million of fixed 

information service costs in the calculation of attributable 

costs and kept the revenues at the level that you have 

projected them to be, the effective cost coverage would be 

118.2 percent, is that right? 

A That was the intended meaning of that response. 

That's correct. 

Q Okay. So that if it were appropriate to include 

that, contrary to -- I mean you have explained why you think 

it not appropriate, but were the Commission to feel 

otherwise and determine that it was appropriate to include 

those costs in the amounts to be marked up, if revenue were 

not increased, the coverage would be as you have calculated 

here? 

A But if you included those in the costs to be 

marked up, then the revenue would increase. 

Q Okay. And what would happen in that case is that 

the price of the product would go up, is that correct? 

A Sure. On a per unit basis, that's correct. 

Q Sure. Because you are going to be charging -- you 

are marking up the amount by 25 percent, it goes straight to 

the customer. 

A Well, you are spreading that $11 million over a 

fixed number of units and that will have a small, but, yeah, 
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non-trivial per unit impact on the costs and, therefore, the 

revenues generated. 

Q Right. You have said to me that the fixed 

information service costs go up -- have gone up in the time 

in between the filing of this case and the time of your 

revised response to the OCA Number 10, it went up by a 

factor of roughly five times. 

A Yes. 

Q You had a colloquy with Chairman Gleiman the last 

time you were on the stand, and this is at Volume 2, page 

686, in which you say, in response to a question of his, 

"SO, since this project is less subject to having its 

contribution eroded by increases in costs over time, it is 

for that reason," and perhaps for some reasons, "less 

necessary to have a higher mark-up than would otherwise be 

the case." Do you remember that, would you like to look at 

it? 

A No, I remember it. 

Q Okay. Do you have the same confidence today, 

having seen a five-fold increase in the costs of fixed 

information services? 

A I think, if anything, that the effect of that 

increase proves the point I was trying to make in that 

instance. When I made that remark, I certainly didn't 

anticipate a five-fold increase in the fixed costs 
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associated with the products, and, yet, even with that, you 

know, huge increase in the fixed costs, the product will 

easily recover those costs. And I would also point out what 

I consider to be a central point in that colloquy is I said 

over time. And what I was referring to is the fact that 

over time -- well, over time these fixed costs disappear. 

But over time, the variable costs are subject to 

change. The Postal Service will enter into new agreements 

with new printers, and those will have an unpredictable 

effect on the variable costs of the service, but, as we have 

structured the fee proposal, when that happens, revenues 

will be adjusted accordingly, and, therefore, the cost 

coverage will not be eroded. 

Q And you say that the fixed costs will disappear. 

What we have seen is something dramatically different from 

that. What we have seen is that the fixed costs have 

increased dramatically. 

A Those are one time costs. In two years, if we 

come back with a permanent case, based on a prospective test 

year, those costs will not form a part of that case. Those 

costs will have, in effect, disappeared. 

Q Sure, I understand that two years down the road. 

But what about another six months down the road? Could this 

happen again? Might it be 66 or 55 million instead of 11, 

as it once was 2-l/2 and is now ll? 
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A Well, I mean we are at the point now where any 

substantive changes in the system architecture would have a 

devastating effect on our ability to provide the service 

when it is intended to be provided. So I can't believe 

there will be any substantive changes in the system 

architecture between now and the implementation of a 

nationwide service. 

Q But wasn't that also the case when you had fixed 

information system costs of $2.3 million? 

A No, I don't think so. I mean I think those were 

the best estimate that Witness Stirewalt could make at the 

time, but at that time, almost none of the costs were known 

and, you know, they were still working on developing a 

system. Now, most of that development work has progressed 

to the point where more of that costs are known absolutely 

and the portion that is not known can be predicted with, I 

would suspect, a much higher degree of reliability than was 

possible six months ago. 

Q So you didn't know what you were talking about 

when you said the costs were $2.3 million? 

A That was the best estimate I had to work with at 

the time. 

Q And what -- say again for me, what changed? 

A In the interim period there has been a 

reevaluation of the technical requirements of the system 
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such that a redesign of the system architecture was 

necessary. Based on those changes, new cost estimates were 

developed. As I mentioned a few minutes ago, we have gotten 

to the point now where a similar reevaluation can't really 

take place without placing the future or the near-term 

future of the product in jeopardy, so there won't be changes 

of that magnitude again during this experiment. I mean I 

probably shouldn't say absolutely there can't be, I am not 

the policy witness, and I don't work for New Businesses, but 

it is hard for me to believe they would countenance such a 

change at this point in the development of the product. 

Q Well, and you are not a systems design guy either, 

right? 

A Certainly not. 

Q So you aren't able to make an independent 

evaluation of the likelihood or improbability of, once the 

nationwide experiment gets underway, somebody discovering 

another systemic flaw that requires another massive systemic 

revision, are you? 

MR. HOLLIES: Objection, there is no foundation 

for that question that there was a massive flaw. 

THE WITNESS: That's what I was about to say. 

BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q Well, let me ask the witness one more time. Do 

you understand what changed that required the movement from 
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$2-l/2 million to $11 million in fixed information cost 

systems? 

A Well, as you just pointed out, I am not an 

information systems person, but, in general terms, I 

understand. My understanding is as the test was in its 

early stages, the people responsible for developing the 

system, based on information they were collecting at the 

time, determined that in order to meet the needs of a large 

number of simultaneous users and provide the type of service 

we thought was necessary to provide, they had to redesign 

the system architecture and change, you know, the planned 

equipment purchases necessary to do so. 

And as I also pointed out, we are past the point 

where that can really be done again. We are anticipating a 

conclusion to this case sometime in the next five or six 

months, at which time the Postal Service will need to be 

ready to implement a system. It is too late to make massive 
r&5&+ 

changes to a system that has just been M and expect 

to be able to do that. 

Q Is it fair to say, in your understanding, and I 

appreciate it is not a technical understanding, that in 

between the time of the $2.3 million estimate and the $11 

million estimate, somebody figured out that the $2.3 million 

system wasn't going to work, or wasn't going to work up to 

your requirements in terms of speed and access and such 
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like? 

A I mean that is a more specific kind of question 

that maybe Witness Lim would be better positioned to answer 

than I am. I didn't speak directly with any of the 

development team working on the product, and I can't say 

that they determined something was wrong or that it wouldn't 

work, and I am not able to answer that question. 

Q Well, do you think they just determined they 

wanted to spend more money? 

A I don't know why they would. But I don't know 

what they determined, I wasn't party to those meetings or to 

those conversations, or to those decisions. 

Q Is it equally the case that you don't have any 

reason to repose confidence in the conclusion that the $11 

million system will work? Do you have a sense of that? 

A My role in this case is not to evaluate the 

appropriateness of the system architecture. We hired an 

expert witness to do that for us. That is not my job there. 

Q And it proved out to be true -- you say that it is 

too late now to do another massive redesign of the system, 

correct? 

A If we hope to implement the product on the 

timetable we anticipate, it seems to me it is too late. 

Q So what happens in economic terms if the system is 

brought online nationwide and it doesn't work? 
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A I don't know what you mean by in economic terms. 

If the system doesn't work, customers will attempt to use 

and will become frustrated by it, and many of them will not 

return. There is no -- you know, if there is an economic 

term for that, it escapes me right now. 

Q Well, it is called failure, isn't it? 

A Well, I didn't know that had a precise economic 

meaning, but -- 

Q It does now. 

A That is a term you could use. 

Q Okay. And what happens to the $11 million if 

there is such failure? 

A Well, that is a question that I can't answer. I 

mean I don't know to what extent that equipment could be 

used for other products that might not fail. It is 

impossible for me to answer that question. 

Q To the extent that there's $11 million worth of 

stuff -- the software can't be used for anything else, 

right, you know that? 

A No, I don't know that. I mean some of that 

software is off the shelf software that may have other uses. 

I don't know the answer to that question. 

Q The WordPerfect software, for example, could be 

used other places? 

A Well, not just that, I mean I believe there's 
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Q Have you investigated those uses? 

A No, I am confident that the product will go 

forward when it is expected and that there will no need for 

us to look for other uses. 

Q But to the extent that those component parts of 

Mailing Online don't have comfortable other uses within the 

Postal Service, that portion of the $11 million will have to 

be borne by other users of Postal Service products, is that 

your understanding? 

A Well, again, this is -- you are asking a 

hypothetical question about something that I haven't spent 

any time considering. But I will say this, I mean the 

Postal Service is certain that its customers need, want and 

expect to have access to Postal services via the Internet, 

and whether it is Mailing Online or some other forum, there 

will be a product that meets those needs. 

Now, can I say with absolute certainty that, in 

the situation you have posed, that, you know, equipment that 
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is not usable by Mailing Online could not be used by some 

such product, that is not knowable to me. But I will say 

without hesitation that there will be a product that seeks 

to meet those customer needs, whether it is this one or some 

other one down the road. 

Q There is a product out there on the market today 

that provides some of the services at least that Mailing 

Online will provide, is there not? 

A There are probably more than one. 

Q Are you familiar with the Pitney-Bowes product? 

A In general terms. I have never used it and 

haven't really looked at it, but I know that they have one. 

Q So that the world will not be an absolutely poorer 

place in terms of Internet hybrid mail service if the Postal 

Service doesn't provide Mailing Online? 

MR. HOLLIES: Objection. Having established that 

this is beyond the competence of the witness and beyond the 

scope of his testimony, counsel is proceeding to inquire 

further and I object. 

MR. WIGGINS: I am trying to understand the extent 

of his knowledge, Mr. Presiding Officer. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Plunkett, I am little 

unclear of the extent of your knowledge right now. 

THE WITNESS: Me, too. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: So I am going to overrule 
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the objection. Try to answer to the best of your ability at 

this particular point. Don't get into the legal 

technicalities. Just stick with the technical aspects that 

you have talked about because you have talked about 

technical issues here. You have talked about a lot of 

things, so stick with that. 

THE WITNESS: I mean if you are asking do I think 

that the world would be a poorer place absent Mailing 

Online, well, I mean I don't want to get too dramatic but I 

think it would be. Mailing Online seeks to serve a 

different set of customers with different needs than the 

product that Pitney Bowes offers. 

Now if those customers did not have Mailing 

Online, some of them might turn out to be satisfied by 

Pitney Bowes' product or some competing product, but my 

belief is that a significant number would not be and would 

therefore be worse off. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Wiggins, I think that 

is a fair answer and we need to move it on now. 

MR. WIGGINS: Absolutely, Mr. Presiding Officer. 

BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q You explained in an answer to an earlier question 

of mine or perhaps it was Ms. Dreifuss's question how one 

would calculate the overall contribution of Mailing Online 

to the Postal Service, do you recall that? 
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A Uh-huh. Yes, I do. Sorry. 

Q That calculation is vitally dependent on the 

volume of Mailing Online usage, isn't it? 

A Well, it is affected by it, certainly. 

Q Well, if volume were significantly smaller than 

what is projected, the contribution would be significantly 

less, isn't that right? 

A Well, in absolute terms, yes. 

Q And there is some point that we could calculate at 

which the volume would not be sufficient to defray the $11 

million in fixed information service costs, isn't that 

right? 

A Well, of course. 

Q Theoretically. 

A Sure. 

Q Yes, and do you have -- are you confident that the 

volumes will not fall to that level? 

A Yes. 

Q And what is the basis for that confidence? 

A Well, the only quantifiable or verifiable basis I 

have is the work done by Witness Rothschild that formed the 

basis for the volume and revenue projections in this case. 

I have not seen anything that would make me think 

those are overly optimistic or overly pessimistic and until 

we have had some experience in the experiment I would be 
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reluctant to question those estimates. 

Q Do you know whether the price points used in Ms. 

Rothschild's survey were the same as or very closely similar 

to the price points at which the service is being offered 

today? 

MR. HOLLIES: Objection. We are straying rather 

far from the scope of this witness's testimony. Witness 

Rothschild's estimates and their validity were the subject 

of previous hearings. Witness Rothschild is not here today, 

is not scheduled to be here today. 

Moreover, Witness Rothschild's estimates in no 

sense played a part in the material filed by this witness on 

January 14, which is the subject of these hearings. 

MR. WIGGINS: I asked only whether he was -- he 

had knowledge, Mr. Presiding Officer. He said he relied 

on -- the only basis for his confidence in volume is Ms. 

Rothschild, and I am just asking him if he is familiar with 

one aspect of her survey. It's a yes or no question. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: In your response you did 

reference Ms. Rothschild's testimony that you are -- excuse 

me. not her testimony but -- yes, her testimony that you 

relied on it, did you not? 

THE WITNESS: In my verbal response? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Yes. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I did. 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: So in my opinion, let's 

answer this either with a yes or a no at this point and 

we'll move this on. 

THE WITNESS: Could you repeat the question? 

MR. WIGGINS: Sure. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Do you want it read back or 

can you repeat it? 

MR. WIGGINS: I can say it. I can't promise it 

will be exactly the same but it will be close. 

BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q Are you aware of the fact that the price points 

used in the Rothschild survey were different from the prices 

at which the service is being offered today? 

A Well, I mean there are possibly a number of 

reasons for that. I mean Witness Rothschild was asked to 

estimate an average price. What we have right now is one 

printer. Ultimately we will have on the order of 20 

printers and that one is unlikely to be representative of 

the average when we have a nationwide service, so I don't 

know that Witness Rothschild's price points are -- I don't 

know that the existing prices we are using in the market 

test are a valid point of comparison with Witness 

Rothschild's price points. 

Q But it's the prices that you are using in the 
+e,+ 

market -tee&e and will be using if you have your way in the 
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experiment that will determine volume, isn't that right? 

A That's right, but when we are into the experiment 

we will have between 10 and 15 printers and that one printer 

we have now will be a relatively small subset of the 

printing work that will be done for Mailing Online during 

the experiment, and again, it is not clear to me that the 

single printer that we have now is more representative of 

what the average will be than Witness Rothschild's price 

points, so I would not change my opinion based on experience 

with a single printer until we have gone farther into the 

experiment and contracted with some other providers. 

Q In your answer, and I am again looking at OCA 

Number 52 to you -- do you have that? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q In subpart (c) (ii) -- up at the top of page 7 of 

7 -- 

A Yes. 

Q -- you say tVYour fee proposal marks up printer 

costs, which are similar to marginal costs." Can you 

explain that to me? What do you mean by that? 

A Well, the printer costs stipulate an exact per 

unit charge to the Postal Service for every type of document 

that they will be called upon to print, so at the margin 

that is exactly what one of those units costs the Postal 

Service, so they are therefore the marginal costs of 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

OFF 2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

providing the service. 

Q And variable information system costs -- I take it 

you are saying which are roughly equivalent to average 

marginal costs? 

A Right. 

Q Explain to me your understanding of the difference 

between marginal costs and average marginal costs? 

A If I had it to do over again, I would probably 

just say average costs but I mean essentially information 

systems costs are variable but they are not variable on a 

per unit basis so to estimate what the per unit variable 

information systems costs are we project what those 

information systems costs will be and divide by the 

projected volume and in this case impressions, and from that 

produce an average variable information systems cost per 

unit. 

Q When you say that variable information systems 

costs do not vary by unit, can you explain your thinking on 

that for me? 

A Sure. If a customer orders 100 pieces of Mailing 

Online volume, they will pay the printer a specific 

amount -- let's call it "x." If that same customer instead 

ordered 200 pieces through Mailing Online, they would pay 

the printer "2x" -- those costs vary directly in proportion 

with volume. Well, that 100 piece change in that customer's 
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order probably has no measurable impact on the information 

systems costs that accrue to the Postal Service in that 

case. 

However, for the purposes of pricing the product, 

we have estimated what on average the information costs 

associated with a Mailing Online impression will be and have 

structured the fee proposal based on that average. 

Does that help to clarify? 

Q Well, I am not sure I fully understand it. Yes, 

clarifies your thinking. I am not sure I agree with you. 

The movement from 100 to 200 pieces causes, for 

example, doesn't it the requirement of more computer storage 

capacity? If it is a nonmerge piece, you are going to have 

to store in the mind of your machine 200 documents rather 

than 100 documents, are you not? 

A I don't believe that is the case, but I am not an 

expert on how the system works technically. 

You said an additional 100 pieces of a nonmerged 

document? 

Q That's correct. 

A No. I don't believe you store -- I don't believe 

you store twice as many copies, but I am not certain. I 

mean its a single document that would get printed 200 times 

instead of 100 times. 

Q No, no. By nonmerged I mean that instead of 
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having a mailing list file and a document file you have only 

a document file. 

A Well, you have to have a mailing list file 

Q Is that your understanding? 

A I believe that is the case. 

Q In an answer provided by Witness Seckar to an OCA 

Interrogatory TZ-20, he was asked whether the unit 

attributable information system cost for MOL including 

startup costs would be .0041 dollars, or .41 cents. 

MR. HOLLIES: Excuse me. Could you tell me which 

one that is again please? 

MR. WIGGINS: Yes. It's T2-20. 

MR. HOLLIES: Propounded by? 

MR. WIGGINS: The OCA. 

MR. HOLLIES: Thank you. 

MR. WIGGINS: And the question sort of asks 

shouldn't that be the amount that is recovered per 

impression. He answered: Moreover, this presentation of 

costs is not meant to suggest that one pricing method or 

another should be undertaken. Such a decision is better 

made by Witness Plunkett. 

BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q What do you think, Witness Plunkett? Would it be 

better to charge .41 cents per impression than the .1 cent 

that is the formal proposal of the Postal Service? 
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1 I know you can't change the proposal, but would it 

2 be economically better? 

3 A No, it would be worse. 

4 Q Why is that? 

5 A Well, for the reasons I've presented in my revised 

6 responses. In this case, again those are one-time in effect 

7 startup costs to the Service, and I've spent a good portion 

8 of the last hour explaining why I don't think it's 

9 appropriate in this case to mark those up. 

10 Q I'm sorry. Maybe I didn't make myself clear. I'm 

11 not talking about marking them up. I'm talking about 

12 changing the per-impression cost. You've advocated -- 

13 A If you do that, given our pricing proposal, you 

14 would be marking them up. 

15 Q Your testimony is that the .l-cent-per-impression 

16 fee -- you still advocate that, don't you? 

17 A That's the proposal; yes. 

18 Q Do you advocate it? 

19 A Yes, that's our proposal. 

20 Q Okay. And that is meant to cover the fixed 

21 information system cost; correct? 

22 A It's meant to provide sufficient revenue to 

23 recover all the costs associated with Mailing Online; yes. 

24 Q Well, no, no. The .1 cents doesn't recover all 

25 the costs associated with Mailing Online. It recovers a 
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particular category of cost, does it not? 

A It represents a particular category of costs, but 

that per-unit charge in addition -- in combination with the 

other portions of the fee, for lack of a better term -- is 

intended to provide sufficient revenue to recover all the 

costs associated with Mailing Online. 

Q Isn't it your testimony that that is designed to 

recover the fixed information service cost? 

A Could you repeat that? 

Q Sure. Isn't it your testimony that the 

.I-cent-per-impression fee is meant to recover fixed 

information system cost? 

A No, it's not. 

Q It's just -- what's the purpose for that .l cents? 

Where did you find that number? 

A In Witness Seckar's original testimony, he 

estimated the per-impression variable information systems 

costs to be I believe six 1OOths of a cent. In my fee 

proposal I was seeking a way to include those costs in the 

fee. Since we were basing our fees on the printer costs 

times a markup, I determined the best way to do that was to 

include a per-impression charge on top of the printer 

charges. To conform with existing convention, I rounded 

Witness Seckar's six 1OOths of a cent up to one-tenth of a 

cent and assessed one-tenth of a cent per-impression charge 
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in calculating the fees for the service. 

Q I'm sorry. I misspoke -- 

A But they were not intended to recover fixed 

information costs per se. 

Q I'm sorry. I misspoke, and I -- if I confused 

you, I apologize. I said "fixed," and I meant "variable." 

Is the .l cents in the proposal intended to cover variable 

information system costs? 

A In effect, yes. I'm not sure I would describe it 

in that way, but, I mean, that's the general effect of 

having that fee in there. 

Q And you say that you got there by looking at 

Witness Seckar's calculation of the cost of variable 

A .006. 

Q . 006 dollars -- 

A You're right. 

Q 6 cents; correct? 

A Yes, you're right. 

Q . 6 cents. 

A That's right. 

Q Six-tenths of a cent. And 

available estimate of those costs? 

information systems at .06 cents per impression. 

is that stil 1 the best 

A Well, Witness Seckar revised those estimates in a 

recent filing. 
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1 MR. HOLLIES: Excuse me, Mr. Presiding Officer, 

2 but before we further confuse the record, perhaps it would 

3 be noting -- be worth noting that it was six 1OOths of a 

4 cent. 

5 MR. WIGGINS: That's correct. I misspoke. And 

6 what is -- 

7 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Excuse me, Mr. Wiggins. 

8 Mr. Reporter, are you clear on that as far as the 

9 record's concerned? 

10 THE REPORTER: Yes, sir. 

11 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. 

12 Sorry, Mr. Wiggins, go ahead. 

13 MR. WIGGINS: The testimony is very clear on it, 

14 Mr. Presiding Officer, even though I prodded it. 

15 BY MR. WIGGINS: 

16 Q And what is the current best estimate of those 

17 costs to your understanding? 

18 A I believe it's 21 one-hundredths of a cent. 

19 Q And that is for the variable component of 

20 information service cost. 

21 A I believe that's the number. 

22 Q Do you have a number for all information service 

23 cost? 

24 A I think I saw one in an interrogatory propounded 

25 to someone else, but I don't remember what that was. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 
- 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q But you remain persuaded that one-tenth of a cent 

remains the best fee to be associated with the 25-percent 

markup of printer costs in order to derive customer costs of 

Mailing Online participation; is that right? 

A Well, I -- excuse me for a minute. 

Again, I mean, I'll go back to what I've said 

before, I mean, the proposal was for a tenth of a cent. I 

have not seen anything yet that causes me to say we should 

change that proposal. 

Q Thank you, Mr. Plunkett. 

MR. WIGGINS: I have no further questions, Mr. 

Presiding Officer. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Is there any followup, Ms. 

Dreifuss? 

MR. WIGGINS: She actually hasn't gone yet. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I don't want to go ahead of Mr. 

Bush. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Bush? 

MR. BUSH: I have nothing, Mr. Presiding Officer. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I do have one -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I am glad I have a loud 

voice. Go ahead, Ms. Dreifuss. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Thank you. 

FURTHER CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 
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Q I do have one clarification. The exchange you 

just had with Mr. Wiggins reminded me of it. Could you look 

at your answer to -- it was filed on January 14, the revised 

response of Postal Service Witness Plunkett to Presiding 

Officer's Information Request Number 2. And could you -- 

about halfway down your answer you give a unit cost, and I 

believe you might have left a zero out. Could you check 

that and tell me if that's true? 

A That was Presiding Officer's Informational Request 

Number 2? 

Q Right. You filed the revised response on January 

14. It consisted of a revised response to an OCA 

interrogatory and to Question 2 of the Presiding Officer -- 

Officer's Information Request Number 2. That response 

follows your revised response to the OCA interrogatory. 

A I can't seem to locate that. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: What is that again, Ms. 

Dreifuss? 

MS. DREIFUSS: It's part of the revision that 

Witness Plunkett just filed. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: To the POIR. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Yes. I think counsel for the 

Postal Service might be able to present that to the witness. 

MR. WIGGINS: I'm sorry, Mr. Presiding Officer, 

which portion of that are we looking at? 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: That's what I'm trying to 

clarify right now, Mr. Wiggins. 

MS. DREIFUSS: It's about halfway down the page, 

about halfway down, Mr. Plunkett's response. 

MR. WIGGINS: Thank you, Mr. Presiding Officer. 

MS. DREIFUSS: And he gives a figure of .0065 

dollars. And I believe he may have left a zero out. 

THE WITNESS: You're right, that should be 00065. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Okay. Thank you. 

THE WITNESS: That's correct. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Is that all you have, Ms. 

Dreifuss? 

MS. DREIFUSS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: One moment, please. 

Is there any followup now? 

MR. WIGGINS: An inquiry, Mr. Presiding Officer. 

I have just picked up from the table the revised attachment 

to revised response of Mr. Plunkett to Interrogatory 

OCA/USPS-T5-10, and PB -- and also a response to 

Interrogatory PB/USPS-TS-5. And as I look at the table 

which is a revision -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: This is the corrected 

version, to clarify the record? 

MR. WIGGINS: I can't tell you that, because I 

can't read it. They have highlighted the portions that are 
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revised in a fashion that makes them illegible. I wonder if 

you could inquire of the Postal Service whether they have 

some other copy of this that would permit somebody to read 

it. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Hollies, do you have a 

clean copy that we can at least clarify the record for? 

MR. WIGGINS: This one's better than this one. 

May I have just a moment to look at the document 

and determine whether I can read it? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Certainly. By all means. 

MR. WIGGINS: Thank you very much. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Reporter, do you have 

copies of the corrected cross-examination? 

THE REPORTER: Yes, sir. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: You might want to glance, 

if you still have it, at T5-5 to make sure it is a legible 

copy. If it's already been sent there, we can -- 

MS. DREIFUSS: Commissioner LeBlanc? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: One moment, Ms. Dreifuss. 

We can double-check that and/or get it back. 

I’m sorry, Ms. Dreifuss. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I thought me Plunkett might have an 

original printout of that table which might make the best 

copies of all. 

THE WITNESS: I have an original that -- 
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MS. DREIFUSS: Oh, okay. 

THE WITNESS: That I'd be happy to provide Mr. 

Wiggins. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Okay. Let's see if Mr. 

Hollies can double-check this for us right now just one 

moment. 

Mr. Hollies, have you found it yet or not? 

MR. WIGGINS: Mr. Presiding Officer, the second 

copy that Mr. Hollies gave me I can make out. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Well, I'd like to not just 

make it out. I want to make sure that it's as clear as we 

can get a copy here at this particular point. If we have 

to, we'll take Mr. Plunkett's and make some copies and 

submit it for the record. But I do want to make sure that 

everybody's on the same sheet of music here. 

MR. WIGGINS: I appreciate it. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Hollies. 

MR. HOLLIES: This copy, which was submitted to 

the reporter, is only slightly more legible than the one Mr. 

Wiggins started with, and we can improve the situation, and 

ought to. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I do want to make the 

record clear. I believe Mr. Plunkett said he's got the 

original. Is that correct? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I do. Perhaps at the break we 
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can make sure that the right pages are in this set. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: If you'd like, I can have 

one of the staff go run some copies for you here, and then 

you can insert it, if that would be a help for you, so we 

can move this along. 

MR. BUSH: Mr. Presiding Officer, I think we also 

need to be careful that even if we get a better copy from 

Mr. Plunkett, when it's Xeroxed and reproduced in the 

transcript, we may run into the same problem, which is I 

think the problem is that you're running a copy of a shaded 

area, and the shaded area tends to blot out the numbers that 

are in it. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I understand that. So what 

I'm going to do at this point is -- 

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry, Mr. Presiding Officer. I 

have copies with lighter shading that may photocopy better. 

They weren't filed because the lighter shading does not 

highlight as well, but if they'll provide a better basis for 

photocopying, I can provide that. 

MR. HOLLIES: I think the problem is simply 

multiple generations of copies, and we don't live in a world 

where greyscale is well tolerated by copiers. If we start 

with these, even a couple generations of copies will still 

be quite legible. So if I put these physically in the set, 

I think we'll be done. 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Well, let's do this. Let's 

go ahead and take a ten-minute break right now, or make it 

15, make the copies if you will. I believe you know the 

staff back there pretty well, Mr. Hollies. If you will get 

together with Mr. Wiggins, Mr. Bush, and Ms. Dreifuss, all 

please make sure that the copies are legible, everybody's on 

the same sheet of music, the full designation set is as we 

talked about before, if it is acceptable by all parties, 

then we can move along. But let's clarify the record and 

make sure it's all done. So we'll take 15. 

[Recess.] 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Back on the record. As we 

last stepped out here, Mr. Wiggins was complaining about an 

unclear copy. I want to make sure that all attorneys, as 

well as the witness, are on the same sheet of music. So, 

Mr. Hollies, it is my understanding that you have at this 

point run the clear copies, made them part of the 

designations. The reporter now has two clean copies, is 

that correct? 

MR. HOLLIES: That is correct. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Wiggins, you have no 

complaints at this point, is that correct? 

MR. WIGGINS: I do not. We are legible. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Bush. 

MR. BUSH: No complaints. 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: And I believe, Ms. 

Dreifuss, you said you are going to trust everybody. 

MS. DREIFUSSS: I certainly do. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: All right. Okay. Mr. 

Plunkett, have you taken a look at the redefined, if you 

will, or changed designations, and do you feel comfortable 

with those at this point as well? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I do. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Okay. Good. Now, Mr. 

Wiggins, is that all that you had as far as your cross -- I 

mean recross? 

MR. WIGGINS: Mr. Plunkett offered me off the 

record an explanation for what occasioned this change, and I 

think the record might benefit from having him say that on 

the record. If you would, please, Mr. Plunkett? 

THE WITNESS: Well, in response to an 

interrogatory, I believe Witness Lim changed a small 

component of his cost testimony, which, in turn, caused a 

minor change in Witness Seckar's testimony and I believe he 

refiled -- or filed an amendment to an earlier filing, and 

Witness Seckar's change had a minor change on my projected 

revenues amounting to about $10,000 during the experimental 

period, and the revised table was just presented to clarify 

the effect of that change. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: That's fine. Thank you 
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very much, Mr. Plunkett. 

Is there any other follow-up recross? I will call 

to make sure the record is clear here. Everybody is all 

right here? Okay. 

I have got a question and then we will open it up, 

see if any other Commissioners have a question for you, Mr. 

Plunkett. I am a little bit confused, to put it mildly, in 

one respect, because you talked about in your colloquy with 

Mr. Wiggins about you -- I believe it was Mr. Wiggins, where 

you said we are almost past the point now to change the 

costing-slash -- I am going to take that to mean the volume 

figures. Is that -- did I misunderstand? 

THE WITNESS: Well, that wasn't what I meant to 

say. What I meant to say was that we have gone past the 

point where we can consider any drastic changes to the 

system architecture that has been proposed, because a 

development has progressed under the set of assumptions that 

are embodied in Witness Lim's testimony. Were those 

assumptions to suddenly change because of a significant 

alteration of the system architecture, then we would be 

hard-pressed to meet the needs of the existing schedule. 

I didn't mean to imply that nothing could change 

in the interim period, but that substantive changes in the 

proposed system architecture would render our existing 

schedule unworkable. 
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1 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: You talked about, in T5-1, 

2 OCA's USPS T5-1, you used the terminology of tlexcess of 

3 revenues over costs projected for the Mailing Online 

4 experiment," where you used your volume projections here. 

5 THE WITNESS: Is that in T5-lo? 

6 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: It is the revised response 

7 to OCA/USPS-T5-1, it was submitted on January 14th, 1998. 

8 MR. HOLLIES: For purposes of clarity -- 

9 THE WITNESS: Yes, I see it. I'm sorry. 

10 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I am sorry, Mr. Hollies. 

11 Go ahead. 

12 MR. HOLLIES: I'm sorry. You were referring to 

13 January 14, '99? 

14 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Yes. Thank you very much. 

15 MR. HOLLIES: And it was OCA/USPS-T5-lo? 

16 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: T5-1. That is what my 

17 record has here. I may be mistaken, but I believe it is 

18 T5-1. 

19 THE WITNESS: I see that phrase on T5-10. 

20 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Then I stand corrected 

21 again. Three mistakes in one day. Golly. My wife is 

22 right, I have got two more to go then. 

23 THE WITNESS: I think I have had more than that 

24 today. 

25 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Okay. But you used volume 
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projections for the Mailing Online experiment phrase, "to 

calculate," in your words, "excessive revenues over costs 

projected for the Mailing Online experiment." Now, when I 

look at everything and try to cut to the chase, the bottom 

line is you have got costs that are five, maybe six times 

greater than what was projected by Witness Rothschild. 

THE WITNESS: Well, -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Let me finish if I may. 

You have got volumes that are next to nothing. Now, when I 

look at that and I hear you say that the technical changes 

have caused some costs, yet those costs are sunk costs in 

your -- I believe that is what you said, or one time charge 

is how you put it. I look at all of that and I say, well, 

as a market test that we are involved in right now, and I 

have got another question I will follow-up with, can you 

explain why then it is appropriate to continue to use the 

volumes you use in your revenue projections? 

THE WITNESS: Well, I would point out, I mean the 

main reason is Witness Rothschild's volumes were predicated 

on a nationwide service available to everyone who has 

Internet access and is sufficiently technically 

sophisticated to use the service. What we have now is such 

a limited offering, targeted at only 5,000 customers, -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Excuse me, Mr. Plunkett. 

THE WITNESS: -- many of which may not even use 
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Mailing Online, I don't think that yet we are at the point 

where we can make judgments about Witness Rothschild's 

projections based on our experience to this point. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Correct me if I am wrong, 

and I could easily be wrong again, but don't you take a 

base, and if you don't feel comfortable in answering this, I 

understand, and, please, tell me so, but to project 

nationwide, you have to start with something, do you not? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: And if you have got X and 

you project it nationwide, you will have X plus whatever 

figure that is to equal the volume projections. Now, if 

this X that you started with is not even close, by any 

stretch of the imagination, as I read it, to where it should 

be, how can you then have confidence to extend it out 

nationwide? 

THE WITNESS: Can I ask a clarifying question? 

When you use the variable designation X, do you mean a sort 

of projection of what volume would be during the market test 

period? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Exactly. 

THE WITNESS: My understanding is that is not how 

Witness Rothschild's volume estimates were produced. Hers 

were done in more of a top-down fashion where she looks at 

the universe of potential customers that produce a certain 
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type of document using certain types of software for certain 

types of uses. And from that estimate of a customer 

universe, she estimated a potential volume that was suitable 

for Mailing Online, and, based on some assumptions about 

what percentage of that available universe of customers and 

documents might choose to use Mailing Online service, she 

produced estimates of what volume would be if the service 

were available on a nationwide basis. 

I don't think she ever -- if I may, what you 

described sounds more like an approach where she might have 

taken a small sample of customers, estimated what that small 

sample would have produced in a short-term period, and then 

projected outward on the basis of that sample. I think that 

is the opposite of the approach that she took. And that is 

why I would be, since I am not -- I am certainly not expert 

enough to know whether or not the two approaches can be 

compared directly. 

I would be reluctant to substitute the bottom-up 

approach, as you have advocated, for the top-down approach 

that Witness Rothschild presented, especially given the 

difference in magnitude between the potential universe of 

customers and documents is so much greater than the limited 

market test. I would be wary of any projections on that 

basis alone, but when you couple that fact with the 

difference in approaches between the top-down and the 
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bottom-up, I would be reluctant to draw the conclusion that 

Witness Rothschild's work has been invalidated by what we 

have experienced so far. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Again, if you can't answer 

this or choose not to, I understand, and maybe I should have 

asked this earlier to Ms. Rothschild, but let's take another 

situation here. Your confidence then on those volume 

figures is based on Ms. Rothschild's study, is that your -- 

I am not trying to mischaracterize what you say. Is that 

what you are saying here? 

THE WITNESS: No, that is the basis for all of the 

volume assumptions I have used. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: And yet, as a Commission, 

we look at what the volumes are now and how far out do we go 

before we start -- you know, where do we cut it off as to, 

hey, it will never get there? I mean we have to make the 

decision somewhere along the line. 

THE WITNESS: I understand that, and I can't -- I 

mean if I could tell you what to do, my job would be much 

easier, and I won't presume to do that. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I don't know about that, 

but okay. 

THE WITNESS: I guess what I would say is I think 

that is the reason we proposed this case in the way that we 

did, which was a limited, a very limited market test which 
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would allow us to get an idea of whether or not the test 

customers were responding to the product, to give us some 

indication on how to progress forward, during an experiment 

which would then allow us to evaluate whether or not the 

product we have designed and presented to the Commission is 

one that is suitable for a permanent classification. 

And I guess my feeling is that, while the market 

test is not sufficiently similar to a nationwide service to 

allow for a conclusive determination of whether or not a 

permanent classification is in order, I think once we get to 

a nationwide service, during the experiment, where we 

running multiple print sites and have made the product 

available to whoever wants to use it in whatever locale they 

are located, we will have a better idea of whether or not 

Witness Rothschild's volume projections are realistic. 

I think we need to remember what we have here. 

You know, we are in three cities, with a very small number 

of users. This is an Internet based product. You know, for 

all we know, the users we are getting, I mean maybe they are 

right around the corner from a print shop and have easy 

access to similar services, and they like it, but it is not 

a big improvement, but once this opens up nationwide, we are 

able to attract customers that don't have a Post Office 

right down the street or have trouble getting access to 

these services, and for whom this is a much more attractive 
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product. Until we expand the universe of test or 

experimental customers, I would be reluctant to draw 

definitive conclusions about whether or not those volume 

projections are accurate. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: So let me try to sum it up, 

and I don't want to mischaracterize but I want to make sure 

I am understanding you, and then I know we have a 

Commissioner or two that want to ask a follow-up question or 

a question, but you are saying that you can't project the 

future but you are sure that the future will change what is 

happening now, because you are saying that in effect there 

might possibly be a new marketing plan. There may be new 

geographical restrictions. You may drop some, add some. 

You may pick up new computer equipment. You may do a number 

of things. But the key word there is "may" -- but as a 

Commission what can we look to as solid, strong now 

evidence? 

In other words, what will make the difference for 

US? 

THE WITNESS: I don't -- I didn't mean to imply 

that the Postal Service is necessarily planning to do 

anything different. I think what I am trying to get at is 

by definition the market test imposed some pretty strict 

limitations on who could use the service and where they 

could use it. I mean you have to be a business customer 
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It is limited in number and it is limited in location and 

since it is a combined test between MOL and POL a 

significant number of those test customers may have no 

interest in Mailing Online and we may therefore end up 

excluding customers who otherwise might be interested in 

Mailing Online. 

I think that provides a very different experience 

base, not just in magnitude but in type than you are liable 

to get when the service is open to anyone who finds it and 

decides they want to use it. 

NOW if you are looking to me for guidance on, you 

know, how the Commission should resolve that, I am not sure 

I can provide that guidance. It is just that the market 

test is limited for some, for what I consider important 

reasons. I mean this is a very new product and it is 

desirable from many standpoints to limit exposure of the 

product while you are developing it and litigating this 

case, but those B limitations render some of the 

results that we get less useful in determining whether or 

not an experimental offering or a permanent offering will be 

viable and I don't know that there is an easy way to resolve 

that contradiction. I mean it is just sort of the nature of 

market tests. 

I mean they can allow you to determine, well, we 

have got a product. Maybe we will collect comments from 
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customers and say we really like this but if you did this it 

would be better, and that will allow us to make some 

refinements, but you will never have the perfect knowledge 

you would like when you go from that market test to an 

experiment or correspondingly from an experiment to a 

national service. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I think that will cover it. 

I believe Commissioner Goldway has a question. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: I just want to be clear 

exactly on what the field is that is currently generating 

this low-level of volume that we see. 

Do you in fact have 5,000 people signed up for 

Post Office Online? 

THE WITNESS: I don't know the exact number. I 

don't believe the limit has been reached. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: And how many of those are 

signed up for Mailing Online? 

THE WITNESS: I don't know the answer to that 

question. My understanding was that the last I heard the 

number had been about half and half -- half the users were 

for POL and half were for Mailing Online, but I don't have 

an exact number. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: And have there been 

adjustments in the service during the market tests which 

have made things easier or different as you have gone along 
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THE WITNESS: Well, there have been some new 

software releases since the market test commenced. For 

example, in I believe it was early January we made Standard 

A rates available for the first time, so I mean I would 

suspect that that -- that change in and of itself -- 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Standard A was not 

available before then? 

THE WITNESS: Right. At the commencement of the 

test, Standard A was not available at all. That has since 

been made available. 

There have been some other I believe minor 

refinements instituted at or around the same time, so there 

have been some minor changes to the software. Now hardware 

changes I would suspect tend to be more invisible to the 

customer, but those were a couple of changes that customers 

would have noticed and may have affected -- 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- whether the system had 

been down a lot because of the change in architecture, so it 

hasn't, people haven't -- we see these days when nobody has 

used it at all. Is that because the system has been down? 

THE WITNESS: I mean loading a new version of the 

software requires the system to be taken down, I believe, 

but I don't think that accounts for any extended period when 

the system was unavailable to users. 
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I think those changes went as planned and they 

deactivated the system for a brief period and then brought 

it right back up. 

My understanding -- again I have not gone over the 
ha> 

data reports in great detail -- my understanding is usage &s 

picked up as we have made these more recent changes. My 

understanding is that in the last few weeks the number of 

users has jumped up in percentage terms by quite a bit, but 

that is about the limit of my knowledge. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: So at least the anecdotal 

reports you are getting from the people who are actually in 

the operation of the program is that they feel that volume 

is increasing? 

THE WITNESS: I believe that is the feeling is 

that usage is picking up. The number of users is 

increasing. I don't think that means they are ready to rest 

on their laurels. I think they are trying to do more to 

generate additional use, but I think the general feeling is 

that the usage is picking up. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: And then my last question 

is it was my understanding that part of the timing for the 

request was that there was a tie-in with the Microsoft 2000 

program and to have an icon, so that in fact the product 

would be available nationwide to all users and I understand 

that program has been delayed, so is that going to alter the 
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potential volumes that you see with the experimental test? 

THE WITNESS: That was part of our original filing 

is that that was a consideration for us. I don't believe 

that -- I don't believe Witness Rothschild's volume 

estimates made use of those negotiations in any way. 

I mean I believe her volume estimates were done 

before any notion of partnership with Microsoft was 

contemplated, so I don't think that has any bearing on her 

volume estimates. 

Now I think it would be naive to think that either 

presence or absence from a Microsoft desktop would not have 

an impact on Mailing Online volumes. I would expect it to 

have a large impact, but I am not aware of the exact state 

of negotiations with Microsoft or any delays of their 

product or how that would affect Mailing Online. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Any other further questions 

from the bench? Chairman Gleiman? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: It is really a question for 

Postal Service counsel. I was not aware, although I saw 

that there was no Standard A volume, I was not aware that 

Standard A was not being offered. 

Could you provide some information for the record 

indicating exactly when Standard A began to be offered as 

part of Mailing Online? 
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MR. HOLLIES: I would be happy to. Are you -- 

would a statement by counsel be sufficient? If so, I can 

provide that today. I don't have it in my head right now, 

but I think I can get access to that information. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I think I would like to see 

some indication in writing as to when it was offered by 

whoever is in charge of making those kinds of decisions. 

MR. HOLLIES: We did state I believe in earlier 

phases that the Standard A piece was not going to be 

available right away, but we can certainly provide further 

information about when it was actually put in place, which I 

take it is what you want. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: That's correct. 

MR. HOLLIES: Certainly. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. 

Mr. Plunkett, since you mentioned that there had 

been an increase in the number of users, could we ask you to 

convey to your colleagues who are the numbers people and who 

do these reports that when they do the reports and they 

indicate the number of users, as I understand it, they 

indicate the number of users each week and then add up the 

weeks and that gives them a total number of users and it is 

conceivable that you may have a user in Week 1, Week 3, Week 

5. To be sure that we are not counting a single user who 

uses it multiple times over a number of weeks as more than 
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one user -- the issue is uses versus users. 

THE WITNESS: Right. When I use the term 

"users" -- I admit it was sort of imprecise -- I meant to 

suggest registered users for Mailing Online, POL, not people 

that are actually producing documents. 

I don't know what the existing version of the 

software allows in the way of identifying individual users. 

Counsel may have an answer to that. I don't -- off-hand, I 

am not sure that what you ask for is possible, so I can't 

say 1'11 do that. I don't know if it is possible. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: It is my understanding that for 

each given week that the Postal Service is able to zero out, 

if you will, multiple uses by a particular user so that it 

shows up as one user who has used it multiple times as 

opposed to multiple users for that party and what I am 

asking is if we can be sure or someone would check to make 

sure that when the Postal Service adds up week to week to 

week they zero out the same way from week to week that they 

do from day to day within a week, so that we know how many 

users there were as well as how many uses there were by 

those users. 

THE WITNESS: Well, okay. I mean the people who 

do that work aren't here. I guess I will ask counsel for 

some guidance into whether -- 

MR. HOLLIES: I believe, Mr. Chairman, that you 
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are correct. We said upfront that when the reports began 

that in a sense we were controlling for users within a week, 

but that in some sense the reports that stretch over 

multiple weeks are really reporting uses and that there is a 

software reason for that, but I will check that out a little 

further and see if we can improve the quality of the 

information flowing to the Commission. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I would appreciate that and I 

would assume it is not all that difficult since they are 

registered users and there must be some kind of 

identification each time they use it, whether it is in a 

given week over a period of weeks. There ought to be some 

way if not by software for somebody to put on a green 

eyeshade and go down the list and add them up and cross them 

out. 

MR. HOLLIES: I believe it will require a manual 

process but I will check that, and Mr. Chairman, if you 

could please speak into the microphone so we could all hear 

you of course we would appreciate it. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: My problem is that I am just 

such a soft-spoken guy, as everybody in town knows, you 

know, it's a real problem for me to sound loud and 

boisterous, but I will do my best. Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Any other questions from 

the bench? 
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[No response. 1 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Hollies, I think I have 

got one more, unless Mr. Plunkett could possibly answer this 

little homework assignment. 

It's all right if you cannot answer this. Feel 

free to tell me so, but in your colloquy with Ms. Dreifuss 

you talked about the accounting period reports, I believe. 

MR. HOLLIES: I did? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: POL -- let me try to reword 

it another way. 

It's my understanding anyway that the accounting 

period reports on expenditures being submitted is described 

on page 51 of our opinion and recommended decision on the 

market test have not been forthcoming. 

Can you tell me or find out when those 

expenditures or reports can be submitted? 

THE WITNESS: It sounds like something we should 

answer. I don't know the answer off the top of my head but 

I guess counsel wants to speak. 

MR. HOLLIES: Mr. Presiding Officer, somehow we 

anticipated that question. We posed it to the pertinent 

party and we do not have a response yet, but we will get 

that for you and I hope today. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you very much, Mr. 

Hollies. 
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Did the question from the bench drive any redirect 

follow-up? 

[No response.1 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Well, good. Mr. Hollies, 

would you care for some time with Mr. Plunkett? 

MR. HOLLIES: Just a couple minutes, perhaps five 

minutes then. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: All right. We'll take 

five. We will be off the record, Mr. Reporter, five 

minutes. 

[Recess.] 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Hollies, the mike's 

working on this one. Are you prepared to continue? 

MR. HOLLIES: The Postal Service does not have any 

redirect. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Well, then there can be no 

followup cross. How about that one? 

Well, Mr. Plunkett, then in that particular case, 

the Commission appreciates your appearance here today and 

your additional contributions to our record, and you are 

excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you, Mr. Presiding Officer. 

[Witness excused. 1 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: All right, Mr. Hollies, are 

you still going to be the lead here? Are you still the 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

6 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 
-~ 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

P 

lead? 

MR. HOLLIES: I am, indeed. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: All right. Will you 

introduce your next witness then, please? 

MR. HOLLIES: Our next witness is Mr. Paul Seckar, 

who is being -- we are recalling to the stand. 

Whereupon, 

PAUL G. SECKAR, 

a witness, having been previously duly sworn, was further 

examined and testified as follows: 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: You can go ahead and sit 

down, Mr. Seckar. You are under oath already, and I 

apologize for misspeaking earlier. It is t'SECH-karl' and not 

"SECK-ar" -- "SECH-kar." 

THE WITNESS: "SECH-kar," that's correct. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I still may blow it, but I 

apologize. 

THE WITNESS: That's quite all right. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Since you're already under 

oath in this case, your direct testimony is already into 

evidence. 

Have you had an opportunity to examine the packet 

of designated written cross that was available to you in the 

hearing room this morning? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have. 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: If these questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as those 

that you previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: I have two corrections I'd like to 

make note of. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Please do so. 

THE WITNESS: In my response to OCA-T2-20, the 

second line of the response starts "startup costs." I'd 

like to strike the word t'startup." 

And in my revised response filed on February 4 to 

a question posed by the Presiding Officer, the last 

worksheet is numbered Worksheet 2. It should read Worksheet 

3. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Are those the only two 

changes? 

THE WITNESS: They are. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: And have they been 

incorporated into your -- Mr. Hollies, are they already 

incorporated into the designations? 

MR. HOLLIES: They are, as are the revisions that 

we filed yesterday, which did not originally appear in the 

packet we had this morning. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Have the other counsel seen 

those? 

MR. HOLLIES: Everything is correct as it should 
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be -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Okay. 

MR. HOLLIES: In those specific packages which 

have just been handed to the reporter. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: And you did hand two to the 

reporter. I missed that. 

MR. HOLLIES: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you very much. 

So then two copies of the corrected designated 

written cross-examination will be given to the reporter, and 

I direct that they be accepted into evidence and transcribed 

into the record at this point. 

[Exhibit USPS-T2, Designated 

Written Cross-Examination of Paul 

G. Seckar was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record.] 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SECKAR TO INTERROGATORY 
OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCA-TZ-17. Page 1 of 3 

OCAIUSPS-TZ-17. Please refer to your response to OCAIUSPS-T4-39(d), (f), 
and (h). and USPS-T-2, Exhibit A, Table 4. 

a. In Table 4, please confirm that the sum of pieces with l-2 pages, 3- 
4 pages, 5-6 pages, 7-10 pages, 1 I-15 pages, and pieces with greater than 15 
pages is 295,635,459 total pieces. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

b. Using the number of total pieces from part a. of this interrogatory, 
please confirm that the percentage of pieces with l-2 pages and “More than 15 
pages” is 67.81678168 (200,490,454 /295,635,459) and 7.05070507 
(20,844,384 /295,635,459), respectively. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

C. Please confirm that your response to parts (d), (f). and (h), of 
OCAAJSPS-T4-39 did not correct for the discrepancy identified in the response of 
witness Rothschild to POIR No. 2, question 6. If you do not confirm. please 
explain. 

d. For “Next-Day Delivery,” please confirm that the correct volume for 
l-2 page Simplex pieces, correcting for the discrepancy identified in the 
response of witness Rothschild to POIR No. 2, question 6. is 29,895.946 
(44,083,404 l 67.81678168). If you do not confirm, please explain. 

e. For “Next-Day Delivery.” please confirm that the correct volume for 
“More than 15 pages,” Simplex pieces, correcting for the discrepancy identified in 
the response of witness Rothschild to POIR No. 2, question 6, is 3,108,191 
(44.083,404 l 7.05070507). If you do not confirm. please explain. 

f. For “Next-Day Delivery,” please confirm that the correct volume for 
“More than 15 pages,” Duplex pieces, correcting for the discrepancy identified in 
the response of witness Rbthschild to POIR No. 2, question 6, is 3,360,469 
(47,661,453 l 7.05070507). If you do not confirm, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

a. 

b. 

C. 

Confirmed. 

Both are confirmed. 

Not confirmed. It is unclear what exactly is meant by ‘the discrepancy’ in 

the above question. The discrepancy discussed in witness Rothschild’s 

response to POIR No. 2. question 6 focuses exclusively on the total 

volume estimate of 295,665,025 and deviations from this figure as a result 

of rounding. Assuming that correction of the discrepancy implies not using 

total volume estimate figures that witness Rothschild acknowledges are off 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SECKAR TO INTERROGATORY 
OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCA-TZ-17. Page 2 of 3 

as a result of rounding, my response to parts (d), (f), and (h), of 

OCAIUSPS-T4-39 avoids this discrepancy by using the total volume 

estimate of 295,665,025 (rather than 295,635,459). In order to entirely 

avoid the use of any figure (e.g., “pieces with 1-2 pages”) that is affected 

by the rounding issue discussed by witness Rothschild, more decimal 

places would need to be used in the calculation of “pieces with 1-2 pages” 

such that the sum of all breakout categories would equal the total volume 

estimate figure of 295,665,025. 

d. Not confirmed. It is unclear what exactly is meant by ‘the discrepancy’ in 

the above question. The discrepancy discussed in witness Rothschild’s 

response to POIR No. 2. question 6 focuses exclusively on the total 

volume estimate of 295,665,025 and deviations from this figure as a result 

of rounding. Assuming that correction of the discrepancy implies not using 

total volume estimate figures that witness Rothschild acknowledges are off 

as a result of rounding, your calculation can not be confirmed. In order to 

entirely avoid the use of any figure (e.g.. “pieces with l-2 pages”) that is 

affected by the rounding issue discussed by witness Rothschild, more 

decimal places would need to be used in the calculation of “pieces with l- 

2 pages” such that the sum of all breakout categories would equal the total 

volume estimate figure of 295.665,025. 

e. Not confirmed. It is unclear what exactly is meant by ‘the discrepancy’ in 

the above question. The discrepancy discussed in witness Rothschild’s 

response to POIR No. 2, question 6 focuses exclusively on the total 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SECKAR TO INTERROGATORY 
OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCA-TZ-17. Page 3 013 

f. 

volume estimate of 295,665,025 and deviations from this figure as a result 

of rounding. Assuming that correction of the discrepancy implies not using 

total volume estimate figures that witness Rothschild acknowledges are off 

as a result of rounding, your calculation can not be confirmed. In order to 

entirely avoid the use of any figure (e.g.. “more than 15 pages”) that is 

affected by the rounding issue discussed by witness Rothschild, more 

decimal’places would need to be used in the calculation of “more than 15 

pages” such that the sum of all breakout categories would equal the total 

volume estimate figure of 295.665025. 

Not confirmed. It is unclear what exactly is meant by ‘the discrepancy’ in 

the above question. The discrepancy discussed in witness Rothschild’s 

response to POIR No. 2, question 6 focuses exclusively on the total 

volume estimate of 295,665,025 and deviations from this figure as a result 

of rounding. Assuming that correction of the discrepancy implies not using 

total volume estimate figures that witness Rothschild acknowledges are off 

as a result of rounding, your calculation can not be confirmed. In order to 

entirely avoid the use of any figure (e.g., “more than 15 pages”) that is 

affected by the rounding issue discussed by witness Rothschild, more 

decimal places would need to be used in the calculation of “more than 15 

pages” such that the sum of all breakout categories would equal the total 

volume estimate figure of 295,665.025. 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SECKAR TO INTERROGATORY 
OF OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCA-12.18. Page 1 of 3 

OCA/USPS-12-18. Please refer to your response to OCA/USPS-T440(d),and 
(f). and USPS-T-2, Exhibit A, Table 4. 

In Table 4, please confirm that the sum of pieces with l-2 pages, 3- 
4 page:: 5-6 pages, 7-10 pages, 11-15 pages, and pieces with greater than 15 
pages is 295635,459 total pieces. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

b. Using the number of total pieces from part a. of this interrogatory, 
please confirm that the percentage of pieces with “More than 15 pages” is 
7.05070507 (20644.364 /295,635,459). If you do not confirm, please explain. 

C. Please confirm that your response to part (d) and (f) of OCAIUSPS- 
T4-40 did not correct for the discrepancy identified in the response of witness 
Rothschild to POIR No. 2. question 6. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

d. For “Standard (Two-To-five Day) Delivery,” please confirm that the 
correct volume for “More than 15 pages,” Simplex pieces, correcting for the 
discrepancy identified in the response of witness Rothschild to POIR No. 2, 
question 6. is 6,908.538 (97,983.641 l 7.05070507). If you do not confirm, 
please explain. 

e. For “Standard (Two-To-Five Day) Delivery.” please confirm that the 
correct volume for “More than 15 pages,” Duplex pieces, correcting for the 
discrepancy identified in the response of witness Rothschild to POIR No. 2. 
question 6. is 7,469,272 (105,936,527 l 7.05070507). If you do not confirm, 
please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

a. 

b. 

C. 

Confirmed. 

Confirmed. 

Not confirmed. It is unclear what exactly is meant by ‘the discrepancy’ in 

the above question. The discrepancy discussed in witness Rothschild’s 

response to POIR No. 2, question 6 focuses exclusively on the total 

volume estimate of 295,665,025 and deviations from this figure as a result 

of rounding. Assuming that correction of the discrepancy implies not using 

total volume estimate figures that witness Rothschild acknowledges are off 

as a result of rounding, my response to parts (d). (f), and (h), of 

OCAJUSPS-T4-39 avoids this discrepancy by using the total volume 
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d. 

estimate of 295,665,025 (rather than 295,635,459). In order to entirely 

avoid the use of any figure (e.g., “more than 15 pages”) that is affected by 

the rounding issue discussed by witness Rothschild, more decimal places 

would need to be used in the calculation of “more than 15 pages” such 

that the sum-of all breakout categories would equal the total volume 

estimate figure of 295.665,025. 

Not confirmed. It is unclear what exactly is meant by ‘the discrepancy’ in 

the above question. The discrepancy discussed in witness Rothschild’s 

e. 

response to POIR No. 2, question 6 focuses exclusively on the total 

volume estimate of 295,665,025 and deviations.from this figure as a result 

of rounding. Assuming that correction of the discrepancy implies not using 

total volume estimate figures that witness Rothschild acknowledges are off 

as a result of rounding, your calculation can not be confirmed. In order to 

entirely avoid the use of any figure (e.g., “more than 15 pages”) that is 

affected by the rounding issue discussed by witness Rothschild, more 

decimal places would need to be used in the calculation of “more than 15 

pages” such that the sum of all breakout categories would equal the total 

volume estimate figure of 295665,025. 

Not confirmed. It is unclear what exactly is meant by ‘the discrepancy’ in 

the above question. The discrepancy discussed in witness Rothschild’s 

response to POIR No. 2, question 6 focuses exclusively on the total 

volume estimate of 295,665,025 and deviations from this figure as a result 

of rounding. Assuming that correction of the discrepancy implies not using 
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fofal volume estimate figures that witness Rothschild acknowledges are off 

as a result of rounding, your calculation can not be confirmed. In order to 

entirely avoid the use of any figure (e.g., “more than 15 pages”) that is 

affected by the rounding issue discussed by witness Rothschild, more 

decimal places would need to be used in the calculation of “more than 15 

pages” such that the sum of all breakout categories would equal the total 

volume estimate figure of 295.665,025, 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SECKAR TO 
INTERROGATORY OF OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAfUSPS-T2-19. Please refer to Worksheet 1, pagal, of Revised 
Response of USPS Wib~ass Sackar to Question Posed by Presiding OtXcar at 
tha November 20,lSge Hearing, dated January 14, lggg. For line (6) 
‘Information Systems-Variable, shouldn’t your citad source be Worksheat 2, 
not Table 157 

RESPONSE: 

Yes. the cited source for lines (6) and (7) should be Worksheet 2. In addition, 

the word ‘Fixed on line (7) should read ‘One-Time.’ The revised page 1 of 

Worksheet 1 is attached. 



AlTACHMENT TO WITNESS SECKAR’S UPDATED RESPONSE 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SECKAR TO 
INTERROGATORY OF OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCANSPS-T2a. Ptease refer to Worksheet 1, page 2, and Worksheet 2, of 
Revised Response of USPS Ww Seckar to Question Posed by Presiding Officer 
at the November 20,1998 Heartng. dated January 14,lSgg. Atso refer to the 
commbsion’s holding in PRC Op. MC97-5 at 47 that the start-up costs of a new 
servic% should be recovered as part of the attributable costs of the service (and then 
marked up). please confinn that, in conformance to the Commission’s approach in 
MCg7-5, the unit atbibutabte Information Systems cost for MOL, induding start-up 
costs, would be SCl.CKMl (computed by the simple addition of the unit one-time cost 
of SO.0020 to the unit variable cost of $0.0021). If you do not confirm, please 
explain. 

RESPONSE: 

The arithmetic is confirmed. Worksheet 1, pages 1 and 2, shows the distribution of 

sbarkrp costs to each impression to illustrate how the cost elements can be spread 

using impressions as the unit. Moreover, this presentation of costs is not meant to 

suggest that one pricing method or another should be undertaken. Such a decision 

is better made by witness Plunkett 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SECKAR TO 
INTERROGATORY OF OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCANSPS-Tz-21. Please refer to your Updated Response to Question 
Posed by Presiding 09ider at the November 20.1998 Hearing, dated January 
14,1999. In this response, you state that, ‘[l]ncremantal costs include both 
the one tima information technolosy costs needed to start the experiment and 
the variable information technology costs for each experimental year.’ In 
USPS-T-2 at 9, lines 57, you state that ‘The Mailing Online cost equation 
consists of two types of costs, both of which are attributable. Tha first 
contains the start-up and recurring costs incurred first-hand by the Postal 
service.’ 

a. Comparing both of these statements, is tt fair to say that you 
believe that: 

i. one time information costs are equivalent to start-up costs, 
ii. and variable information costs are equivalent to recurring costs, and 
iii. incremental costs are equivalent to attributable costs? 

If you disagree with any of these characterizations, please explain. 

b. Would it be correct to say that your definition of attributable costs is 
essentially the same as that articulated by the Commission at paras. [4016- 
18, and 40241 of PRC OP. Rg7-1; i.e., (1) that attributable costs consist of 
marginal plus spacifc fixed costs; (2) that incremental costs come dosest to 
the definition of attributable costs; and (3) that the attributable (or incremental) 
costs nf a subclass are those that should bs marked up to determine rates? If 
you do not agree, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

a. In my Updated Response to Question Posed by Presiding Officer at 

the November 20,1998 Hearing, I state, ‘These incremental costs 

include both the one tima information technology costs needed to start 

the experiment and the variable information technology costs for each 

experimental year.’ Thii sentence was simply intended to poim out 

that the inaamental cost estimates that were being updated included 
: 

both types of information technology costs provided by witness Lim. 



TO 
RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SECKAR 

INTERROGATORY OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 
OCARISPS-T2-21, Page 2 of 3 

At page 9, lines S-S of USPS-T-2. I state that: lhe Mailing Online cost 

equation consists of two types of costs, both of which are attributable. 

= + The fit-et contains fhe start-up and recurdng costs incurred first-hand by 

the Postal Service. The seund contains printing, insert@, and 

transportatfon costs incurred by a prtnt provider with whom the Postal 

SeIvicewttIcontract’Ittsviorthnotingfhatmytesttmonyand 

associated costs focused on the second type of cost, Mailing Online 

(MOL) printing costs, rather than information systems/technology 

costs. The phrase “both of which are attributable” thus was designed to 

indicate that the contractual printing costs and not just the costs 

‘incurred first-hand by the Postal Service’ should be assigned to MOL. 

Within this context, the purpose of these sentences was to convey the 

general thinking of causation that I undertook in identifying MOL print 

WStS. 

; ; The comparison of these statements out of context can be somewhat 

misleading, and I do not agree with your chamc&izations of my 

testimony. W&in the spec%c oontext of the MOL cese, the one time 

informatjon technology costs are Minad a.5 those which are necessary 

to initiate the MOL experiment. Addhbnaky, based on fhe definitions 

used specfficalfy in the MOL case, vadabte inf&na&in technoksy 

costs are defined as those which are not necessary tolnittate me MOL 

- - experiment, but rather arise once the experiment begins 
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TO INTERROGATORY OF THE OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

F-- OCANSPS-T2-21, Page 3 of 3 

b. As discussed in my response to part (a), I used the word “attributable” 

= =in USPS-T-2 at 9, lines S-9 as a common-sense term, not as a term of 

art that would contradict or conform to the Commission language. 

Thus, I have no reason to disagree with the Commission’s definition of 

athibufable costs, nor do I have any reason to disagree with the Postal 

Service’s position in me R97-1 docket. Similarly. I do not have an 

expert opinion on the relationship of the Commission’s definition of 

*attributable costs” to the term incremental costs. Moreover, I am not a 

pricing witness, and have no expert opinion as a cost witness as to 

what wsf should be marked up to determine rates. 

: 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SECKAR TO INTERROGATORY 
OF PITNEY BOWES 

PBllJSPs-Tz-3. Thesourcen~~forro~s2,l0andl8ofpagelof 
Wohsheet 1 of me Attachment to your updated response to November 
hearing question (the three catagoriasof maintenance costs) indiite that me 
wsk are derived fmm Table 12. The maintenance numban mat you present 
inmws2,1O,and18arediffemntfmmthoseinTabte1(asr&sedJuly23. 
1 ggS) of Exhibit A to yaur testimany. We are not aware of any updating of 
Table 12 of Exhibit A to your testimony. If there is one, please provide it and 
if mare is not, p&se provids me derivation of me maintenance wst numbers 
mat you now believe current. 

RESPONSE: 

A copy of Table 12. as revised on August 10. 1998. is attached. 



__ 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SECKAR TO INTERROGATORY 
OF PITNEY BOWES 

PWlJSPST24. Please cinfim~ that the 19BHOOO avefage vatiabIe 
infomwtion system costs as reported in the July 23 rwisiun to USPS-T-2 
~AinTaMe1($0.0007)haveinaassedb~,0021asreportbdin 
WoficwetltotheAttachmenttoyourupdatedresparsetotheqquestion 
posedbytheFwidiiOewratTr.7/1733-34. nyoucanrK4amfirm, 
@easedisbseUeJuly23andcurmntavemgewtabIeinforma~custs. 

RESPONSE: 

Confinned.butseetheresponsofwibwsLimtointerrogatory PBIIJSPS-ST- 

42. 

FwpmM b Pwu.sPslz-34 



RESPONSE OF UNITED STATES POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS 
SECKAR TO QUESTION POSED BY CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN AT 

THE HEARING ON NOVEMBER 181998 

Question (Tr. 5/1071-74) 

What is it that was so unique and related only to Post Office Online in this contract 
change [Cross-Examination Exhibit PBX-1, tr. 5/1081] that it was such that you felt that 
the cost should not be borne at least in part by Mailing Online also. rr. 5/1074, lines 
11-141 

The system developer contract (102590-97-B 1380) initially applied to the development 

of Mailing Online (NetPost at the time) when it was a stand-alone service being 

developed in Reston, Virginia. Modification No. 8 (Cross-Examination Exhibit PBX-1) 

provided funding for the contractor to do work at the PostOffice Online development 

site, San Mateo, California, once it was determined that Mailing Online would be part of 

PostOffice Online. As the Modification makes clear on its face, the additional funding 

relates to PostOffice Online development, rather than Mailing Online as a stand-alone 

service. 

This modification enhances the general scope of CLIN 1008 and CLIN 
1009 - Network Control and Access Services. Because of integration 
efforts for Postoffice OnLine. it is necessary to indude San Mateo. CA 
as a contractor site for travel, management and development work. 
Network Control and Access Services must be managed at the San 
Mateo, CA ISSC to be positioned to support the overall effort for 
PostOffice OnLine. 

Tr. 511081. 
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UPDATED RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SECKAR TO QUESTION 

POSED BY PRESIDING OFFICER LEBLANC AT THE HEARING 
NOVEMBER 20,1998 

Question (Tr. 7/1733-34): 

. . . I would like to know whether or not the Postal Service knows what the incremental 
costs of Mailing Online are. 

Response: 

The incremental oosts provided in my original response have changed as a.result of the 

Mailing Online information technology costs put forth by witness Lim, USPS-ST-g. 

Based on these, the Mailing Online incremental cost for the experiment is 

~~~~~~~~~~. Specifically, the incremental cost for the first year of the experiment, 

1999, is ~~~~~~ and the incremental cost for the second year of the experiment, ’ 

2000, is ~~~~~~~~~. These incremental costs include both the one time information 

technology costs needed to start the experiment and the variable information 

technology costs for each experimental year. While these two types of costs were 

originally discussed in my response to PBIUSPS-T2-2, it is important to note the 

following. While the one time costs are fixed within the scope of the experiment, they 

may not be fixed beyond the experimental period. Additionally,.my original response 

used the term ongoing (variable) information systems cost. Until empirical evidence can 

be collected and analyzed, the exact degree to which these costs are variable is 

unknown. For the time being, it is assumed that the ongoing costs are variable. They 

are thus referred to as variable in USPS-ST-9 and this updated response. For the basis 

and detailed breakdown of the estimates, please refer to Worksheets 1, 2, and 3 

attached to this updated response. 4 -- 

Revised February 4.1999 
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ATTACHMENT TO WITNESS SECKAR’S UPDATED RESPONSE ’ Worksheet 1 ’ 
TO NOVEMBER 20 HEARING QUESTION Page 1 

Mailing Online Impression Costs 

Total Costs Ndea 

Black & Whfte &5x11& 8.5~14 
(I) Hardware 
(2) Maintenance 
(3) Personnel 
(4) Facility costs 
(5) Consumables 
(6) Information Systems-Variable 
(7) lnfomwtion $&ems - One-Time 
(8) TOTAL 

FromTable 
lb& 
Fmm Tabb 11 
FmmTaMelO 
Finn Table 13 
Fmm W&shed 2 

IFmmWaksheetZ 
eumof(t)mrcugh~ 

Black 8 White 11x17 
(9) Hardware 
(10) Maintenance 
(1,) Personnel 
(12) Facility costs 
(13) Consumables 
(14) lnfomwtion Systems-Variable 

I (1s) Information Systems-One-Time 
(1s) TOTAL 

spot Color 8.5X11 8 5.5x14 
(17) Hardware 
(l*) Maintenance 
(19) Personnel 
(2o) Facility costs 
(21) Consumables 
(22) Information Systems-Variable 
(23) lnfomqtion Systems - One-Time 
(24) TOTAL 

(25, Total Costs 

Fmm Tabk 12 
!b!a 
FmmTaMe11 
From Table 10 
FmmTaMel3 
FmmWorksket2 
FmmWod~heet2 
~~~~PlMmughW) 

Fmm Table 12 
Ibid. 
Fmm Table 11 
FmmTabklO 
Fmm Table 13 
Fmm W&h& 2 
FnmWwkoheet2 
Sumof(l7)mr0qh(23) 

@)+m+@4) 

Revised February 4, Is99 

$2,993,040 $5,oaa,l6a 
I 

SS,O81,208 
$5.524,383 $9.599.269 t15,123.652 

- - --_.-,_ 



A-ITACHMENT TO WITNESS SECKAR’S UPDATED RESPONSE 
TO NOVEMBER 20 HEARING QUESTION 

Unit Costs I 

(2a) Black 8 White 8.5x11 8 8.5x14 Impressions 
(27) ‘Hardware 
(28) Maintenance 
(29) Personnel 
(3) Facility casts 
(31) Consumables 
(32) Information Systems -Variable 
(33) Information Systems-One-Time Im-~Qm 
(34) TOTAL S~~Olhwh(33) 

(35) Black (L White 11x17 Impressions From Table 4 
(3) Hardware (O)di-Jd~QWl 
(37) Maintenance (10) dMded Q (35) 
(38) Personnel (ll)-Qo 
(39) Facility costs (WdMdedQWl 
(40) Consumables (13) dhe+d Q (35) 

, (41) lnfcqation Systems-Variable (WdMdedQWl 
(42) lnforhmtion Systems - OneTime kWd-QO 
(43) TOTAL ISum cf(Js) through (42) 

(44) Spoi Color S.5~118 5.5~14 Impressions 
(6) Hardware 
(4s) Maintenance 
(47) Personnel 
(da) Facility costs 
(49) Consumables 
(so) lnfonatio” Systems -Variable 
(51) Inform&ion Systems-One-Time 
(52) TOTAL! 

Worksheet 1 ’ 
Page 2 

Revised February 4.1999 

2.508,773,141 
50.0028 

704.287.283 

,,,,, ,.,” ,,~ ,.,, ..,, ,,,.,,, ~.I ^I,, ,,,, “,,, ,, ,,.,, ,li, ,,,, ..I,_ ., ,,, .., 
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ATTACHMENT TO WITNESS SECKAR’S UPDATED RESPONSE ’ 
TO NOVEMBER 20 HEARING QUESTION 

Worksheet2 l 

Revised February 4,1999 

Mailing Online Information Systems Costs Worksheet 

Mailing Online One-Time IS Costs Sll,120.030 

Allocation of One-Time Cow: 
Total piece volume 
% of 2-year total 
One-Time IS costs alloceted to each year 

1999 2000 TOtal 
295,665.025 516,014.856 611.679.882 

36.43% 63.57% 
t4,050.617 f7,069,414 ’ Sl1,120.030 

% of b&w 8.5~11 &8.5x14 impressions 
% of b&w 11x17 impressions 
% of spot color 8.5x11 8 8.5x14 impressions 

45.57% 45.57% 
12.79% 12.79% 
41.63% 41.63% 

Allocated to b8w, 8.5x1 1 B 8.5x14 
Allocated to b&w, 11x17 
Allocated to spot color, 8.5x11 8 6.5x14 
TOTAL 

U&+5,942 $3221,664 
$516.211 $904,417 

$1,688.464 $2.943.333 
S4,050,617 t7,069,414 $11,120,030 

I 

Mailing Online Variable IS Cods 

Allocation of Variable Ceete~ 
% of b&w 8.5~11 8 8.5x14 impressions 45.57% 45.57% 

I % if b&w 11x17 impressions 12.79% 12.79% 

/ % of spot color 8.5x11 8 8.5x14 impressions 41.63% 41.63% 

GRAND TOTAL 



AlTACHMENT TO WITNESS SECKAR’S UPDATED RESPONSE ’ 
TO NOVEMBER 20 HEARING QUESTION 

Incremental Cost Estimate for Mailing Online Experiment 

1 

593.250 _. _,__ -,__ _ 
$758,340 $1,307.227 -;;:oa;:G 

$6,896,412 $12.421,246 519.317.658 
$8,942,530 $16106544 $25049075 

Impression Costs 
Inserter costs 
Transportation Costs 
Paper Costs 
Envelope Costs 
TOTAL 

Worksheea 3 * 
Revised February 4.1999 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Does any participant have 

additional written cross-examination for Witness Seckar? 

No? Okay. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Any additional written 

cross? 

Then I believe we'll start with Mr. Bush, and you 

were going to defer to -- 

MR. WIGGINS: Mr. Presiding Officer, I'm sorry, I 

do have an additional designation. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: All right, Mr. Wiggins, 

we'll back it up one minute here. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q I have handed the witness a document captioned 

"Response of United States Postal Service Witness Seckar to 

Interrogatory of Pitney-Bowes, Inc.," PB/USPS-T2-5, which 

came into my possession too late to file it timely with the 

Commission, and ask you, Mr. Seckar, that if you were to 

respond today on the stand under oath, would your answer be 

the same as that reflected in this document? 

A It would. 

MR. WIGGINS: Mr. Presiding Officer, I'm handing 

two of these to the reporter, and ask that they be admitted 

into evidence and transcribed into the record 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Are there any objections? 
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MR. HOLLIES: I don't have an objection, but I 

think we might want to clarify something. This particular 

document, which the reporter ought to note is actually 

double-side copied, unlike the other things we have 

provided, contains not just the interrogatory and its 

response, but also the Postal Service's cover page, the 

declaration page, and the certificate of service, and those 

latter three really don't seem to add much here. 

MR. WIGGINS: I'm sorry. That is my -- it's 

actually my secretary's fault, but 1'11 take full 

responsibility for it. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: You've got broad shoulders. 

If that's the only objection, we'll let it stand 

and be put into evidence at this particular time, unless 

there is an objection. 

MR. HOLLIES: It's not an objection. I wonder if 

it wouldn't be more expedient to run down the hall and make 

simple copies of what we really are trying to put in rather 

than including the extraneous material. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Well, we can do it either 

way, if it will -- since you seem to have a little bit of an 

objection there, Mr. Reporter, if you could give those -- 

who do we have out that could make the copies for us? Here 

we go. We will clarify that, clean it up. 

Mr. Koetting, thank you very much. 
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Mr. Hollies, thank you for that cleanup act that 

you pulled. Appreciate that. 

Is that all you had, Mr. Wiggins? 

MR. WIGGINS: That is all. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Mr. Wiggins, inasmuch as your 

secretary's probably going to review the transcript to make 

corrections, would you like to move to strike certain things 

that you have previously said? 

[Laughter.] 

MR. WIGGINS: I wouldn't mind that at all, Mr. 

Chairman. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Another nice fix, as we say 

here. 

Three participants have requested oral cross of 

Witness Seckar. We have Mr. Bush, representing Mail 

Advertising Service Association; Office of Consumer 

Advocate, Ms. Dreifuss; and Pitney-Bowes, Mr. Wiggins. 

It's my understanding that Mr. Bush has 

relinquished again to Mr. Wiggins. Is that correct? 

MR. BUSH: I am deferring to Mr. Wiggins, and 

probably will have nothing. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. 

Mr. Wiggins, if you don't mind, I believe we'll go 

ahead and let the OCA go, and then let you bat cleanup. 

MR. WIGGINS: That's absolutely fine with me. 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Fine. 

MS. Dreifuss, I believe you said, for the record, 

you have about 15 to 20 minutes; is that correct? 

MS. DREIFUSS: I think that's about right. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: And Mr. Wiggins, I think 

you said you had about ten hopefully? 

MR. WIGGINS: That's correct, Mr. Presiding 

Officer. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Then we'll go ahead and 

plow on through, at least get through Witness Seckar, 

hopefully, and move on from there. 

Before you get started, Ms. Dreifuss, one moment. 

Mr. Koetting, do you have the two clean copies 

then? 

MR. HOLLIES: Yes, we've got two clean copies 

without the cover page, declaration page, and service pages. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Wiggins, would you care 

to double-check that, or are you satisfied with that? 

MR. WIGGINS: I'm perfectly satisfied with that. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Fine. Thank you very much. 

[Exhibit PB/USPS-TZ-5, Additional 

Designated Written 

Cross-Examination of Paul G. Seckar 

was received into evidence and 

transcribed into the record.1 
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RESONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS SECKAR TO 
INTERROGATORY OF PITNEY BOWES 

PBILISPS-T2-6. Your Revised Response of United States Postal Service of 
Wtiess Seckar to question posed by Presiding Officer at the November 20,1998 
hearing dated January 14.1999 reports, at Worksheet 2,22,507,967 of MOL 
information systems costs. What is the’ minimum MOL volume necessary to 
defray these costs? 

RBBGPONSE: 

The minimum MOL volume necessary to defray the information systems cost is 

unknown, because that figure depends upon unknown types of volume and 

undetenined fees. 

. 

-- 

Response to PBOJSPB-T2-5 
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CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Good morning, Mr. Seckar. 

A Good morning. 

Q Commissioner LeBlanc discussed with Witness 

Plunkett the possible impact that a different volume usage 

might have on Mailing Online revenues, and I wanted to ask 

you whether the kinds of usage that we're seeing with 

Mailing Online at this point as reported in weekly and 

biweekly reports, those reports seem to show that the number 

of pieces per transaction is not approaching the 5,000 level 

that Witness Stirewalt had estimated in his testimony. 

Do you recall that assumption of his? 

A No, I don't. 

Q So you wouldn't know whether the unit costs that 

you've calculated for either the variable information 

systems portion or for the fixed information systems portion 

would be affected if the average number of pieces per 

transaction happened to be fewer than 5,000? 

A The revised response that was filed yesterday to a 

Presiding Officer's question is the most recent response 

which examines those costs, and those are in fact based on 

information systems costs provided by Witness Lim. The 

degree to which they're dependent upon the metric you were 

discussing there I couldn't speak to. 
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Q Where did the total piece volumes come from? For 

example, you use -- you have to use total piece volume to 

calculate unit costs, don't you? 

A Yes. 

Q And where do you get those total piece volumes? 

A Witness Rothschild. 

Q They came directly from Witness Rothschild's 

testimony? 

A Well, Witness Rothschild's testimony provides the 

volume forecasts which I use in my testimony to calculate 

unit costs. 

Q Could you state categorically that Witness 

Stirewalt's 5,000-piece-per-transaction assumption does not 

affect that total piece volume figure that you use, or 

you're not sure? 

A I could not make that statement. 

Q These questions may not appropriately be directed 

to you, but I wanted to ask you before Witness Lim takes the 

stand, to make sure that I do have the right witness, a 

you responsible for determining what portion of Post Office 

Online costs Mailing Online should be responsible for? 

A NO, I was not. 

Q Would you know whether the new system's 

architecture costs are reflected in the total information 

systems' cost figures that you have presented? 
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A I am not sure what you are asking me. That seems 

like a rather simple question. Insofar as Witness Lim has 

taken the existing architecture and estimated its costs and 

provided them to me, yes, and that is what I would say in 

response to that understanding of the question. But if it 

is beyond that -- 

Q So you are relying on Witness Lim to provide you 

the accurate -- to provide accurate costs to you of the 

system's architecture, and you are relying -- you are 

relying on him for that? 

A Yes, he is the information systems' cost witness. 

MR. DREIFUSS: In that case, I overestimated what 

I would need to do. I am done. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you very much, Ms. 

Dreifuss. Mr. Wiggins. 

FURTHER CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q Have a look -- I am here for Pitney Bowes, Mr. 

Seckar. Have a look at your response to Pitney Bowes' 

Interrogatory 4 to you, would you, please? 

A I have got it. 

Q And I ask you there about the change in average 

variable information system costs from the July 23 corrected 

version of testimony to the most recent update, and I say, 

isn't it right that it goes from .0007 to .0021? And you 
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confirm the accuracy of that, and go on to say, see the 

response of Witness Lim to Interrogatory -- or the Pitney 

Bowes' Interrogatory Number 2 to him. Do you have Witness 

Lim's interrogatory answer handy? 

A I do not. 

MR. WIGGINS: Could I supply it to him, Mr. 

Presiding Officer? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: By all means, Mr. Wiggins. 

BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q What portion of Mr. Lim's interrogatory response 

did you have in mind when you directed me to it? 

A Just give me a moment to read it. 

MR. WIGGINS: Sure. 

[Pause.] 

THE WITNESS: Well, if you could please give me 

your question one more time. 

BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q Sure. Is there is some particular element to Mr. 

Lim's response that you had in mind when you directed me to 

it? What were you trying to point out to me in saying, yes, 

but see Lim? 

A I think that Witness Lim's response provides a 

good bit of context for anybody who is attempting to draw a 

comparison between those two numbers and thought that citing 

this response would make clear those considerations you 
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16 A Well, I mean I think Witness Lim will be most 

17 prepared to be able to discuss that. In a very generic 

18 sense, the July 23rd numbers reflected testimony put forth 

19 at that point in the timeline by Witness Stirewalt, and 

20 Witness Lim's testimony and numbers reflect, you know, 

21 considerable work that has been undertaken by the Postal 

22 Service over the last six to eight -- number of months, let 

23 me say, I don't know precisely. And I think the degree to 

24 which the system architecture has been specified by the 

25 Postal Service has evolved over that period of time, and 

should make when thinking about that July 23rd number and 

the most recent number, that they are not necessarily apples 

to apples, is I guess what I would liken this to. 

Q Could you just take me through -- I found Mr. 

Lim's answer a little bit confusing myself. Could you just 

take me through and tell me what considerations you find in 

Mr. Lim's response that I should have in my mind when I read 

your confirmation? 

A Well, I think he is trying to make clear the 

notion of comparable numbers, and he is explaining that when 

you take the July 23rd number and the number that he has 

provided, and you compare and contrast the two, you should 

fully understand what each of those numbers represents. 

Q And what are the differences between the two sets 

of numbers? 
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that is something that Witness Lim reflected, and I don't 

know that, you know, his reflection of it is exactly what 

was reflected by Witness Stirewalt. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Wiggins, I’m sorry to 

interrupt you. Just to make sure I understand now, because 

if I don't interject now, I may get lost here. What then 

are you confirming, Mr. Seckar? You said confirmed. I just 

want to make sure that I didn't miss something there. 

THE WITNESS: Well, there seems to be a question 

in Pitney Bowes/USPS-T2-4, which asks for me to confirm that 

average variable information systems’ costs, as reported on 

July 23rd, have increased, as reported in a work sheet to my 

attachment of an updated response, and I am confirming that 

they have increased. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. 

Wiggins. 

BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q Do you have enough understanding of the evolution 

that you described in your answer to my question to 

summarize that for us? I am kind of curious what happened 

between whenever this evolution began, which you are now 

telling us is more than -- six months or more ago. 

A No, I said a number of months ago. I have not 

specifically studied this component to the degree that these 

witnesses have at different points in time, and they are 
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going to be far better served to providing you the type of 

information I believe you are looking for. 

Q NO, I plan to ask Mr. Lim directly, but I want to 

have as much understanding from you as you possess. If you 

don't have any, this will be short. 

A And so what is your question, sir? 

Q Do you have an understanding of the evolution in 

the architecture of MOL that caused the movement from .0007 

dollars to .0021, as you confirmed the numbers had moved? 

Do you know what caused it? 

A No, I don't. I mean I, shall I say, stretched my 

understanding to its limits to give you the response I gave 

you a moment ago in terms of comparing and contrasting these 

two numbers. Beyond that, I do not. 

MR. WIGGINS: I have nothing further, Mr. 

Presiding Officer. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you very much. Are 

there any questions from the bench? 

[No response.] 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Obviously, there can't be 

any follow-up because of that. Mr. Hollies, would you care 

for some time with your witness? 

MR. HOLLIES: If we could just have a moment 

sitting at our places, we may be able to take care of this 

very quickly. 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: We will go off the record 

for just a moment. 

[Recess.] 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: We can go back on the 

record. Mr. Hollies. 

MR. HOLLIES: We have managed to achieve a 

consensus that we have no redirect. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: You are batting -- this is 

wonderful, this is just great. But thank you very much. 

There can be no redirect, can't be anything, so you are 

going to get off very good here, Mr. Seckar. 

We thank you. The Commission appreciates your 

appearance here today and your additional contributions to 

our record. You are excused. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

[Witness excused.] 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Ladies and gentlemen, 

rather than push on, which is what I thought we might try to 

do with Mr. Lim, it looks like we probably have at least an 

hour-and-a-half or so probably, or now a good hour. So what 

we will do is we will take a short lunch break, if you will. 

We will come back here 50 minutes from the clock, so we will 

come back here at 10 minutes to 1:00 and we will proceed on 

with Mr. Lim. Thank you very much. Off the record. 

[Whereupon, at 11:59 a.m., the hearing was 
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AFTERNOON SESSION 

[12:53 p.m.1 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Hollies, will you 

identify your last witness so I can swear him in, please? 
call> 

MR. HOLLIES: The Postal Service ea34ed Chong Bum 

Lim to the stand. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Lim, is it, or Lin? 

MR. LIM: Lim. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Lim. Okay. 

Whereupon, 

CHONG BUM LIM, 

a witness, having been called for examination and, having 

been first duly sworn, was examined and testified as 

follows: 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Hollies, do you want to 

go ahead and go, please? 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. HOLLIES: 

Q Mr. Lim, my colleague, Mr. Reiter, is handing to 

you copies of a document that has been marked and designated 

as USPS-ST-g, and I ask if you can identify that. 

A Yes, I have those. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Lim, would you speak 

up? Pull that mike a little closer, please. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have those documents. 
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BY MR. HOLLIES: 

Q Okay. Were they prepared by you or under your 

direction? 

A Yes, they were prepared by me. 

Q And does it reflect any changes since it was 

initially filed on January 14? 

A There is one minor change that -- I'm sorry. No, 

there's no changes to this. 

Q Does that packet include the revisions that were 

recently filed? 

A Yes, it does. 

Q And were you to testify orally today, would your 

testimony be the same? 

A Yes. 

MR. HOLLIES: With that, the Postal Service moves 

for the admission of those -- of Mr. Lim's testimony. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Any objections? Mr. 

Wiggins? Ms. Dreifuss? 

[No response. 1 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Hearing none then, Mr. 

Lim's testimony and exhibits are received into evidence. I 

direct that they be accepted into evidence. As is our 

practice, they will not be transcribed, however. 

[Direct Testimony and Exhibits of 

Chong Bum Lim, USPS-ST-g, was 
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received into evidence.] 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Hollies, do you have 

any other further cross -- I mean a statement, or is he 

ready for cross? 

MR. HOLLIES: He is ready for cross and he has 

just been handed copies of his designated written 

cross-examination. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Lim, have you had an 

opportunity to examine the packet of the designated written 

cross that was made available to you? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I have. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: If these questions were 

asked of you today, would your answers be the same as 

previously provided in writing? 

THE WITNESS: With -- yes, with the exception of 

one minor change. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: And what might that be, 

please? 
A 

THE WITNESS: 8'response to Interrogatory 

OCA/USPS-ST-11, I believe -- I'm sorry, ST-12, the response 

to Section C, at the end of that paragraph, it should read, 

"not affected by the call duration" as opposed to "not 

affected call -- by the call dur." 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. Have the 

corrections been made on both copies, Mr. Hollies, as far as 
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you know? 

MR. HOLLIES: Yes, they have. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: And you have got two for 

the reporter, please? Thank you very much. 

so, two copies, Mr. Reporter, will be handed to 

you, of the designated cross-examination of Witness Lim, and 

I direct that they be accepted into evidence and transcribed 

into the record at this point. 

[Designation of Written 

Cross-Examination of Chong Bum Lim, 

USPS-ST-g, was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record.] 
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OCMJSPS-STQ-1. These quasttnns CO(KIKII Library Referents MC9&1/27. 

a. Unnumbemdpagas18md2ofLRMC9E1/27pmsentMOL~wats. 
i. z+what fundbn ls parfomM by the material and equipment listed 

ii. AtwhatstageofthePOLlMOLproarss~thisequipmentandmaterial 
used? 

iii. Phseprovidea beaMormufthedllcuststhatsumtoMOL”costs 
andind&atewMhereadtdRdrateovstisVadabR,”one-9me.~ora 
comMnation~thehruo.Fuly~yourratbnalefwca~ngacost 
as Variable,’ %netlme,’ or a combhation. Also, If a cust is panty 
Variable’ and partly .one-tkns,’ then set forth ths alkxattun factor you 
employed to segregate the “variable’ from the ‘one-time” portion. Show 
how the allocaticm factor was developed. lndude copies of any sourcs 
materials consulted in reaching your condus*on. 

b. Unnumbered page 3 of LR MC99l/Z27 presents ‘MOL Data Network. costs. I 

i. Generally, what function is performed by the material and equipment listed 
as MOL Data Network?’ 

ii. At what stage of the POVMOL pmcass is this equipment and material 
used? 

iii. Please provide a breakdown of the discrete costs that sum to “MOL Data 
NetwoW costs and indicate whether each discrate cost is Variable,” -one- 
time,’ or a combinatian afthe two. Fully explain yuur rationale for 
cabgorlzing a cost a? ~afiable,’ %ndime,’ or a a4mbinatiun. Also, if a 
cost is partly Variable’ and partly ‘one&me,’ then sat forth the allocstiun 
factor you employed to segregate tha VariabW from the ‘one-time” 
portion. Show how the allocalh factor was developed. lndude copies of 
any scums matedals cansutted in reaching your conclusion. 

c. Unnumberedpage4preaeMsTtintSttea~cuats.Pleasecon9nnthatthe 
material and equipment IlaW kr pmt sltbd am the cmputer hardware, 
software, and hardware/W rmhbnmm required at eeoh pm site. 

i. Is the total cost of $9.527.06 fur one print site or multtple print sites? 
Please exqlaln. 

ii. Doas the total cust of 59.527.00 include the back-up server at each print 
site?Ifn4thenmxlldallcosts~~~or~S~.douMetoreRectthe 
fad that there is an active safver and a back-up server7 Please explain. 

iii. HowwiatheEg.Sn.WcostffOurechanOeassachnewprintsiteis 
added? For example, lf the number of print sites doubles, would the 
59,527.w cost double? Please @pIah. 

d. Unnumbered paga 5 of LR MC981127 presents “Web Server costs. 
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i. Generally, what function is performed by the material and equipment listed 
SiSW&SWV&?= 

ii. Atwhatstegeofthept3m4oL pmcess is this equipment and material 

iii. PleaseprovideabreakdarmofthediiwststhatsumtoWeb 
Serve? costs and indii whether each discrate wst is ‘variable,” “one- 
time,’ or a wmbination of the two. Fully explain your rationale for 
catqhmg a wst as Variable; %ne-time.~ or a wmbination. Also. if a 
wst is partly Variable’ and partty %nettma,’ then set forth the allocation 
factor you er@oyed to segmgate the ‘variables from the Ym-timeg 
portion. Show how the alk&bn factor was developed. lndude copies of 
any soutm materials consulted in reaching your wndusion. 

e. Unnumbered page 6 of LR MC98l/27 presents ‘Database Serve? costs. 
i. Generally, what function is performed by the material and equipment listed 

as ‘Database Server?’ 
ii. At what stage of the POUMOL process is this equipment and material I 

used? 
iii. Please provide a breakdown of tha die wsts that sum to Vatabase 

Server costs and indicate whether each discrate cost is Variable,” bne- 
time,” or a combination of the two. Fully explain your rationale for 
categorizing a cost as ‘variable.’ bne-time.’ or a combination. Also, if a 
wst is partly ‘variable’ and partly ‘one-time.’ then set forth the allocation 
factor .ycu employed to segregate the ‘variable’ from the ‘one-time” 
portion. Show how the albcatbn factor was developed. lndude copies of 
any source materials consulted in reaching your wndusion. 

f. Unnumbered page 7 of LR MC9&lR7 presents ‘Datamart Server costs. 
i. Generally. what function is performed by the material and equipment listed 

as “Datamart Server?’ 
ii. At what staga of the POlJMOL process is thii equipment and material 

Iii. PleaseprwideabreakdormofthedisaetecoststhatsumtoPatamart 
Server costs and indicate wha&+ar each discrete wst is Variable,” ‘one- 
time,’ or a wmbination of tha two. Fully explain your rationale for 
categorizing a wst as Variable.’ ‘onetime.’ or a combination. Also, if a 
cost is partry Variablewand parlly %n+time,‘then set forth the allocation 
factor you employed to segregate the YMabieg from the ‘one-time” 
portion. Showhowthe ahation factor was dev?lopad. lndude copies of 
any source mate&Is wnsutted In reaching your wndusion. 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVlCE WKNESS LlY TO 
INTERROGATORY OF OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAnJsPSms-1) PaQa 3 of 6 

RESPONSE: 

a. 

. . . 
HI. The components l&tad as ‘MOL’ pertain to the main fundion of the 

MOL processing system. These components indude a central Unix 

sarver and muWpmcas&ng Cubtx boxes. They wntml and process 

the jobs that are initiated by users through the use of tha web servers. 

These components are the cons components of the MOL system in 

controlling and processing the MOL documents, from their submission 

by users until their dispatch to print sites. 

. . . 
III. It is important to note that my Exhibits provide all the necessary IT 

costs associated with the MOL program categorized by the functional 

areas and cost categories presented in my testimony. Library 

Reference 271MC981 contains a source list of hardware, software, 

and maintenance components that have nut directly been categorized 

into one-time and variable. Instead. these components were 

regrouped as presented in my Exhibits A through F. Exhibit G 

(Derivation of One-Time & Variable Costs) provides all the cost in the 

same functional and wst categudes broken down into either one-time 

or variable wsts. Theta ara nu wsts that are a combination of one- 

time and variable since one-time wsts are incurrad prior to the onset 

of the experiment and variabla costs Wow the start of tha experiment. 

No ‘allocation factor’ was necessary. Therefore, Exhibit G provides 
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derlvatbn of one-time and variable wets for tha complete MOL IT 

b. 

. . . Hi. The components lktad as WOL Data NetwoK pertain to the main 

networidng components for MOL, such as the main switch for the MOL 

components and the routers for wmmunicating with print sites. These 

3 components are used in the networking of the MOL system 

components themselves and of the MOL system to systems at the print 
t 

sites. 

. . . 
III. See my response to OCANSPS-STS-l(a)(iii). 

C. The ‘Print Site” costs shown in LR 27/MC98-1 pertain only to the hardware and 

hardware service maintenance costs for each Print Site. The costs for the Print 

Sites are better represented in my Exhibii F (MOL Print Sites). The custom 

software needed by the Print sites is included in the MOL application 

development costs shown in Exhibit A, item 63. 

i. The oost of $9,527.W is not tha total cost for either one or muitiple 

print sites. Please see my Exhibit F which represents the total cost for 

all print sites for the experiment 

ii. Whether each print site wil’be equipped with a back-up server has not 

been determined. However, if a back-up server were added to each 

print site, the total cost shown in Exhibit F in Item 26 would increase by 
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. . . 
Ill. 

$88,230.~ Thll number is dedved from the addll of a backup Ultra 5 

end FastEthemet Adapter (hems 2 and 4 respecttvefy) for each of the 

print sites. 

As explained in my response to interrogatory OCAIUSPS-ST9l(c)(i), 

the $9.527.99 cost figure is not representative of a print site’s cost. The 

hardware cost of adding an additional print site would be $5,978 (the 

Unit Cost sum of Items 2-8 in Exhibit F). Additionally, services costs 

such as the Tl installation cost would be $2,ooO and the Tl service 

cost would be S62.4OWyear multiplied by one or two years, depending 

on lf the print site was added in the first or second program year of the 

experiment. (In order to take a conservative approach, the full cost of 

the Tl service was used for each print site since it was not specified in 

which month of the program year, each print site would be added.) 

d. 

i-ii. Web Servef components, induding a Sun Enterprise 5500 and a 4500. 

constitute the main web sewers hosting the POL web site and 

providing the MOL system interface. 

iii. See my response to OGVUSPSST9l(a)(iii). 

e. 
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. . . HI. 

. . . III. 

f. 

. . . HI. 

. . . Ill. 

The ‘Database Setvef components host the main database for the 

POLsystem.Thedatabasewillbeused1Dstoreuserandsystemdata 

fc4rtheopemtionofth3system. 

See my response to OCANSPSST9-1 (a)(iii). 

The components liied as ‘Datamart Server pertain to a database that 

will store data used for management reporting purposes. 

See my response to DCAIUSPS-STS-1 (axiii) 
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OCMJSPS-STB-2. Throughout your ksttmony, you use the term tariabte a@~].’ 

a. DoyouuseYfariablea3#asa@vaknttoVdumevartablecoeFPkase 
explain. 

b. Do you use Variable a~# as equtvalent to ‘short-lun marginal cost? Pteese 
explain. 

c. What period of time do you believe would be ths ‘short run. in thll cese? Explain 
your reasoning in &osing this period of time, 

d. Do you use “variable co@ as equlvalent to long-run marginal cost?” Please 
explain. 

e. What period of time do you belllve would be the long run” in this case? Explain 
your reasoning in choosing this perlod of time. 

i 

f. Do you use ‘vadabte oosr as equivalent to *ongoing cost,’ i.e., the term used by 
witness Seckar in response to PBAJSPS-T2-2 (Tr. 5/1050-51)? See your 
tesb’mony at page 2, lines 68. 

g. Do “ongoing costs,’ as you and witness Seckar employ that term, indude any 
fixed (i.e., non-votume-variable). costs? 

i. If so, state tha specific costs for MOL that are ftxed, ongoing costs. 
Provide citations for ths listings of such costs by table. exhibit workpaper, 
etc., induding page, column and row (or line) numbers. 

ii. Also, state (and otte) ths speck costs for POL that are fixed, ongoing 
costs. Provide dtatbns for tha tiings of such costs by table, exhibit. 
workpaper, etc., tnduding page, column and row (or line) numbers. 

h. Is the term gongoing wets* knited ti ‘short-run volume variable costs?” 
i. 

ii. 

State the spkifk W&Z fw MOL that are short-run volume variable, 
or@ngoosts.PnMdedMonsforthatMngsofsuchcostsbytable. 
exhibit. workpaper, etc., indudii page, column and row (or line) 
numbers. 
Also, state (and Cite) the spedk costs for POL that are short-run volume 
variable, ongoing costs. Provide dtations for the tiings of such costs by 
table, exhibit, workpaper. etc., tndudtng pege. column and row (or line) 
numbers. 

i. Does the term%ngoing cosk~indude long-m volume variable costs?” 
i. State the speoifrc costs for MOL that an? long+m volume variable. 

ongoing costs. Provtde dtations for the liings of such costs by table, 
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exhibn. wokpapr. etc., induding page, column and row (or line) 
numbers. 

ii. Also,state(anddte)thesped5ccoatsforPOLthatarebng4unvotume 
variable, ongolng costs. Pmide dtetions for the wings of such costs by 
table, exhibit -per, etc., induding pege, column and row (or line) 
numbers. 

j. Atpage2,lines8-ll.ofyourtestimony.youcharademeone-timecostsas 
oansisting mainly of hardware, sobare, and instaktion and development 
selvkw. 

i. 
ii. 

Am these %tartup~ costs? Please exptain. 
At page 2 of your testtmony you state that you have separated information 
technology costs into one-time costs and variable costs, thereby 
conforming to witness Seckar’s analysis presented in response to 
interrogatory PSAJSPS-T2-2 (Tr. 5/105&51). In his response he states 
that %xed costs are ons4rne start-up costs for the experimental period . . 
. . . Do you share ht view that the one-tirns costs are essentially the start- 
up costs for MOL? lf your answer is negative. then please explain. 

k. In his response to intenogatory PBAJSPS-T2-2. witness Seckar states that, “The 
Table 15 costs referenced in [the] question are not start-up costs, and therefore 
should not be induded in the Ytxixed’ category. 

i. Do you agree that he seems to view Yixed’ costs as limted to ‘start-up” 
costs?. If you do not agree; please give your reasons. 

ii. For the purpose of your cost analysis in this proceeding, do you define 
Yixed’ costs as limited to %art-up’ costs? If this is not your definition, then 
state your definition. 

iii. Are the startup oosts of a speciric service part of the incremental costs of 
the service? Please explain. 

I. Wtiess Seckar also states in the dted response that 

While these costs [seemingly the Tabte 15 costs] do not vary based 
on the volume &anges forecasted for the 5vsyear period. 
moreover, they would vary with mom extreme volume fluctuations. 
For example, if the Mailing Online service were to end after the 
experiment wndudes. technical help desk manager costs in years 
2001 through 2003 would not be incurred as a result of the volumes 
In these yeala diseppwling. .’ 

i. Doyouagreethat~Sedcarseems~obestatingthalcosEsthetdo 
not vary, based on volume changes, over a f&-year period can still be 
variable? If you do not agree, g’Ne your reasons for disagreeing. 
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ii. Is tt your vtsw thet costs that do not vary, based on voturne changes, over 
a tive-year period am vadable? please exptain. Are they %otume 
variabter please exptain. If they are v&able, but not votume variable, 
pleaseexplablthedlstb&m. 

iii. DoyouagreethatwlhessSeckarseemstobestatingthataoxtis 
ohamotedmd as variable If it disappears when the entire sewice for which 
it is incurred is terminated and, therefore, volume goes from some positive 
number to zero? lf you do not agree. please give your reasons. 

iv. DoywholdtheviewthatacostsharldbecharademedasvariaMeifit 
disappears when the entire service for which it is incurred is terminated. 
and, therefore. volume goes from some positive number to zero? Please 
explain. 

v. Do you believe that variable costs are equivalent to the incremental costs 
of a service? Please explain. 

vi. Do you believe that the prospedive incremental costs of a service may be 
partly volume variable end partly fixed? Please explain. 

vii. Should the fixed incremental costs of a service be tanned “variable” i 

because they are ongoing, i.e., they go on because the service goes on? 
Please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

a-s. In my testimony, the term variable cosr is used to define all costs that are not 

one-time costs associated with the initiation of the MOL experiment. Variable 

costs are any costs that oaur after the onset of the experiment. Whether it is 

equivalent to %Urte vartabte co@ or other cost terminology not used in my 

testimony is beyond the scope of my information technobgy related testimony. 

Therefore, I am not able to provtde an expert opinion on such. 

f. As explained in OCAiUSPS-ST92(e-e). my definition of one-time and variable 

wstsarebasedonwhenthecostwasincurred,befwe(Ka~rtheonsetofthe 

experiment. Wties.s Se&a& updated response to ths hearing question, Tr. 

7/l 733-34, shows that Wtiess Sedcar uses similar definitions of variable and 
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one-time wsts. 

g-i. I do not use the term ‘ongoing a&s’ in my teagmony. 

i. 

i. 

ii. 

k. 

i. 

. . . . . 
N-III. 

I. 

Intuitlvety, one4me costs consist of the hardware, software, and 

installation and devebpment scar&as that ara needed in the start-up of 

the operations and therefore may be categorized as ‘start-up’ costs. 

I do share WRness Seckar’s views that one-time costs are essentially 

the start-up costs for MOL. 

My understanding of what witness Seckar *seems to view” would only 

amount to speculation. 

I do not use the terms Yixd or ‘incremental’ in my testimony. These 

terms am beyond the scupe of my expertise. I am an expart in 

information technology wsts. but am not an economist and have no 

background in the history of Postal Service wsting theory as analyzed 

in Commissian proceedings. 

i. This was not the focus of my anatysis. and isnot my area of expertise. 

As stated above, my analysis separates costs into one-time and 
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vartabla costs as detined in my response to OCAkJSPSST92&e). 

Therefore.IcannottesWyastonrhatwitness~seemstostate. 

iiivtii. See my response to OCA0JSPS-ST92(ae). 
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OCNUSPS-STN. At page 3 of ywr httmony, you set futh a diagram of ywr 
methodokeyfor~and~hwLwets. 

a. Pleas8pmsentthewstsofthewf@stePOLsystemandshowttteallocation 
bItoPOL.MOL,andsOLwsts(stepl).lndudsthe &cation factor(s) usad and 
your rationale for choosing the pa-tar albcath fadof( Also provide any 
soutw materials you wnsulted in choosing the partiarlar allocetion factor(s). 

b. Please present all cost akcatbns made at step 2. Indude the allocathn factor(s) 
wedandyourrationalekrchoodng~particularelkcationfacbDIIs).Also 
provide any source materials you wnsulted in choosing the particular allocation 
factor(s). 

c. Please present all cost allocations made at step 3. lndude the allocation factor(s) 
used and your &hale for choosing the particular allocation factor(s). Also 
provide any source materials you consulted in choosing the particular allocation 
factor(s). 

, 

d. Please present all cost akcations mada at step 4. lndude the allocation factor(s) 
used and your rationale for choosing the partiarlar allocath factor(s). Also 
provide any source materials you consulted in choosing the patilar allocation 
factor(s). 

e. Please present all costs War wst allocations made at step 5. lndude the 
allocation h&x(s) used and your rationale for choosing the partiarlar allocation 
factor(s). Ako provide any sourca materials you consulted in choosing the 
particular allocation factor(s). 

f. Is it wired that your methodology dassitles costs in the following way: there is 
some portion of POL costs that is not allocated to either MOL or SOL; rather the 
POLwstsnotspecktoMOLorSOLareinsttMhalwststoberewvemdby 
means of a markup? 

i. tfyuudonotagree,stateywrroaams. 
ii. If you do agree, what pementaga of POL wsts are allocated neither to 

MOL or SOL? Show how this pementage figure is calculated. Provide all 
computations and citations for any tiguras presented. 

g. ls it coned that at ~.postofliceonline.wm, mailers and recipients of Express 
Mail padcages can track the movements of a package, and mail&s and 
recipients of Priority Mail can whf~rm delivery of a pachga? 

i. If you do not agree, state your reasons. 
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ii. 

w. 

Kpldoaglw,exptainhowyxlhaveewwntedfortheexpenses 
aaso&tadwtthExpreasMaittraddngandPdodtyMetldeltivery 
conlhnationhyourcost~. 
KyournWWobgydoaanotatbcatecnatstoExpmaaMailtreddngand 
y; de&vary confirmation. exptain why yar have omltted such an 

h. [kyouagreethatFirstClasr~,~,andcards.StandardAlettenand 
nats,andPeriodicetsreapnod~bensftEBfromthe~rPoL? 

i. Kywdoagree,then~whetherilisequitable~F~Cla%letters, 
MS, and cards. Standard A letters and ilets. and Pertodkals to help 
defray POL expenses in the form of a mark-up for tha First, Standard A, 
and Pertodicals subdasaas. 

ii. K you do not agree, then state your reasons. 

RESPONSE: 

a. As stated in the purpose sectton of my testimony, %a purpose of this testimony 

is to present the total information technology costs for Mailing Online (MOL)“. 

My methodology, shown in Diagram 1 on page 3, dues not require analysis of 

POL or SOL costs. I only examine costs affectad by the existence of the MOL 

program. Lktails on these other a&s ara accordingly beyond the swpa of my 

testimony. Thmughout my taWnony. detailed infomWion and costs at-a 

provided only for areas affwted by the existence of the MOL program. 

b. The alto&ions betwean MOL-spacKk and MOL-shared costs era presented on 

pagas8tollofmyt&mony,andhExhibitsAthn~~ghF. 

C. ThislWpercental~~desaibedfullyinDiagraml. 

d. Thaaxtdrlversappkdtnstap4amdedvadin~3to6ofmytestimony. 

e. Step5addsthereauttsfromStaps3and4.. 

I 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS UM TO 
INTERROGATORY OF OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OWUSPMT@-3,Page3d3 

f. Conce~ally,theteww#becoststhatan,speciflcODPOLthatan,not 

afkcatedtoelthsrMOLorSOLarindi~hmyDiaOraml.Hawever.Ionly 

lookedtioxtsdrivenbyMOL,andthereforehadno ooca&ntostudyPOLor 

SOL in detail. Any WWtionar nature of costs is beyond both my expertise 

and my testimony as explained in uSPS-Sl9-3(a). 

g-h. These questions are beyond tha scope of my expertise and factual krwledge. 

Accordingly, I am unable to respond. 



RESPONSEOF POSTAL SERVICE WlTNESS UM TO 
INTERROGATORY OF OFFlCE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAkISPSST94.Pqeldl 

a. 

b. 

C. 

d. 

h-mu.h* adidbsa of ths technical and/or the non-t&&al help 

Whet telephow number will prwpdhe users of POL, e.g., MOL. SOL, Express 
Mall traddng, or Priodty Mail da&ery aAmatbn, dil to axmect to the POL 
helpd~Pleasegivethe~,~istance,orbcalphonenumbersthat 
may be d&ted. 

sllnotekplmenumberisgiveilatmmn. po@fWonline.wm. how do POL 
customers beoxne ewars of tha POL help desk telephone numbeR Please 
explain. 

When a caller dials tha toll-free number for the Postal Service-800. 222-l 811 
(this is the telephone number provided by calling toll-free information at 800-555 
1212-s that call automatically mutad to the POL help desk? If not, what postal 
or contractor peisonnel answer queries at 800-222-18117 If these individuals are 
not POL help desk personnel, how have you accounted for the hardware, 
software. personnel, etc. aAs of fielding inquiries at 800-222-18117 

RESPONSE: 

a. The discussion on page 4 of my testimony refers to activkies of the non- 

technical help desk. 

b-d. I do not know the answers to those questions, whii were unnecessary for the 

preparation of my WY. 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WtTNESS UM TO 
INTERROGATORY OF OFFtCE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAIUSPS-STWt, Pqe 1 d 1 

OCNUSPSST9-5. At pages 4-5 of your teatkwny, you indicate thet you have allocated 
2OpWCdOfhSIlpdWkWllS1DMOL. 

a. Istheremaining8OperoentelboatedtoSOL? 

b. if any calls to tha POL hetp desk concern Express Mail tracking or Prtortty Mail 
deliierya&mabon,hwamthesecaUsre%ctedinthecostatkxabon? 

c. IsanypotttonofthePOLhelpdeakoalisaltocetedsotelytoPOLandnottoany 
spedtIc servicea such as MOL. SOL, Expmas Mail traoking or Prbrtty Mail 
delivery confirmation? K so. woutd these axts be dassified as instttutlonal and 
recovered by means of a mark-up? please explain in full. 

d. Provide the full allocation of total help desk expenses. 

RESPONSE: 

a. The remaining 80 percent is associated with other help desk costs under POL 

and/or SOL. 

b. All acttviies for the help desk not related to MOL are accounted for with other 

costs under POL and/or SOL. 

cd. See my response to interrogatory OCAJUSPSSTS-3(a). 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE W?TNESS UM TO 
INTERROGATORY OF OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAlUsPs-ST94, P8ge 1 of 1 

OCARISPSSTgb. At page 5 of your testimony you state that the 181 GB of storage 
capacitybalbcatedboMOL(38pement).POL,andSOL 

a. What percentege is atbwted to POL? 

b. What percentage is allocated to SOL? 

c. What penxntage is abcated io Expmss Mail tracking? If no storage capacity 
ooek have bean allocated to Express Mall baoktng. exptain why nof especially in 
viewofthefectthatExpreesMailpadragescenbetrat%dat 
www.postof5ceonline.wm. 

d. What percentage is altocated to Priority Mail delivery confirmation? If no storage 
capacity wsts have been allocated to Priority Mail delivery wnfinnation, explain 
why not, especially in view of the fact that delivery of Priority Mail packages can 
be wnfinned at www.postofficeonline.wm. 

i 

RESPONSE: 

ad. The remaining 62 percent of wsts would be associated with other storage 

costs under POL and/or SOL. See my testimony at page 5. lines 7. to 8. The 

exact allocations for POL or SOL, and any allocations for Express Mail tracking 

and Priority Mail delivery confirmation. have not been determined for the 

reasons stated in my response to interrogatory OCANSPSSTg3(a). 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVlCE WlTNESS UM TO 
INTERROGATORY OF OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

ocMJSPssTo-‘I, Pago 1 of1 

OCANSPSSTB-7. IsnY it amict thaf atthe present time. POL exists for the purpose 
of providii four mvims-MOL. SOL, Expmsa Mail tracking, and Priodty Mail delivery 
COlllillnatiW? 

a. If you do nut agree, state your reasons fordisagraeing. 

b. If you accept tha premise of the question, wouldn’t you agree that the most 
equitable alkcatton of POL storage capacily costs would e to include a 
percentage of these costs in MOL’s atbkrtable wst base? If you do not agree, 
please explain. 

c. if you do agree, then wouldn’t it ba bgiil to add 38 percent of the POL storage 
capacity costs to the 38 percent already included as MOL’s discrete storage 
capacity requirements? If you disagree, please explain. 

RESPONSE: t 

a-c. I have a general understanding that those options are available under POL, but 

I am unable to confirm the strict accuracy or completeness of the list. I have 

used only one ratio of 35 percent for shared functional components based on 

the total storage requirement for the POL. SOL, and MOL systems, as 

projected by the system designers (and described on page 5 of my testimony). 

This ratio was used to allocate wsts to MOL only. 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVtCE WITNESS UM TO 
INTERROGATORY OF OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER AOVOCATE 

ocNusPssreaPqpldl 

RESPONSE: 

Th9tWOWebWWWS amnotafkdedbythe exbtame of the MOL program, and 

therefore do not produce oxts that are MOL-spedf~~ or MOL-shared as described in my 

Diagram 1. Sea also my response to OCAAlSPS-ST47. 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS LIM TO 
INTERROGATORY OF OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAnJsPs4TB8, Paga 1 of 1 

OCAIUSPSsTg4. Of tha 5000 SOL/PC% usars desutbad at paga 5 of your testimony, 
whetpercentageofthesecons~ofsoLu~endwhatpe~tegecons~ofPoL, 
users? 

a. 

b. 

Would Express Mail traddng customers or Prior@ Mall delivery confirmation 
custornars ever ba attempting to camrnukata over tha T3 Internet connection at 
the same time as the MOL or SOL users? 

If so, why haven’t you determined the percentage of simuttanaous usage for 
which Express Mall traoking users and Priority Mail delivery confirmation users 
would bs responsible? 

RESPONSE: 

I am unable to answer these questions since they are beyond the scope of my 

testimony and therefore were unnecessary to consider when preparing my testimony. 

See also my response to interrogatory OCARISPSST99Q. 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WITNESS LIM TO 
INTERROGATORY OF OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAlUSPSST9-11. Please refer to your testimony at page 4 and 5. lines 2526 and l- 
3, respectively. 

a. Please confirm that time is an important element of costs of the Mailing Online 
help desk. If you do not confirm, please explain. 

b. Please explain the rationale for exduding the duration of calls received by the 
Mailing Online help desk as an element of the “cost drive? for Mailing Online 
help desk costs. 

c. Please confirm that the number and duration of calls to the Mailing Online help 
desk should fon the ‘cost driver for the Mailing Online help desk. If you do not 
confirm, please explain. 

RESPONSE: 

a. Confirmed that time is appropriat$y considered as an element of costs. 

b. Data generally are not available on the duration of calls, let alone data indicating 

the duration of MOL-related calls. It is my understanding that such data would be 

“difficult to collect and costly to compile.” (Reply brief of USPS Regarding MOL 

Market Test, at 13.) Moreover, I understand that the Commission did “not require 

the duration of calls to be recorded, especially in light of the relative size of the 

costs.” (PRC Op., MC961 (Market Test), at 50.) Therefore, I used the 

assumption that the duration of calls did not vary based on call type. This 

assumption was used in determining the cost driver for help desk costs. 

c. Confirmed. The number and duration of calls was used to form the “cost driver” 

for the help desk with the assumption that call duration does not vary based on 

type. 

Reswnse to OCAIUSPSSTS-1 l-12 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVtCE WITNESS LIM TO 
INTERROGATORY OF OFFICE OF THE CONSUMER ADVOCATE 

OCAIUSPSSTO-12. Please refer to your testimony at page 10, lines 10-13, where it 
states that “MOL users. . . are therefore assumed to cause personnel, hardware, and 
software costs,’ and Exhibit E, WOUPOL Help Desk.’ 

a. In Exhibit E. please identify the hardware costs of the MOL/POL help desk. 
b. Please confirm that there are telecommunication costs associated with the 

MOUPOL help desk. If you do not confirm, please explain. 
c. Please list the ‘personnel. hardware, and software costs,’ and the associated 

amounts, of the MOLIPOL help desk that 
i. are affected by the duration of calls to the Mailing Online help desk; and, 
ii. are not affected by the duration of calls to the Mailing Online help desk. 

RESPONSE: 

a. Hardware and software costs are\ included in Exhibit E. Item 16. Although the 

exact separation of software and hardware cost is not specified in the data 

collected, the general cost of the hardware would amount to approximately 

$430,000. 

b. Confirmed. I have now updated my testimony to reflect all such 

telecommunications costs, specifically Tables 1 and 2, and Exhibits E and G. 

The appropriate revised pages are attached to this response. 

c. Since I assume that all calls have the same duration, I did not conduct the 

exercise of breaking the personnel, hardware and software costs into those 

affected and those not affected by% the. Mr- 
A 

Response to OCANSPSSTO-1 l-12 
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RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVICE WtTNESS UM TO 
INTERROGATORY OF PlTNEY BOWES 

PBlUSPS-ST41. At some placas in the calculation of MOL extended costs in Exhibits 
A-G to your testimony a ratio of less than 100% is applied (e.g., Exhibit B. line 31). 
Pleaseexpiainhoweachoftheratiosallsgsthan100%wasderivedandproduceall 
work papers cakadating or displaying those ratios. 

RESPONSE: 

The reasoning and derivations of the ratios applied are described in Section Ill 

(Methodology), on pages 3 through 6 of my testimony. 

Responu to PB/USPSSTI)-l-2 



RESPONSE OF POSTAL SERVKtE WlTNESS LIM TO 
lNTERROGAlORY OF PITNEY BOWES 

PBlUSPS-ST9-2. A comparisonoithetotali&rmaWntachnobgyczAsdiilaysdin 
Tablesl,2andS~yourtestimonywiththeswnafonedkneandM1Sableinformabjon 
~bmxtssts~ h TW 14 and ?5 (as rev&d Ju)y 23.1998) td Mr. Ssckar’s 

ncf8amhhfcmabonswvkaoMsfrom$!5,874,838to 
&22.507.966. plesse on&m lhat them are annparable numbam. tf you can not 
anftrm,ptaasaaxplatnwhynoLPleasadascriialldwngestntheoparagonoftha 
MOL offering that resulted in thii cost change. 

RESPONSE: 

Not confirmed. It is undear what exactly is meant by ‘comparable’ in the above 

question. Assuming that ‘comparable numbers’ means that the Information Technology 

costs reflect the same cost components, but at different quantities or prices. then the 
t 

numbers are not ‘comparable’. Tha methodology used to derive the Information 

Technology costs indudes various costs considered shared with the POL program. In 

addition, the architecture components of the systems have changed. The fundamental 

operations of MOL remain essentially the same. 

Response to PWUSPS-STO-I-2 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Does any participant have 

any additional cross-examination for the witness? 

[No response. 1 
COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Then that being the case, 

we will move on. Three participants have requested oral 

cross-examination of Witness Lim, the Mail Advertising 

Service Association International, the Office of the 

Consumer Advocate, and Pitney Bowes. And I believe Mr. Bush 

is not here, so then we will start, if you will, with Ms. 

Dreifuss, if that is okay with you, Mr. Wiggins. Ms. 

Dreifuss. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Thank you, Commissioner LeBlanc. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Good afternoon, Mr. Lim. 

A Good afternoon. 

Q Could you turn to your amwer to OCA Interrogatory 

Number 12, the one that you just mentioned a moment ago? 

A Okay. 

Q When you first prepared Exhibit E, which reflects 

the Helpdesk costs, I guess you left out the 

telecommunications costs, is that right? 

A That is correct. 

Q And then we asked you if you had left them out, 

and you agreed that you had, that is true, isn't it? 
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A I believe the question was please confirm that 

there are telecommunication costs associated, and I 

confirmed that question. I don't believe the question was 

if I left them in or left them out. 

Q Right. I guess I was extrapolating a little bit. 

We asked you if had included them, and your answer was that 

-- I'm sorry. We asked that there are costs associated and 

you confirmed that there are. 

A Yes. 

Q And then you realized that had left them out. 

MR. HOLLIES: Excuse me. Mr. Presiding Officer, 

if you ask the witness to bring the mike a little bit closer 

so that we all can hear his answers, that would be 

appreciated. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Lim, you are not the 

only one. Our Chairman has that problem on occasion. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: I don't think it is a problem 

that you and I have, Mr. Lim, I think it is a problem that 

counsel has. 

THE WITNESS: I have to agree with you. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q You wound up agreeing with us that they ought to 

be included, is that correct? 

A That is correct. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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Q And then you did add them into Exhibit E? 

A That is correct. 

Q And made conforming changes to other tables and 

exhibits? 

A Yes. 

Q When we asked you about telecommunications costs, 

did you know, from your own knowledge of costs, that those 

should have been included, or did you have to check with 

somebody at the Postal Service to see whether there were 

telecommunications costs that should have been in Exhibit E 

but were left out? 

A I assumed for the Helpdesk that there would be 

telecommunication costs that would be -- that would have to 

be included. I did confirm it with them, with the systems 

designers of the Helpdesk. 

Q How is it that they didn't wind up & the exhibit 

in the first place, since you assumed that there would be 

telecommunications costs? 

A It was a consideration, in looking at the Helpdesk 

costs, I neglected to look into that one cost for that 

Helpdesk. 

Q Earlier in the proceeding a library reference was 

filed. It's Library Reference Number 7, and it contains a 

contract between the Postal Service and Cordant, Inc. 

Are you familiar with that contract? 
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A No, I'm not. 

Q Do you know whether the costs of that contract are 

included in any of the costs that you've presented in your 

testimony? 

A I have no reference to the reference you have made 

currently, so -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Lim, I do apologize. 

We are having a tough time hearing you up here. 

THE WITNESS: I'm sorry about that. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: And sometimes these don't 

pick it up all the time. You might have to even bring it on 

you. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you very much. Sorry 

to bother you. 

Sorry, Ms. Dreifuss. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q So you've never seen a contract between the Postal 

Service and Cordant, Inc. Is that right? 

A That's correct. 

Q And you've never even heard of it before, have 

you? 

A NO, I have not. 

Q It is a contract for $760,000 and it appears to me 

from reviewing it that Cordant was supposed to design 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
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software to operate Netpost, just as an example. They were 

supposed to.1 guess,design network control and access 

services. I'm reading directly from the contract at page 4. 

Are you familiar with those -- that project that they 

undertook? 

A No. 

Q So it's possible that those costs are not included 

in the costs that you present. 

A I cannot comment -- 

Q In your testimony. 

A On that. I do not know the reference that you're 

mentioning at this time. 

Q But those costs may not be presented in your 

testimony; is that true? 

MR. HOLLIES: Objection; asked and answered. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I don't think I heard him answer 

that particular question. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Ms. Dreifuss, I believe I 

did hear the answer. Maybe if you want to try to rephrase 

the question, it may be better. My understanding is that he 

did not have any knowledge about that. So if you want to 

try to rephrase it. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Your answer is that you don't know whether those 

costs are included in your testimony; is that correct? 
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A My phrase was that I do not know of that reference 

that you are quoting at this time, and so I cannot comment 

on them, provide an opinion on them. 

Q So if the reference isn't familiar, it is possible 

that you've not included these costs in your testimony; is 

that correct? 

A I think that could be extrapolated for everything. 

If I'm not aware of it, you could say about -- if I'm not 

aware of anything else, that they're not included in the 

costs of my testimony. I would have to know what that 

material is in order to provide an opinion on them. 

Q Would it be helpful to you to look this over very 

quickly and see the kinds of activities that were involved 

on Cordant's part? 

A If you feel that's necessary, I will -- 

Q Well, why don't you take a quick look at it. I'll 

just -- I'll just have you look over the schedule of work at 

pages 4 and 5 and see if you think that these costs are 

included in the costs that you present in your testimony. 

MR. HOLLIES: Mr. Presiding Officer, I would like 

to object to the way this is being conducted. The witness 

has stated that he does not have any familiarity with the 

document, and accordingly cannot have an opinion as to 

whether it is included in his testimony or not. I object to 

his being asked to look at a subsection of it and 
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immediately conclude. This man is an expert, and should be 

afforded an opportunity to study the thing in great detail 

to the extent that he feels is appropriate, and only then 

should he be asked to provide any opinion. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Ms. Dreifuss, do you care 

to comment before I rule? 

MS. DREIFUSS: I think it's clear that he doesn't 

know, and it looks like we're not going to yet an answer 

today on whether those costs are included. I guess I'll 

just have to let it go at this point. If I want to pursue 

it further, I'll do it in writing. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Ms. Dreifuss, let me 

suggest -- 1 can't make your case for you, but if that means 

that much to you, you could put it in writing. I would try 

my very best to look at it in a timely manner for you. If 

there is something that you feel is that relevant about that 

particular document, if you want to specifically try to make 

a motion of your own, that's fine. But I believe the 

witness has answered the question he is not familiar with 

it, and for him to pick out a couple pages I think at this 

particular point would be unfair under the circumstances. 

So if you can, please move on. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I agree. I don't think we can 

pursue it any further today. And if I decide to do 

something about it, I'll put it in writing. 
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BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q The Office of the Consumer Advocate filed a motion 

to ask that you be prepared to discuss the allocation of 

Postoffice Online costs -- well, we asked that you be 

prepared to discuss the allocation of Postoffice Online 

costs to MOL and to other services. Are you familiar with 

that motion that the -- 

A I'm familiar with the motion. 

Q Yes. And do you know that the Presiding Officer 

ruled on that motion and asked you to be prepared -- I'll 

use the exact language -- prepared to distinguish between 

those functional components that are affected by the 

existence of MOL and those that are not. 
Are 
We you familiar 

with that ruling? 

A Yes, I received that last night. 

Q Let me start by asking you about some costs that 

may be common to Postoffice Online and Mailing Online that 

are mentioned in the Commission's recommended decision on 

the market test. Have you had occasion to read that? It's 

the Commission's opinion and recommended decision on the 

market test. 

A No, I have not. 

Q At page 48 of that opinion, the Commission said 

that the joint costs that benefit Mailing Online should be 

considered as potentially relevant to either the 
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1 attributable costs or the appropriate markup for Mailing 

2 Online. They should be collected and reported to the 

3 Commission on an accounting-period basis. 

4 Have you presented the joint costs that benefit 

5 Mailing Online in your testimony? 

6 A I'm afraid I would have to either yet a copy of 

7 that quote that you just mentioned in order to comment on 

0 the question that you have -- 

9 Q I think I may have an extra copy, so let me yet 

10 that for you. 

11 MR. HOLLIES: Mr. Lim, if you could please stay 

12 near the microphone. 

13 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Ms. Dreifuss, so the record 

14 is clear, this is referring back to the ruling that was 

15 issued yesterday; is that correct? Specifically on the 

16 market test. 

17 MS. DREIFUSS: It covers the market test and the 

18 experimental -- 

19 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Right. 

20 MS. DREIFUSS: Phase of the proceeding. 

21 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Just want to make sure the 

22 record's clear. Thank you. 

23 MS. DREIFUSS: Yes, sir. 

24 BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

25 Q I'm afraid I don't have an extra copy of this 
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particular page. Let me just point out the language that I 

read to you a moment ago and let you look it over. 

In fact, take as much time as you'd like to look 

over that entire page. And there are two other pages I'm 

going to ask you about from that opinion, and I do have 

extra copies of those, and I'll give them to you now. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Hollies, would you care 

to approach the table and take a look at it with your 

witness? 

MS. DREIFUSS: Actually I realize I have the 

entire market test decision with me. I'd forgotten. So 

I'll just give you the whole decision and show you the pages 

I was referring to. 

For the record, I am telling the witness, I am 

pointing out to him the sentence that I just read to him, 

and I am also going to direct him to certain other pages 

that I will be asking him about. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Now to make sure that 

everybody is on the same sheet of music here, do you have a 

copy of that that you will be attesting to -- I mean asking 

him to attest to or asking him questions from that? 

MS. DREIFUSS: I will just be asking him questions 

from the opinion. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: All right, thank you. 

MS. DREIFUSS: And I do have extra copies for 
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myself. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q I will be asking you about pages 48, 49, and 51. 

It looks like 51 is missing from here. I'll yet you that in 

just a moment. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I'm sorry to keep bothering 

you, Ms. Dreifuss, but this is the actual test itself, the 

market test? 

MS. DREIFUSS: Right. This is the Commission's -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you -- 

MS. DREIFUSS: -- Commission's recommended opinion 

on the market test. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Good. Thank you. 

MS. DREIFUSS: It was issued October 7th, I 
OPi*,br, 

believe. It would be on the cover of the &?-E4? I just gave 

Mr. Lim. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q I will ask you my question again, since there's 
of 

been some time since I asked it a couple'minutes ago. 

On page 48 of the Commission's opinion the Postal 

Service was directed to collect and report to the Commission 

on an accounting period basis joint costs that benefit 

Mailing Online. 

I am asking if that is what you have presented in 
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your testimony. 

MR. HOLLIES: Objection. Calls for a legal 

conclusion. The section of that decision is essentially 

legal language from the Commission directing the Postal 

Service in connection with the data collection and reporting 

for market test information and that is not the subject of 

this witness's testimony so it is also technically beyond 

the scope of his testimony, so there are two bases for that 

objection. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Ms. Dreifuss, do you care 

to comment? 

MS. DREIFUSS: Yes. I am going to have to come 

back with a question. You told me what his testimony is not 

but could you tell me what his testimony is? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Are you talking to me or 

are you talking to Mr. Hollies? 

MS. DREIFUSS: Mr. Hollies -- I'm sorry, 
_- 

Commissioner LeBlanc. He just told me what*he gave me his 

legal -- presented a legal argument on what it is not, and I 

would like to hear his legal argument on what it is. 

MR. HOLLIES: I would submit, Mr. Presiding 

Officer, that that is a fine question for the witness. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Please -- Ms. Dreifuss? 

MS. DREIFUSS: In that case, if it is up to the 

witness to characterize his testimony, I would like him to 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

7 2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

I 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

answer my question on whether he has presented the joint 

costs that benefit Mailing Online. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Hollies, that to me is 

not a legal comment -- excuse me. That is not in my opinion 

out of the scope of an answer coming from the witness. He 

is an expert witness at this point. 

MR. HOLLIES: Certainly he is an expert witness 

and he is prepared to talk about the scope of his testimony. 

If he is being asked to interpret the Commission's language 

I would object to that. If she is asking the question 

without quote marks and asking if that is what he did, 

that's fine. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: That is my understanding of 

the question, so at this point objection overruled. Move 

on, Mr. Lim. Please answer the question. 

Ms. Dreifuss, would you please repeat the 

question. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Does your testimony present the joint costs that 

benefit Mailing Online? 

A I am not familiar with the terms joint cost and I 

am not able to comment on that. 

Q When you were -- when were you hired by the Postal 

Service to present the testimony that you are presenting 

today? 
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A I don't have the exact date but it was I believe 

early in November. 

Q Is there a written statement of work for you? 

A As far as I know, nothing is written. 

Q How did you receive instructions on what you were 

supposed to be studying and presenting in the form of 

testimony? 

A Through oral communication with the people at the 

Postal Service. 

Q Could you tell me, and be specific and give me 

details, what were you told to do? 

A I was told to present the cost relating to the 

Mailing Online program for the experimental phase, which is 

the first two years of the program. 

Q Were you given access to Post Office Online costs 

in general? 

A No, I was not. 

Q What kinds of documentary material did you receive 

when you got started on your effort to identify the costs of 

Mailing Online? 

A What I would like to actually do is, if you don't 

mind, is to just go over the methodology that I went through 

in order to gather the costs for my testimony. 

I think that would present a clearer picture in 

terms of -- and may resolve any other questions that you 
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have. I believe that was also posed in the motion that you 

had filed. 

MS. DREIFUSS: I don't have a problem with him 

presenting a narrative. 

THE WITNESS: I think what clearly defines what I 

have done is the diagram presented in my testimony, Diagram 

1 on page 3 of my testimony, and I do explain that further 

on page 4, what I have done is to say that there is a 

universe that includes all the POL system so this universe 

that includes the POL system includes both MOL and SOL 

programs. 

In looking at the universe of components, of 

areas, I asked a question which of these areas are affected 

by the existence of the MOL program. In doing so, I 

analyzed the areas that I would need to look at in order to 

provide the costs that would be required for my testimony. 

I do not break down those areas further down in 

costs. I look at those areas which are affected by the 

existence of the MOL program and result in two different 

areas, which is one which is the area that is MOL-specific, 

that is identified in the left side, my diagram, and those 

areas which I considered shared, and in analyzing those two 

areas I go then to analyze the costs that are associated 

with a specific, MOL-specific, areas that I looked at and 

then assign what I use as cost drivers to determine which 
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costs are caused by the MOL program and for those areas 

which are shared. 

In doing so I come up with a total cost for the 

MOL Program which is shown in Step 5. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Did you want to add to that or are you finished 

with your description? 

A I am finished with my description. 

Q What documentary materials did you refer to in 

assessing the complete POL system, which is Step 1 on your 

diagram? 

A There were no documentary materials. What I did 

was work closely with the system designers, specifically the 

system designers for the MOL Program to determine with them 

what areas would be affected by the existence of -&e or 

caused by the existence of the MOL Program. 

In doing so I identified those areas which were 

specific to MOL, those which were basically solely for the 

purpose of the MOL Program and those areas which were part 

of the POL Program but were considered shared with MOL and 

which some of those components and cost of those components 

would have to be shared with MOL. 

Q Did you consult with the POL designers? 

A I have had, yes, interactions with the POL 

designers also. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



-. 

1 Q The POL designers then are different from the MOL 

2 designers? 

3 A That is correct. There are different systems 

4 designers for POL as well as SOL as well as MOL. 

5 Q Who are the designers for POL? 

6 A Do you wish to yet specific names? 

7 Q Well, let me ask you first, are there some Postal 

a Service employees that you are categorizing or you would 

9 characterize as POL designers or are they all outside 

10 consultants? 

11 A I would characterize them as outside consultants. 

12 Q I don't need specific names. What is the 

13 consulting firm. I won't ask the names of individuals. 

14 Just give me the name of the consulting firm that did the 

15 POL design. 

16 A It would be Compaq. 

17 Q How do you spell that, please. 

Ia A C-o-m-p-a-q. 

19 Q Who are the MOL system designers? 

20 Well, let me ask you the way I did before. Are 

21 there any Postal Service employees that you are 

22 characterizing as MOL system designers or are they all 

23 outside consultants? 

24 A In my characterization, I would say they are all 

25 outside consultants. 
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Q What consulting firm designed MOL? 

A It is the same company as I mentioned before, 

Compaq. However, the group that does the development for 

them are of a different group. 

Q What is the Compaq group that designed the POL 

system? 

A Could you clarify that question? 

Q Well, you said you worked with different groups 

within Compaq. One group designed the POL system, a 

different group designed the MOL system. Does that group 

have a special department name or section name, or did it 

just happen to be a different group of individuals that you 

had in mind? 

A I have no idea as to the department name or 

section name. They were different individuals. I would 

like to emphasize, too, that I worked closely with the MOL 

designers and had less of interaction with the POL 

designers. 

Q And these different groups are mutually exclusive, 

is that right? Different individuals in the POL design 

group than were in the MOL design group, is that right? 

A I really don't have the specifics as to what you 

are asking for. My goal was to obtain the information that 

I needed in order to cost-out the costs required for my 

testimony. In terms of how the structure of those 
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contractors are structured and how they interact, I could 

not comment on that 

Q Did you ever ask the POL designers whether the POL 

system that they had designed had costs that were connected 

to MOL? 

A Could you rephrase that question again, or repeat 

that question? 

Q Did you ever ask the POL designers whether the POL 

system had cost elements that were the result of providing 

MOL service? 

A I did ask the POL designers the same question I 

asked myself in my methodology, which is -- Which areas are 

caused by the existence of MOL? -- and reaffirmed the areas 

that I identified. 

Q And did the POL designers assure you that there 

were no elements in the POL system that they had designed 

that were not for the benefit of MOL? 

A Yes. 

MR. HOLLIES: Excuse me, Mr. Presiding Officer, 

there were several negatives in that last question. I 

wonder if we couldn't clarify that aspect of it. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Ms. Dreifuss, you might 

want to -- Mr. Hollies brings out a good point. You may 

want to try to rephrase the question and let's see if we can 

get a clearer answer with not as many negatives anyway. 
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MS. DREIFUSS: I apologize for too many negatives. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Did you ask the POL designers whether there were 

any elements of MOL in their design of POL, and any elements 

of MOL that -- I'm sorry, I am going to start again. Did 

you ask the POL designers whether the POL system they 

designed included elements that were for the benefit of MOL? 

A I believe that, in essence, that is the same 

question that I had asked them, which is, which areas are 

caused by the existence of MOL? If I am -- if that is 

correct, then, yes, I did ask them that question. 

Q And if there was an area that didn't appear on 

that list of things that involve MOL, then they said to you 

these don't involve MOL, is that right? 

A I think that is -- 

Q Or you just assumed that they didn't involve MOL 

because they didn't appear on the list of things that 

involve MOL? 

A The areas that were -- the areas were identified 

to me as areas which would be affected by the existence of 

MOL. 

Q Did you question them further, did you have doubts 

about what they were telling you and you needed to question 

them further about the information they gave you? 

A I felt no reason to question them further. These 
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1 were the designers of -- the system designers of the MOL 

2 program and in order for them to design out the necessary 

3 requirements for that program, they would have to be aware 

4 of all the areas that were affected by the existence of the 

5 MOL program. 

6 Q So you basically relied on their opinions, on what 

7 -- on their opinions that the POL system they designed 

8 really didn't have a direct connection to MOL, is that 

9 correct, you relied on their opinions? 

10 A Could you repeat that question again, one more 

11 time, please? 

12 Q Did you rely on their opinions that the POL system 

13 that they designed didn't have any direct connection to MOL? 

14 MR. HOLLIES: Objection as to the form of the 

15 question. He has not testified that there was no 

16 connection, and that is what this question assumes. 

17 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Ms. Dreifuss, do you care 

18 to comment? 

19 MS. DREIFUSS: Did -- 

20 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Otherwise, I will have to 

21 ask you to rephrase that question. Mr. Hollies is correct. 

22 MS. DREIFUSS: All right. 

23 BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

24 Q Did the POL designers say that elements of the POL 

25 system they designed did have a direct connection to MOL? 
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1 A The POL systems designers were there to design the 

2 systems for the POL. Your question refers to the POL 

3 designers designing components of the MOL system, which I 

4 believe is incorrect. 

5 Q Did the POL system they designed have to take into 

6 account that MOL would be one of the services that would be 

7 provided at the POL web site? 

0 A Yes, that is correct. 

9 Q I want to give you some background for a statement 

10 that I am going to make next. I don't think you will have 

11 this in front of you, but maybe you could just accept, 

12 subject to checking, on what I am telling you,that this is 

13 so. At one of the earlier hearings, on Wednesday, November 

14 lath, and this is reflected in Transcript Volume 5, Chairman 

15 Gleiman characterized the relationship of Post Office Online 

16 and Mailing Online, and let me just read you two statements 

17 that he made. 

18 MR. HOLLIES: Excuse me, Mr. Presiding Officer, if 

19 we could get a page cite, perhaps we could join counsel. 

20 MS. DREIFUSS: Oh, I apologize. I am going to 

21 read from page 1072 and 1073. 

22 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Line number. 

23 MS. DREIFUSS: Specifically, line numbers 4 and 5 

24 of page 1072 and line numbers 24 and 25 of page 1073. 

25 BY MS. DREIFUSS: 
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Q He stated, this is the end of a sentence, he 

stated that "Post Office Online, which is the gateway to 

getting to Mailing Online." Now, of course, that is not 

grammatical because I read you only part of the sentence. 

But, in essence, he seems to be saying Post Office Online is 

the gateway to getting to Mailing Online. Do you believe 

that is true? 

A Well, the terminology "gateway" has a lot of 

different meanings, even within technical terms, so, in 

essence, I think what it is trying to say is that POL is -- 

if I could infer that POL is the -- sort of the first step 

towards entering the MOL area, which is, I guess, in web 

terms, you would go to the POL web page first, which would 

then have a link to subparts which are specific to MOL, or 

have specific information about MOL, or related to the MOL 

program. So, in that sense, I would say I would agree with 

that statement. 

Q And at page 1073, lines 24 and 25, he said if you 

don't have Postoffice Online, you can't have Mailing Online. 

Do you agree with that? 

A I'm not sure. I'm not sure which angle that 

comment is made on. If it's on a functional basis, you 

could have a standalone Mailing Online program without the 

use of a POL program. So I'm not quite sure what aspects 

that comment was made. 
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Q The way the website is currently configured, the 

Postoffice Online website, is it possible to use any Mailing 

Online services without entering by means of Postoffice 

Online? 

A I would say that's a difficult question in a way 

to state, to ask. When you go to a website initially, you 

are presented with the initial home page. And at the home 

page, I assume there would be information about Postoffice 

Online. There may be information about Mailing Online, and 

there may be information about other things. But does that 

constitute as being completely in the POL arena or 

completely in the MOL arena? That is difficult to say. So 

I'm not sure I can agree or disagree with that statement. 

Q Can a customer obtain Mailing Online by calling up 

the Postal Service and saying I'd like to order Mailing 

Online? 

A As far as I understand, it's a service being 

offered over the Internet. 

Q All right, can a customer write to the Postal 

Service and say here's a diskette, I'd like to use Mailing 

Online, please proceed with my order? Is that possible, do 

you know? 

A My understanding is that it's a service offered 

only on the Internet. 

Q What is the Internet web address for Postoffice 
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Online? Do you remember roughly what it is? 

A My understanding if I recall it's 

www.postofficeonline.com. 

Q So a prospective user has to go to the Postoffice 

Online web address in order to purchase Mailing Online; is 

that correct? 

A The fact that that domain name points to the main 

home page which has the home pages for Postoffice Online and 

Mailing Online, yes, that domain name would have to be used 

in order to at least get to the main page, the main home 

page. 

Q Could you tell me what components of Postoffice 

Online you decided not to include as Mailing Online 

specifically or MOL/POL components? 

A I tried to explain that. Maybe I wasn't very 

clear. But in the methodology that I used, what I looked at 

was the complete universe of the -- given the complete 

universe of the POL/MOL/SOL program, what areas would be 

affected, and then looked at the areas that were affected by 

the -- or caused by the assistance of MOL and studied those 

areas specifically. I did not look at the other areas which 

I considered not relevant to the purpose of my testimony. 

Q So you don't really know much about those elements 

of POL that someone informed you were strictly POL; is that 

correct? 
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A I had no reason to study those areas. 

Q By the way, I asked you, or OCA asked you in 

interrogatories, about Shipping Online, and you weren't able 

to be specific. Let me ask you now. 

MR. HOLLIES: Excuse me, Mr. Presiding Officer, if 

counsel could be asked to identify that interrogatory again, 

we could join her. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you, Mr. Hollies. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Let me just go ahead with the 

question. If it requires a cite, I'll be happy to give it 

to you. It's a general enough question that I don't think 

it's going to be necessary. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q We had asked you a number of questions about 

Priority Mail, delivery confirmation, and Express Mail 

tracking, and we also asked you about Shipping Online. Do 

you recall being asked questions about those elements? 

A I do recall some interrogatories referring to 

those. 

Q In your diagram, Diagram 1, you separate POL costs 

after the first step, or is -- the arrow just below the box 

that's labeled "Step 1." Is Step 1 examining the complete 

POL system? And then following Step 1, you divide 

components into POL/MOL on the one hand and SOL on the 

other? 
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A It's more of a representation of what was the 

input to Step 2. I would view it more in that way. So as 

a -- 

Q What we had asked you in interrogatories -- and 

again if it's necessary to get a specific cite I will, but I 

don't think it will be necessary -- you -- there's some 

portion of POL costs that you view as SOL costs; is that 

correct? 

A Could you repeat that question again, please? 

Q At Step 1 and just -- and the arrow that flows 

down from Step 1 -- 

A Yes. 

Q You seem to indicate that there's some portion of 

complete POL systems costs that would be related solely to 

SOL; is that correct? 

A It seemed they would be things that are solely to 

SOL that would be part of that complete universe of areas 

which I would have to look at. 

I’m sorry, let me rephrase it: the complete 

universe of items in which I would ask that question of 

which were affected by MOL. 

Q Do you know whether SOL -- which stands for 

Shipping Online, I believe -- do you whether that includes 

Express Mail tracking and Priority Mail delivery 

confirmation? 
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A I did not look into that specifically, because 

that was again beyond the scope of what I needed to do for 

my testimony. 

Q So you're not really sure exactly what SOL is. Or 
3 

at least you're not so sure what everything"that's included 

under the rubric of SOL. Is that correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q If this Commission were to decide that some 

portion of what you or system designers have determined are 

strictly POL costs, if the Commission wanted to allocate 

some portion of them to MOL, have you given the Commission 

the means to do that in your testimony? 

A I believe I've gone through that exercise, and 

that was the purpose of my methodology, to identify those 

areas that are again caused by MOL. In doing so there are 

areas which are part of POL but are shared with MOL, and 

I've identified those areas in my testimony and allocated a 

proportion of those costs based on ratios that I felt were 

the best estimates to define what costs were related to the 

MOL program. 

Q In response to OCA Interrogatory 3 to you, your 

answer to Part F, if you could turn to that for a moment, 

please -- 

A Yes. 

Q Have you had a moment to look that over? 
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15 Have you given the Commission the means to do 

16 that? 

17 A There are different terms that you have asked in 

18 that question in terms of rates. I have not mentioned rates 

19 at any point in my testimony. I don't believe that is 

20 something I should provide an opinion on. 

21 Furthermore, I just want to re-emphasize my answer 

22 before that I believe I went through that exercise in terms 

23 of looking at areas that are POL, however that some 

24 proportion of those and those costs are part of MOL and I 

25 have done that in my testimony. 

A Yes. 

Q You state there that conceptually there would be 

costs that are specific to POL that are not allocated to 

either MOL or SOL, is that correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q And I want to talk about those costs right now 

that are specific to POL. If the Commission decided that it 

would be appropriate -- they didn't agree with you, in other 

words or they did agree with you but they said we need to do 

a little bit more -- we want to allocate the costs -- I'm 

sorry -- we want to recover the MOL costs that you have 

identified through MOL rates and in addition to that we 

think that some portion of POL costs should also be 

recovered in MOL rates. 
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Q Getting back to your answer to Part (f) of 

Interrogatory 3, there are POL costs that are strictly POL 

and they are not allocated to either MOL or SOL. Is that 

correct? 

A Conceptually, yes. 

Q Well, let's talk about it conceptually. If the 

Commission conceptually thought it was appropriate to 

allocate some portion of these specific POL costs that have 

not been otherwise allocated to MOL or SOL, have you given 

the Commission the means to do so? 

A I believe your question requires the Commission to 

go through the process that I have done in my testimony and 

undertake the study again. Is that your question? 

Q You know, we are in agreement on that, because I 

think either you or the Postal Service, I guess this isn't 

going to be a question -- it's going to be a little speech. 

I think either you or the Postal Service needs to give the 

Commission access to the same information that you had in 

concluding that these were the costs that ought to be 

allocated to MOL so I do agree with you that that would be 

appropriate, to give the Commission access to the same 

information that you had access to. 

A Not really the information but going through the 

exercise again, it seems that that -- and your question 

there is asking the Commission to go through the exercise 
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again of what I have conducted in my testimony to look at 

the costs caused by MOL. Is that correct? 

Q Yes. I agree with your statement. Yes. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Ms. Dreifuss, to make sure 

I am understanding your thought process, are you asking for 

a separation from POL of what is only MOL cost-specific? 

MS. DREIFUSS: Is that -- Commissioner LeBlanc, 

what I would like to do and I think the Commission may want 

to do this, would be to start at the same point that Witness 

Lim started at, which is to have access to -- it may be the 

system designers, maybe bring one of them in as a witness, 

maybe bring in one of the POL system designers, perhaps 

bring in one of the MOL system designers, maybe both, and 

give us an opportunity to ask the kinds of questions that 

Mr. Lim had the opportunity to ask so we can see whether we 

agree with them. 

We are being deprived of that opportunity today 

because we only get to ask Mr. Lim about the products of 

these conversations long after they have taken place. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Well, let me ask if you 

choose to do that you obviously have -- you can put that in 

writing and I will rule on it as soon as possible, and so at 

the risk of moving on, let's go ahead and you can either put 

that in writing if you choose to. I will rule on it as soon 

as I can but unless there is something specific that you 
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want outside of that, if we can let's move on with it. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Yes, sir. When Witness Lim took 

the stand today, I didn't know at what point he was involved 

in the process. I didn't know whether he was the one, for 

example, who may have started out with the POL system design 

and then made the separation -- this is MOL, this is not 

MOL. 

I wasn't sure about that, but I think following 

this discussion I can see that he got in at a fairly late 

stage in the process, or at the very least, even if he 

didn't, we have been, because all we see are the fruits of 

his conversations in the form of his testimony. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: And the fruits of his 

conversations in the form of this testimony -- you are 

talking about, to make sure I am with you here -- 

MS. DREIFUSS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: -- referring back to 22, 

the POL breakout, if you will, of the MOL? 

MS. DREIFUSS: Yes. I guess I haven't asked him 

yet details about -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I just want to make sure 

that we stay within the bounds here of my ruling on Number 

22, which comprehensively described the functional 

components of POL that were determined not to relate to MOL 

and why they were determined not to relate to MOL, so I want 
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to stay within that framework if we can. 

Outside of that, if you choose to, obviously, put 

it in writing and I will be more than happy to respond to it 

as soon as we can, but let's stick to 22 where possible 

here. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Yes, sir. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Could I interject 

something -- 

MS. DREIFUSS: Of course. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: -- that might help, I don't 

know, since I am not a technical person, but our witness 

seems to be rather familiar with computer programming and 

processes. 

Could you ask him whether he could describe the 

technical basis on which he made the judgment that the 

information he was given about the MOL costs were adequate, 

and he said he had no reason to question it, so perhaps if 

he could explain that to us, then you might feel -- I don't 

know if I could understand it but it seems to me -- or if he 

is able to. Maybe he is not able to and then we will need 

other people to explain it to us. 

MS. DREIFUSS: That does sound like an excellent 

starting point. Unfortunately, I am no more expert at 

technical elements of putting together a computer network 
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than you are, but I will certainly do my best. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Can you explain in technical terms what the POL 

system is comprised of and where you get to the point that 

the MOL system is separate from it, and POL really doesn't 

have a direct link any longer to MOL? 

A Yes, I would like to do that. 

My understanding is that a POL is an umbrella 

program and that it provides services for registration for 

the user and provides services for payment for the user -- 

Q May I stop you right there, just for a moment? 

What you have described up to this point, has any 

of that been allocated to MOL? 

In other words, have any of the costs of what you 

have just described been allocated to MOL? 

A Well, functionally there are different, 

functionally there are different components that tie into 

what I have just described, which are more big, large more 

conceptual areas that I have outlined. 

I look at components like the database and have 

allocated a portion of the hard drive space for the use of 

MOL and the remaining portion, which is not used in my costs 

for MOL, relate to those which are POL and SOL, and so -- 

Q Let me stop you right there -- 

A -- in the term I would say -- yes? 
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Q Conceptually what portion of the hard drive is 

strictly POL and has nothing to do with SOL or MOL? 

A The purpose of my exercise was not to look at 

anything specific for POL and so I looked at the costs which 

are specific to MOL and I have outlined the ratio that I 

have used in allocating those hard drive space in my 

testimony. 

Q That was the 38 percent that you allocated to MOL, 

is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And the remaining 68 percent -- that is shared 

between -- 

A 62. 
Ll. 

Q I am sorry, 66. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: 62 percent, to clarify the 

record. 

MS. DREIFUSS: 38-62 -- I apologize. I was 

thinking 32. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Sixty-two percent -- that is shared between POL 

and SOL? 

A Yes, they were sort of the other, the other 

bucket, you would say, 
POL r*nd SOL 

of things which would include the 

Q Do you know if any portion of that would be 
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considered strictly POL? 

A That seems to be the same question you asked 

before, and I stated that I did not look at -- I did not 

look at anything specific to POL or specific to SOL. I just 

looked at those pertaining to MOL and caused by the 

existence of MOL. 

Q So of the remaining 62 percent of hard drive 

costs, and there are costs associated with this hard drive, 

aren't there? 

A There are costs associated with the hard drive, 

yes. 

Q If the Commission decided that some portion of it 

that is strictly POL should be allocated to MOL in this 

case, does the Commission have the means to make that 

allocation? 

A I think that is a hard question to answer. It is 

asking the question of in essence redoing the exercise that 

or going through an exercise of looking at specific costs to 

POL which would require an analysis similar to what I have 

done in order to look at costs related to MOL, so I think it 

is a difficult question that you are asking there in terms 

of what needs to be done and it would require extensive 

analysis, I believe, to come up with I think the answer that 

you are asking for. 

Q Have you conducted that analysis at this point in 
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time? 

A My analysis was strictly on the costs related to 

MOL. 

Q Have you conducted any analysis which would permit 

you to separate strictly POL costs from SOL costs? 

A I've not done any full analysis of that. 

Q And since you haven't done it, you haven't 

presented any analysis -- 

A That's correct. 

Q Which gives the results of that separation; is 

that correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q And if you haven't given the Commission the 

information it would need to do so, do you know of any other 

place the Commission could get the information to allocate 

some portion of strictly POL costs to MOL? 

A More research would have to be done in terms of 

finding out where that information would lie. 

Q I interrupted you. You were starting to talk 

about the technical details of offering POL and then giving 

users access to MOL. I don't know if you remember where you 

left off, but if you do, could you continue, please? 

A Sure. I described the two sort of big conceptual 

functional areas that POL provides, which is the 

registration of the users and the -- basically the handling 
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of the payment for those user accounts. The MOL components 

I think we're all familiar is to provide the components and 

functions to allow a user to upload a document and 

eventually have that passed on to the print sites to be 

printed. 

Looking at that -- looking at those areas, I 

think -- and looking at what areas, what components would be 

required to perform those functions, it is easily identified 

which are components specific to MOL. For example, the 

connection to the print site, which are all required because 

of the MOL program, would be all specific to the MOL 

program. The router and the firewall that connects to the 
cub:* 

print site would be specific to MOL. The various c&-i-e 

boxes which I've outlined in my testimony that does the 

processing of each job that's submitted would be specific to 

MOL. 
C-6,X 

Q Excuse me just for a moment. Are there &&-es 

boxes involved in providing POL generally or SOL 

specifically, or do you not know? 
Cub,'x 

A These eeb+c boxes are used specifically for MOL, 

and what they will do is have all the applications such as 

Word and Quark Express loaded on each of these cards or 

service and the MOL controller, which is a component listed 

as one of the MOL components, would then pass on the job to 

these processors that would then convert or process these 
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Word documents and so forth into a form that would be then 

passed on to the print sites. 

So if we look at those, I guess looking at that 

large conceptual functional area I think it's easy to 

determine that those MOL components, those components I just 

mentioned, are specific to MOL. And looking at what areas 

are affected by POL, affected by -- excuse me -- what areas 

are affected by MOL, that are actually POL components, it 

is -- I think you can say that the registration process will 

still be there, and hence when I do look at the costs of the 

data base server -- 

Q Let me interrupt you for a second. You said the 

registration process would still be there. 

A Yes. 

Q If a customer went to the Postoffice Online 

website and didn't find anything there, any services there 

of interest, didn't find MOL, didn't find Shipping Online, 

didn't find Priority Mail delivery confirmation, and didn't 

find Express Mail tracking, do you think any customers would 

want to register for anything at that point without some 

service to be obtained as a result? 

A That's a hypothetical question, and I'm answering 

hypothetically. I would assume that a user that logs onto a 

system that goes through a process of registration would 

want some sort of benefit from it. The fact that what 
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you're saying is that no services would be offered or no 

benefits would be offered I would understand that the 

incentive would be very low, but my experience from the 

Internet is that if you have something there, someone will 

definitely use it. So I can only suspect there will be some 

registrations also. But this is all hypothetical. 

Q Right. But generally you would agree that most 

people wouldn't care to fill out a registration form at 

Postoffice Online unless there were some service or benefit 

to be obtained at that site. Isn't that correct? 

A Some benefit I assume would be -- would need to be 

offered. What that is and what sort of benefit is required 

for someone to register I cannot comment on. 

Q Have you ever looked at the Postoffice Online 

website? 

A I've briefly looked at it; yes. 

Q If a prospective visitor went to the website and 

didn't see that they could obtain MOL service, found that 

they couldn't obtain Shipping Online service, found that 

they couldn't track any Express Mail packages, found out 

that they couldn't confirm the delivery of any Priority Mail 

packages, do you think that they'd be receiving a benefit 

that they would want to register for at that site? 

A Again I think this is a hypothetical question, and 

I'm not sure it's the purpose of my testimony here today, 
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but I really cannot comment on what the benefits would be. 

They may be benefits that the user finds of registering with 

someone like the Postal Service, but -- 

Q Can you name some of those benefits? 

A The fact that they are registered with the Postal 

Service Postoffice Online may be a benefit. I mean, I 
A+ 

cannot comment, but that's a &-F hypothetical, and I would 

assume, I mean, there are some benefits that someone would 

think that that is of benefit just to be registered with a 

program or Internet site that says Postoffice Online. 

Q Do you think it's a high proportion of visitors 

that would want to register without being able to obtain a 

service or benefit at that site? 

A I cannot comment on that. 

Q Would you? 

A Could you -- would I go if there were no services 

offered under Postoffice Online? 

Q Yes, would you register, fill in the form that's 

involved if there weren't any benefits or services that you 

could obtain there? 

A If there were no benefits and no services that I 

could foresee, being more of a rational person I would not. 

Q I think you have answered this already, but let me 
are 

just make sure about that answer. If thereAany discrete 

costs of Post Office Online not directly connected to 
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Mailing Online, or Shipping Online, and I think you do agree 

that there -- conceptually, there are such discrete costs, 

that would be in your answer to OCA Interrogatory 3-F. 

A I don't -- let me just verify. I don't believe I 

used the word "discrete" in any way in my response. I think 

my response is, conceptually, there will be costs that are 

specific to POL. 

Q Right. You say in this answer that there will be 

costs that are specific to POL that are not allocated to 

either MOL or SOL. Do you think discrete would be an apt 

way to describe such costs, the discrete costs of POL? 

A I am not familiar with the term "discrete" that 

you are using. 

Q That's fine. How about if we just talk about 

specific POL costs that are not allocated to either MOL or 

SOL. 

A Okay. 

Q You agree that, conceptually, there are such 

costs? 

A Yes. 

Q Now, the Presiding Officer's ruling asked you to 

come prepared today, to the extent that you are able, of 

course, to describe the functional components of POL that 

were determined not to relate to MOL. Do you have any 

specific details about such functional components today? 
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A No, I do not have specific details. 

Q There is a list, a short list, at page 48 of the 

Commission's Opinion and Recommended Decision. I gave you a 

copy of the Opinion at the beginning of this oral 

cross-examination, and I believe you still have that, don't 

you? 

A Is it in this folder? 

Q Yes. If you could turn to page 48, please. 

A Okay. 

Q The reason I am mentioning this is I want to make 

sure I don't leave anything out, so I am going to refer back 

to this short list. I find it in the second paragraph of 

that page. The phrase, "All set-up costs and ongoing 

expenses for equipment, software, communications, and 

processing activities that involve Mailing Online should be 

collected and reported to the Commission." Now, there may 

be some disagreement, legal disagreement, about what that 

means. But, today, did you come with specific details about 

the set-up costs for Post Office Online that are not 

allocated to either MOL or SOL? Do you have any details of 

those set-up costs? 

A First, I would like to just clarify, this document 

is regarding a decision on the market test? 

Q Yes, it is. 

A And it is pertaining to the market test, is that 
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correct? 

Q It pertains to the market test and the kind of 

information that the Postal Service would be collecting and 

reporting to the Commission over the course of the market 

test. That is my legal interpretation. If your counsel 

disagrees, I guess he can speak up. 

A Okay. I would just like to add that the scope of 

my testimony was to look at just the phase of the experiment 

which is the program years, the first two program years, and 

these questions, or this document seems to pertain to 

another area, which is the market test, which is before the 

experiment. So, I don't believe I can provide an opinion 

based on comments or questions based on what took place on 

the market test. 

Q Well, for those MOL costs that you do report, were 

you looking at expenditures made throughout -- well, let me 

back up for a minute. Were you aware that the market test 

is going on right now? 

A Yes, I am aware of that. 

Q Did you look at any expenditures for MOL that are 

taking place at the present time that would be used to 

prepare the nation for the nationwide offering of the MOL 

experiment? 

A You said expenditures? 

Q Expenditures, costs. 
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A costs. I did not look at any costs for the market 

test. The scope of my testimony was strictly for the 

experiment period. 

Q So you didn't look at any current expenditures to 

prepare for the experiment? 

A I did not look at any costs for the market test. 

Q You were looking at costs for the experiment? 

A I was looking at costs, yes, for the experiment. 

Q Do you know whether any of those costs have been 

incurred yet? 

A My testimony was to provide the total cost over 

the life of the experiment and I cannot comment on what cost 

has been expended, that was not within the scope of my 

testimony. 

Q So you didn't look at expenditures made during the 

market test. That wasn't the purpose of your testimony, to 

look at expenditures that are being made now to prepare for 

the experiment. Is that correct? 

A Yes, the purpose of my testimony was to look at 

all costs related to the experiment period, and not those 

related to the period of the market test. 

Q Again I'm going to refer to page 48 of the 

Commission's market test decision. In the last paragraph 

the Commission mentions the Fast Forward address checking 

system. Would you know whether that's currently in place 
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for Mailing Online pieces? 

A Currently in place for the market test? 

Q Yes. 

A I cannot comment on that. 

Q Why is it that you can't comment? 

A I did not actively go out to find the answer for 

that. I do recall that it was mentioned during some of my 

conversations. However, 
hi-9 

as to the status of it's been 

implemented, I cannot provide an answer. 

Q And you weren't asked to look at the Fast Forward 

costs that might be incurred during the course of the 

experiment, were you? 

A My -- the analysis that I did for the experiment 

do include costs for the Fast Forward boxes. 

Q For the Fast Forward boxes? 

A Yes. 

Q I'm not familiar with that expression. What are 

the Fast Forward boxes? 

A They are hardware components required to -- I'm 

sorry, I'm just trying to find -- look at the portion where 

it's mentioned, if you bear with me a moment. 

Q Certainly. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Lim, when you find it, 

if you could give us a cite, too, it would be helpful. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. 

MR. HOLLIES: Exhibit A, page 1 of 2, line I think 

29 might be of some assistance. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. Yes, in Exhibit A, Item 

29, I do have an item there that says Fast Forward, and 

there's a quantity of five -- a total quantity of 21. And 

my understanding of these are -- I call them boxes because 

they are very high secure devices that no one can tamper 

with, and so there's no way to provide extra programming. 

There's very little, I believe two commands you can add -- 

and only receive two or three outputs from it. And it's 

essentially a black box in which you don't know what the 

components contain, and it's protected to be tamper-proof 

because it contains sensitive information. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q Do you know what was accomplished by the Fast 

Forward boxes that you just described? 

A My understanding is that they provide -- they have 

information on address -- updated address corrections that 

were made for addresses, so more current address information 

for an address that may not be valid at that time. 

Q So if a customer, a Mailing Online customer, 

entered an address that was for somebody who had moved to a 

new address, would the Fast Forward box then in effect 

readdress the piece, or at least inform a customer that the 
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address being used is incorrect and this is the new address? 

A In terms of the exact functionality, I don't 

have -- I cannot comment upon. I did understand that there 

would be a certain number of these boxes used in the 

application for those purposes. As to the exact 

functionality, I did not have to look at. So I'm -- 

Q On page 49 of the Commission's market test 

opinion, if you could turn to that, please -- 

A Okay. 

Q At the beginning of the first full paragraph, the 

Commission states that the costs of advertising and 

marketing that refer to Mailing Online are to be reported 

even when they also refer to other services. 

Do you include any of those costs in your 

testimony? 

MR. HOLLIES: Objection. Mr. Presiding Officer, 

that's beyond the scope of his testimony. She's 

identified -- counsel has identified those as advertising 

costs, which are not part of the information systems cost 

testimony. 

MS. DREIFUSS: In effect then Mr. Hollies is 

stipulating that these advertising and marketing costs are 

not presented in Witness Lim's testimony. Is that correct? 

MR. HOLLIES: My objection stands that this is 

beyond the scope of his testimony. 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Ms. Dreifuss, it is 

advertising. It is not -- can you rephrase the question? 

MS. DREIFUSS: If it is beyond the scope of his 

testimony, I assume it's a fair conclusion that he doesn't 

present these costs in his testimony. I'll leave it at 

that. 

BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

Q The phrase "systems architecture" has been used 

several times throughout the day. I don't know whether 

you've been in a hearing room when it's been used. Have you 

been? 

A Yes, I was sitting in the back. 

Q Is it your understanding that the systems 

architecture for Mailing Online changed very dramatically 

from the time the case was first filed until the time that 

your testimony is now being presented? 

A The system architecture has changed; yes. 

Q What are the components of the system 

architecture? 

A Is your question to -- 

Q Just in general terms what would that comprise? 

A Specific to the MOL system architecture? 

Q Yes, specific to G&e MOL. 

A Well, I mentioned -- they're listed in the 

exhibit, Exhibit A, which talks about the systems 
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development and implementation under hardware, and you do 

see a listing of those components. They comprise mostly of 
54n 

I guess the sun box, which is the MOL controller, and I 
cub:)( 

mentioned the e&&es boxes before, and the linkage to the 

print sites through routers and fire walls. And in essence 

that's the main hardware components for the MOL systems 

architecture. 

Q Is there any customized software which is part of 

the systems architecture for MOL? 

A There would be some applications that would be 

developed for MOL. 

Q Are the costs of that development presented 

somewhere in your exhibits? 

A Yes, they are. 

Q Could you show them to me, please, or point them 

out to me? 

A They fall under the MOL in Exhibit A of my 

testimony on page 2 under MOL system development and 

implementation. They fall under services and are included 

in the MOL application development cost, which is listed in 

item 63. 

Q At the beginning of our discussion, you mentioned 

that Compaq was the consulting firm that designed MOL. Is 

that correct? 

A That's correct. 
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Q Are the costs of Compaq's services reflected in 

your exhibits? 

A Yes, they are. 

Q Where would they be reflected? 

A The costs of the development, although they are 

stated here as the manufacturer's -- as Marconi for that 

element, these are in essence costs that are -- will be -- 

that are associated with Compaq in the development of the 

MOL software. 

Q Could you give me a citation to a line, please? 

A Sorry. It's the same citation I had before, which 

is 63, the MOL application development, in which I have cost 

there which you mentioned for development of applications, 

and these are -- these costs or prices include the services 

of Compaq. 

Q Where did you get the $5,120,671 figure? 

A These were information provided to me by Compaq in 

determining what would be required to develop the MOL system 

and some of the applications. 

Q Do you know if any portion of that has been paid 

to Compaq yet? 

A I do not know. 

Q Was that their estimate of, in effect, the bill 

that they are going to present the Postal Service by the 

time MOL is fully developed? 
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A This was their estimates of the costs that would 

be involved. 

Q Do you know if there is -- if Compaq entered into 

a contract with the Postal Service to provide the system 

design? 

A I'm sorry. Could you repeat that question? 

Q Do you know if Compaq entered into a contract with 

the Postal Service to undertake the system design and 

development? 

A Since they are the contractor to design the MOL 

program, I assume they underwent some sort of contract with 

the Postal Service, yes. 

Q Did you have a chance to look at that contract? 

A I had no reason to look at that contract. 

Q What form did the information take that they gave 

you that caused you to conclude that it was approximately 

$5.1 million for their work? 

A There's a series of projections made based on the 

number of resources that will be required to develop the 

applications, some costs, from what I can recall, some costs 

involved with their travel expenses and so forth. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Commissioner LeBlanc, the Postal 

Service provided similar information in Library Reference 7. 

This was a contract between Cordant -- I believe I have that 

name right, Cordant and the Postal Service to design what 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 
-- 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

was originally called Netpost, and I would like to ask that 

if the Postal Service -- ask counsel for the Postal Service 

to provide similar -- a similar set of contract information, 

if such exists, including any updates or modifications to 

the contract. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: You are talking about for 

Compaq, though? 

MS. DREIFUSS: For Compaq, yes. Well, actually, I 

really should ask for it for the POL system design and for 

the MOL system design. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: So, to make sure I am 

understanding what you are asking for, you just want the 

total POL and MOL breakout or design that came from Compaq, 

and the cost involved? 

MS. DREIFUSS: I would like to see the total -- 

the contract for the work that Compaq is performing, and 

will continue to perform for the Postal Service, for the 

development of POL and for the development of MOL. I would 

like to see the total, and I would also like to see it 

broken down, if possible, into MOL's specific design and 

POL's specific design. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: So you want the contract 

price and the contract breakout of what is in the design? 

MS. DREIFUSS: Yes. I don't know exactly what 

form that will take, and I don't think Mr. Lim knows either, 
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but, generally, that is what I would like. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Hollies. 

MR. HOLLIES: Well, I guess at the outset here, I 

am inclined to wonder whether the discovery deadlines that 

we have had in this case really have any meaning. This is 

something that the OCA certainly could have requested 

before. They have asked for contract information before, 

and we have provided it before. In general, Witness Lim 

worked directly with the providers and did not go examining 

contracts, so that is why he is not able to answer those 

questions. 

I might also add that the request here is rather 

specific. So my first response is that we would object on 

the grounds of timeliness and would also point out that if 

there are some specific contracts that are necessary to the 

Commission's review of this request, we will certainly 

endeavor to locate and provide those. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: With all due respect, Mr. 

Hollies, you let me be the deciding factor as the discovery 

and how the whole process runs, that is my choice and the 

Commission's choice. 

MR. HOLLIES: Absolutely. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Second of all, Ms. Dreifuss 

has a legitimate question. So, unless there is a major 

problem here, I would tend to think that you ought to have 
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that on record. If you have got $5,120,000 right here, that 

you ought to have some way of checking out the Compaq 

contract. So, unless there is a problem, I will expect it 

from the Postal Service within seven days. 

Is that a problem with anybody? If there is, Mr. 

Hollies, please either contact our legal office, contact me 

or put it in writing. We will be more than happy to look to 

it and see where we go from there. But I would tend to 

think that that should be, and I don't want to put words in 

your mouth, but that should be something that should be 

easily -- you could put your hands on fairly easily, but I 

may be wrong. But I will leave that to you, within seven 

days. 

MR. HOLLIES: We will certainly take a look at the 

transcript and see if we understand what is being sought 

here and if we -- and we will work it out. We will do 

something and find the right answer. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: And if there is a problem, 

I want to make sure that you understand the seven day 

process here. 

MR. HOLLIES: I understand. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Because we are trying to 

keep the timetable, as I said earlier, to as tight a finish 

as we can here. 

MR. HOLLIES: I can appreciate that and, 
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certainly, if I have any trouble, I will be in contact with 

the Commission staff. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: That's fine. Mr. Wiggins, 

you look like you want to say something. Did you want to 

make a comment? 

MR. WIGGINS: You have ruled and I think you ruled 

right. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: With all due respect, it is 

still done, Mr. Wiggins. Moving right along -- just 

teasing. Moving right along, Ms. Dreifuss. 

MS. DREIFUSS: Well, I had some luck with my first 

request, so I am going to go for a second, see if I can have 

equal success. I know Witness Lim wasn't familiar with 

Library Reference 7, that was the contract -- I think the 

name is Cordant, for the Netpost system design. I would 

like to know if that cost is reflected in the total 

information systems' costs that Witness Lim presents in his 

testimony. I just couldn't tell for sure whether it was or 

not since he wasn't familiar with it. So I would like to 

ask the Postal Service to tell us -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: So, specifically, you 

are -- 

MS. DREIFUSS: Give us an institutional response 

on whether the Library Reference 7 Netpost contract costs 

are reflected in the total information systems' costs that 
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1 Witness Lim presents. 

2 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Did you ask Mr. Lim that a 

3 minute ago? 

4 MS. DREIFUSS: I did it early on. 

5 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: If you did, his comment 

6 was, as I recall, that you did not know, is that correct? 

7 You asked it or he asked it -- she asked it earlier on. 

8 THE WITNESS: Yes, I believe I said I did not 

9 know. 

10 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: And is that still your 

11 comment then? Before we give it to the Postal Service as an 

12 institution, I want to make sure that you couldn't comment 

13 on that. 

14 THE WITNESS: I could not comment on it because I 

15 did not have that information. 

16 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Okay. Mr. Hollies. 

I.7 MR. HOLLIES: I think I know, but I am not sure. 

18 We can check and get back to you. I know that contract has 

19 been completed, but that doesn't necessarily answer the 

20 question. We can get back on that one. 

21 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Let's stay within the same 

22 seven day timeframe then. Ms. Dreifuss. 

23 MS. DREIFUSS: Well, I really should go for a 

24 third, but I am just -- 

25 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Don't push your luck now, 
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you -- 

MS. DREIFUSS: I am just out of requests, and I 

don't have any other cross-examination. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: That will be fine. Mr. 

Lim, you have been on the stand now a while. Are you doing 

all right? Do you want to take a break here a minute? 

THE WITNESS: Do you mind if I take a break? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: All right. Let's take a 10 

minute break, and we will pick up with Mr. Wiggins in 10 

minutes. 

[Recess.] 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Let's go back on the 

record. Mr. Wiggins? 

MR. WIGGINS: Thank you, Mr. Presiding Officer. 

CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q Mr. Lim, I'm Frank Wiggins and I am here for 

Pitney Bowes. 

You said that you were retained for this project 

in November. I assume that is November of 1998? 

A Yes. 

Q And when did you conclude your work? 

A The day I filed my testimony. 

Q On the 14th? 

A That's when I concluded my work of providing the 
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testimony, yes, on the 14th. 

Q And were you employed full-time at this task 

during that interval from November through mid-January? 

A Pretty much yes. 

Q You have in your testimony what I think of as six 

substantive exhibits -- Exhibits A through F. 

You have at page 4 of your testimony another but 

not identical A through F called Functional Components. Is 

there a relationship between those two sets of things? 

A No. There are no relationships. 

Q Why not? Why didn't you divide out the costs in 

terms of the functional components that you have got listed 

at page 4? Is there some reason for that? 

A The exhibits and the items listed on page 4 are 

completely different things. What I have listed on page 4 

are those areas which I determined were shared and which a 

cost driver was used to determine which costs were caused by 

MOL. 

The tables and exhibits which I provide in A 

through F are broken down by the different areas which I 

have identified, the functional areas that I have identified 

in my -- the Functional Overview on page 7 and so that was 

the framework in which I built to conduct the analysis that 

I did, breaking down into those functional areas those four 

areas and then across with those various cost categories 
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that I looked at, which is in essence what Table 3 sort of 

summarizes. 

Q And you say you developed those functional areas. 

Did I hear that correctly? 

A Yes. This is my -- the model that I used for my 

testimony, yes, so I developed this model. 

Q You created it? It wasn't given to you by the 

Postal Service? 

A That is correct. 

Q You talked in your colloquy with Ms. Dreifuss 

about various "areas identified" -- those were words that 

you used recurringly. 

Can you say to me in maybe a few more words what 

you mean by that? 

A Sure. What I meant by that were I would say the 

functional areas that were identified. For example, the 

area that -- the link to the print site is one area that I 

would say would be an area, a functional area, and looking 

at that area you could say that all those were costs 

associated with MOL so -- 

Q I'm sorry -- 

A I'm sorry. An area to me would be something of 

that nature, a print site, and then another area would be 

the processing of the jobs that were submitted for -- to be 

later printed by the print sites. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



4 

5 

6 

7 

a 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

la 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q The areas identified are summarized on A through F 

on 4, is that right? 

A Could you repeat that? Page 4, did you say? 

Q Page 4, Functional Components they are called 

there, A through F. Do those correspond to the areas 

identified? 

A No. These areas which are listed A through F on 

page 4 correspond to in essence or correspond to the Step 4 

of my methodology, which is to look at the areas which are 

shared, which are POL components which are shared by MOL and 

therefore in identifying those areas assigning a proportion 

of those costs to MOL. 

Q So there are other areas that were identified that 

did not entail shared costs, is that what you are saying? 

A No. These were the areas that were identified as 

areas that had shared costs with MOL. 

Q I understand that, but did you identify other 

areas where there were not shared costs, where there were 

MOL-specific costs? 

A In terms of identification, no. There was no need 

to delve into the details of other areas, of other areas not 

pertaining to MOL. 

Q No, no -- areas other than the shared cost 

areas -- 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Specific to MOL. 
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1 BY MR. WIGGINS: 

2 Q -- that did pertain to MOL.? Did you identify any 

3 areas such as those? 

4 A There were areas, yes. I did not look into the 

5 details of those areas and considered as an area that I did 

6 not have to analyze. 

7 MR. HOLLIES: Excuse me for interjecting here. Mr. 

a Presiding Officer, we might be able to move this along were 

9 you to ask counsel to direct his attention to page 8 of his 

10 testimony. 

11 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Counsel, try page a. 

12 BY MR. WIGGINS: 

13 Q Okay. Let's look at page 8. Do you have a? 

14 A Yes, I do. 

15 Q How does this fit into your testimony concerning 

16 identified areas? Does this disclose to me all of the areas 

17 that you identified? 

ia A I have gone through and identified or described 

19 the areas which are what I consider MOL-specific and then go 

20 on to describe areas which I consider part of both MOL -- 

21 part of POL but are caused by MOL and talk about those 

22 areas, yes. 

23 Q And where on page 8 do I see the list of those 

24 areas? Is it in the table at the top? Is it -- 

25 A It's a continuation of this whole section, which 
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is the Mailing Online functional overview in which those 

functional areas are broken down into those, in the large 

respects into those two components, MOL-specific and if you 

look under B, the specific MOL/POL costs. 

Q And this matches up to your exhibits, correct? 

A No. The exhibits are completely a different area 

and they -- in the sense that the functional areas 

identified the MOL system's development and implementation, 

the administrative management and maintenance, the help 

desks and print sites. Yes, those -- that matches up with 

the categorization I use in my exhibits. 

I didn't mean to imply and I think there's some 

confusion there if any of that A matches with A in any way, 

even with your previous reference that you had to page 4, so 

there's no link that way but -- 

Q They are not alphabetically linked -- 

A Yes. 

Q -- but there is some analytic overlap, is that -- 

A Yes. That is the model that I developed to 

analyze my costs. 

Q And was there some -- you talk about cost drivers. 

Talk to me about an analysis driver. Was there something 

that compelled you or persuaded you to adopt the analytic 

pattern that we see here? 

Sort of run me through your thinking from the 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



1 
.--- 2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

a 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

la 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

minute you walked in through the door until you had settled 

on the analytic structure that we see in your testimony. 

A Well, again I am presented with the universe of 

POL areas or looking at my methodology, the Step 1 explains 

that I am presented with a universe of the complete POL 

system which includes both MOL and SOL -- 

Q Let me ask you just to pause at that point. I'm 

sorry to interrupt but just to clarify. 

A Sure. 

Q What actually did you see or what were you told to 

give you that picture at the very top of your flow chart? 

A Those were, I guess, more conceptual 

understandings of what those programs would entail and what 

those components would -- not components but the -- what 

those programs would function, what sort of functions they 

would perform. 

Q And do you remember how that was conveyed to you? 

A It was my understanding that -- in conversations I 

had with various people that POL was the umbrella for the 

various services and MOL was a component of that. 

Q Okay, so I stopped you as you were running again 

down your flow chart at page 3. 

A Okay. 

Q Where are we on the flow chart now? We have just 

concluded Step 1 at the very top? 
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1 A Yes. 

2 Q Okay -- and you then get down to two, which you 

3 describe as areas of the complete POL system that are 

4 affected by the existence of the MOL program. Tell me how 

5 you performed -- what was your thinking in making that, in 

6 concluding that step? 

7 A Well, I had to figure out the best approach to 

a come up with which costs would be -- that I should include 

9 in my testimony, and my thought was that that would be the 

10 best approach to undertake in order to determine those 

11 costs. 

12 Q Was there some sort of a test that you formulated 

13 in your mind as to how to make that distinction? Was there 

14 a standard that you applied? 

15 A To make this distinction -- 

16 Q Yes. 

17 A -- that I do in Step 2? 

ia Q The Step 2 distinction, correct. 

19 A In essence -- yes. I mean the step would be to 

20 ask that question which I explain in page 4 is what areas 

21 are affected by the existence of the MOL Program, which is 

22 at line 2 and 3. I mean in essence that was the question I 

23 posed and that was the step I took. 

24 Q And in determining the answer to that program -- 

25 to that question, that Step 2 question, was there a standard 
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that you applied that said okay, if this is the case then I 

am going to determine that this is not affected by the 

existence of the MOL Program? 

A Could you clarify your definition, what the 

standard means? I in essence applied this question and -- 

Q Sure. I understand applying the question but how 

did you know what was the right answer? 

A How did I know -- well, I used my -- knowing the 

conceptual functions of the larger programs, I determined 

that these were what were affected by the MOL Program. 

Q Okay, but when you use relational words like 

affected by, there can be a number of different standards. 

You could have a standard that said I am going to determine 

that it is not affected by the existence of the MOL Program 

if it has utterly nothing conceivable to do with the MOL 

program. That is a standard. That is high standard. 

Or you could have a standard that said, well, I am going to 

consider it not affected if it didn't have very much to do 

with the MOL Program. 

Can you place it someplace on that continuum and 

describe what your standard was? 

A That one extreme that you had, the first case, 
Ml7‘ 

where it is absolutely nothing to do with MO program, I mean 

that -- that standard obviously would be outside the range 

of what this question asks, so that would be beyond -- I 
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1 mean that would be beyond the scope of my testimony. 

2 In your second standard which you had, which was 

3 there are some components or there may be some effect of 

4 MOL, two of those areas are areas that I would have looked 

5 at. 

6 Q So that you determined that something would be 

7 considered an MOL or at least parts of the cost of something 

8 would be determined to be MOL-related if it had a reasonable 

9 lot to do with MOL, is that what you are saying? 

10 A Maybe a better phrase would be to say that it was 

11 caused by MOL, that these requirements or these components 

12 was caused by MOL. 

13 Q And by caused you mean "but for" causation? -- 

14 "But for MOL, this cost would not have existed." 

15 A Yes. If MOL were to go away these costs would not 

16 exist. 

17 Q Okay. When you were talking with Ms. Dreifuss 

18 about the Marconi/Compaq contract, you said that the 

19 answer -- the question that was being put to Compaq is what 

20 would be required to do the MOL system. Do I remember that 

21 correctly? Is that accurate? What do you believe that the 

22 task represented by the $5.1 million that you and Ms. 

23 Dreifuss talked about was? What was the undertaking? 

24 A Oh, the amount quoted in my testimony is the cost 

25 of all the resources that would be required to develop the 
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MOL applications and the applications needed to make the MOL 

program work. 

Q And was that job of work included by the time that 

you came on the scene in November? 

A No, my understanding that the rollout date is 

July, that that's when the start of the experiment will 

begin, they did not complete all the development of the 

system in November. 

Q So that work is ongoing? 

A Yes. 

Q And you testified with Ms. Dreifuss that you were 

aware of the fact that there had been a change to the MOL 

system architecture at some point in time. Is that right? 

A I believe the reference was to comments made by 

the previous witnesses that were on the stand in reference 

to the difference in the amount that is presented in my 

testimony as reference to another amount presented by 

previous testimony, specifically Witness Stirewalt. And my 

comment was that the system had changed in respects to the 

system that was presented by Witness Stirewalt. 

Q You answered an interrogatory that I propounded, 

Number ST9-2, with respect to what I believe to be an 

element of that change. Could you get that in front of you? 

A Yes, I have that. 

Q And you say to me that you will not confirm that 
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the number 5874836 is comparable to the number 22507966. IS 

that still your position? 

A Yes, it is. 

Q And you go on to say some things that I must say I 

don't really clearly understand. Can you resummarize in 

slightly different terms the point that you're trying to 

make to me here? 

A Okay. The point was that -- your question was are 

these numbers comparable, and I just I guess intuitively 

even from a mathematical standpoint when you have two 

numbers and you ask if they're comparable, mathematically I 

would say if they're not equal with the same numbers, if 1 

is not 1 or 2 is not 2, then they're not comparable. so I 

wasn't really clear on what you were trying to refer to when 

you said comparable. And I tried to define what that word 

might have meant, and try to provide an answer. 

Q Let me say in slightly different words what I was 

trying to get at, and maybe we can get to a common ground 

here. 

A Okay. 

Q Am I right in thinking that each of those numbers 

represents the sum of one-time and variable information 

system costs? 

A My testimony is the sum of one-time and variable 

costs. I cannot comment if they are one-time or variable. 
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As far as I can recall, Witness Stirewalt may not have used 

the same terminology, so I cannot say if he would view them 

as the sum of one-time and variable costs. 

Q Did you rely at all on Mr. Stirewalt's work in 

doing your work? 

A No, I was fortunate that I was able to work with 

the system designers who had already formulated the 

requirements for the system and developed an architecture 

for it. 

Q Okay. So you went to the system designer. And 

did you say give me a list of all of the hardware and all of 

the software that will be necessary to put this thing 

together? 

A In the perfect universe that would have been maybe 

a nice thing to do, but in essence I was tasked to just look 

at the cost for MOL and therefore given that complete 

universe of complete components, I asked a question which 

areas would be affected by MOL and then defined those costs 

and did not get the complete bill of everything in the 

universe. 

Q So you didn't individually personally make the 

judgment of what would be affected by MOL. You relied on 

the judgment of others with regard to that, and then you 

chased down the cost. Is that right? 

A I worked with the system designers and did not 
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take everything in face value. I worked with them to define 

their definitions and to make sure that I agreed, and there 

were points that after conversations were actually added 

based on my suggestions and we came to conclusions that 

these were areas that would be areas affected by MOL. 

Q So there were at least a few occasions on which 

the system designers underdisclosed by your assessment, they 

did not include as affected by MOL things that you thought 

were affected by MOL. Is that what you've just told me? 

A Yes, there were -- it was a series of 

conversations, and so I don't have perfect recollection -- 

Q Sure. 

A But there were components that I suggested would 

be added and were, and I believe there were components that 

were also taken away that were not affected by the MOL 

program. 

Q Do you remember just an example of the first kind 

of thing, something where you thought something should be 

included and then it was added to your consideration? Just 

so we kind of get the texture of this process. 

A Sure. Looking at the six areas, the initial 

thought, if you refer back to page 4 of my testimony where I 

identify A through F, the components shared by MOL and POL, 

for example, component F, which is the T3 connection, the 

Internet connection, initial thought was that maybe that T3 
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line would still have -- would not be affected by the MOL 

program, that there still would have to be a T3 line to the 

system, to POL. And further prodding by myself and 

conversations with the designers we did conclude that at 

least some portion of that cost would have to be allocated 

to MOL, that probably not the full T3 line would be 

necessary, but maybe a fractional of it, a fractional T3 

would probably be the solution implemented if MOL were not 

to exist. So that was a component that I believe was added. 

Q Thank you. The difference between a T3 line which 

you're talking about here and Tl lines, which one sees at 

other places in your testimony -- 

A Yes. 

Q Is capacity. Is that correct, the T3 has more 

capacity? 

A Essentially the T3 is about 28 times a Tl 

capacity. 

Q And your thinking was that there will be some 

volume added to the system by Mailing Online so that you 

need a T3 where perhaps a Tl or two Tl's would otherwise 

have sufficed? 

A Some fraction of a T3 maybe would suffice; yes. 

Q You can fractionalize these things, can you not? 

A Yes. 

Q In your answer to Pitney-Bowes Interrogatory 
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Number 1 to you, we asked about the ratios that appear in 

your testimony and in your tables to allocate costs that are 

shared between MOL and not MOL; correct? 

A Yes. 

Q And you tell me, I say explain those numbers, and 

YOU say, "Read my testimony, dummy. I've already done 

that." Right? 

A Uh -- 

Q You were more -- 

A Yes, I do -- 

Q You were more decorous by far than that, Mr. Lim. 

And you tell me to start looking at page 4, and I see, 

beginning at the bottom of page 4 and continuing over to 

page 5, your explanation of how you come to the 20-percent 

number for Helpdesk. And you say it's based on calls. 

That's the number of calls, correct? 

A That is correct. 

Q Without regard to call duration, because you said 

in answer to a question from the OCA that you didn't have 

information on call duration. 

A That's correct. 

Q It would have been superior, wouldn't it? If 

you'd had that information you would have used it? 

A That is correct. 

Q Okay. 
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MR. WIGGINS: If I might approach the witness, Mr 

Presiding Officer, I would like for him to look at these 

papers. 

[Pause. 1 
BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q Let me ask you first, what did you look at to 

determine call volumes? What information was available to 

you? 

There was some study that was done on the -- by 

on the number of calls that were 

received currently during the market test. In looking at 

allocating these costs, I had to find the best cost driver 

that I had at that time to allocate the costs, and the best 

available information that I had were these numbers that I 
p+ ucikrhdeccw&yI received from a study that was actually done by m 

Q And you told me that it was based on actual 

experience during some portion of the market test? 

A Yes. I believe I have the date, from November the 

7th to December the 25th. 

Q Right. Now, what I have handed to you are copies 

of three pages from three separate biweekly reports from the 

Postal Service, and I have crudely labeled them up at the 

top as Accounting Period 3, Weeks 1 and 2; Accounting Period 

3, Weeks 3 and 4; and Accounting Period 4, Weeks 1 and 2. 
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1 Those are the intervals that corresponded most closely, and 

2 what the Postal Service has given all of us, with the time 

3 period during which you studied costs. You will see that in 

4 the righthand -- the middle column, rather, in each of these 

5 appendices, which are variously called Appendix 3.1 in the 

6 first period, and then Appendix 3 in the second two. 

7 Does the number of calls that you see here seem 

8 consistent to you with the number -- not the total number, 

9 but 20 percent of the number of calls that you saw in the 

10 Price Waterhouse study? 

11 A I would have to verify that. 

12 Q Well, in the first two-week period, for example, 

13 we see that there were 22 MOL related calls, which would 

14 mean during that period you see a hundred calls all told. 

15 Does that seem about right to you? 

16 A I'm sorry. Could you specify where those numbers 

17 came from again? 

18 Q Sure. Look at the first page of what I have given 

19 you, which says AP 3, Weeks 1 and 2. 

20 A Okay. 

21 Q Down at the bottom of that little table there is a 

22 cell that says number of calls, and then there is a number 

23 below that. Do you have that? 

24 A Yes, 22. 

25 Q And it says 22. 
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1 A Yes. 

2 Q Now, I read this as saying there were 22 MOL 

3 related calls during that two-week period, which mean, if 

4 your percentage is right, 20 percent, there were just in 

5 excess of a hundred total calls. And I am asking you 

6 whether, you know, your recollection of what you saw from 

7 the Price Waterhouse study was in that order of magnitude 

8 A Yes. I was -- I don't have -- I wasn't presented 

9 the information in this form, as you have presented me here 

10 today. And I am not sure if -- just looking at that 

11 information that you have presented, that this is what it is 

12 saying, that 22 is just for MOL. For the title, it says 

13 Customer Helpdesk Calls, and I wasn't sure if this is just 

14 for MOL or everything else, or something else. But I can 

15 verify these numbers and verify if these were -&&se the 

16 numbers that I did use. 

17 MR. WIGGINS: I would appreciate that, Mr. 

18 Presiding Officer. 

19 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Is there a specific 

20 timetable we are looking at here, Mr. Wiggins? Is a couple, 

21 two, three -- Monday, all right with you, too, seven days? 

22 MR. WIGGINS: That is just fine, yes. 

23 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Is that going to be a 

24 problem for you, Mr. Lim? 

25 THE WITNESS: No. No, it won't be a problem. 

ANN RILEY & ASSOCIATES, LTD. 
Court Reporters 

1025 Connecticut Avenue, NW, Suite 1014 
Washington, D.C. 20036 

(202) 842-0034 



1 
~?-- 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 
,- 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Okay. Fine. We will be 

talking no later than seven days then in response. 

THE WITNESS: And a written response is how -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: That is correct. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I mean unless you want to 

come back and testify about it. 

THE WITNESS: Well, I just wanted to be sure of 

that. 

MR. WIGGINS: Oh, no, thank you. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Okay. So seven days in 

writing. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you. 

MR. WIGGINS: And with that, Mr. Presiding 

Officer, I have nothing further. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you, Mr. Wiggins. Is 

there any follow-up? Ms. Dreifuss? I believe -- I know I 

have got some questions, and I think Commissioner Goldway 

does. We will start with her this afternoon. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Thank you. I want to 

follow-up on the issue of these Helpdesk phone calls. I am 

a bit confused because it did seem to me in your earlier 

testimony you said that you did not rely on any of the 

market test operational performances to base your 
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projections of what costs would be. Is that right, did I 

understand you correctly? 

THE WITNESS: I would just like to clarify. I 

believe it was pertaining to the costs of, and costs related 

to the -- during the market test. And these were numbers, 

not cost numbers, but studies that were done on the current 

operation of the Helpdesk during the market test. Again, 

based -- 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: So, you did say -- you did 

use the market test data to determine that 20 percent of 

future Helpdesk calls should be charged to this program, to 

the MOL? 

THE WITNESS: That is correct, the data was used. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: But you didn't look at the 

market test to see what percentage of the rest of the system 

was being used for MOL versus the other operation, Shipping 

Online or Post Office Online, to determine what percentages 

might be used in the future in terms of volume, or 

maintenance, or other kinds of operational issues? You just 

used it for the Helpdesk? 

THE WITNESS: That is correct. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: You didn't look at the cost 

of the equipment for the market test in terms of what was 

planned and what was expended to determine what might be the 

current -- a realistic pattern for costs versus real 
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expenditures in the experimental test, did you? 

THE WITNESS: I did not look at costs for the 

market test. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Did you even include the 

costs of the expenditures for the market test when you 

estimated the costs for the experimental test? In other 

words, this first contract that the OCA mentioned, or any of 

the expenditures that were made on market test equipment 

that are going to be phased out when this system 

architecture is all up and running. Did you include any of 

those costs? 

THE WITNESS: No, I did not. My understanding was 

that the experiment phase architecture components would, in 

essence, replace whatever is existing there. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: So any of the one time 

costs to set up the program, from your point of view, don't 

include the market test part? 

THE WITNESS: No, they are just specific to the 

experiment. 

MR. HOLLIES: Excuse me. If Mr. Lim could be 

advised to speak up so that the rest of us could hear him, I 

will try to -- I apologize. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Yes. I can hear him 

because I am right next to him, it is easy. 

THE WITNESS: I apologize. 
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COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: And then, finally, there is 

this sort of gateway you talked about with the POL, and you 

do say that 20 percent of the calls were related to MOL. 

Did you get any information about registration? I mean I 

asked Witness Plunkett, in terms of registration, how many 

people have registered for MOL versus POL, versus SOL, and 

he said he didn't really know, but it was about half and 

half. Did you ever get any of that information about the 

market test? 

THE WITNESS: No, this was just for the Helpdesk 

and the calls that they were receiving. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Okay. And then other 

question I had was, I believe OCA has asked for information 

on the service contract with Compaq for systems development, 

but there is also a big item in your exhibit, if I can find 

the page, for the Helpdesk and maintenance, which is a 

Compaq contract, as I read it here. Let me see if I can 

find it. Yes, it is Exhibit E, line 17. 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Well, and then line 18 as 

well. That is a major expenditure with Compaq, and in my 

simple mind I can see the telephone operators answering the 

phone and that, I assume, is the personnel in line 10. I 

don't quite understand what the services are for an ongoing 

system, and I wondered if we could get the same kind of 
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information that we are getting for the systems development 

part of the Compaq operation for this part of the operation. 

Mr. Chairman, do you think we could? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Hollies, do you 

understand what Commissioner Goldway is asking? 

MR. HOLLIES: I am not sure that I do, but let me 

try. It sounds like you are asking for employee hours. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: No, I am asking for what 

this contract, or this arrangement with Compaq is relating 

to ongoing services as opposed to the systems development. 

MR. HOLLIES: Well, they are running a Helpdesk. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: And what -- yes, well, are 

they people? Are those employees? 

MR. HOLLIES: Well, we have a contract with Compaq 

to run the Helpdesk. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Okay. 

MR. HOLLIES: Go ahead, I am missing something. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: I guess I want to see that 

contract or whatever we can with regards to -- yes, I guess 

I want to see if there is this outside contract for -- 

MR. HOLLIES: We did previously take a homework 

assignment regarding the Compaq contract, and if this is a 

different contract, we will subsume your request under that 

one. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Thank you. 
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MR. HOLLIES: And if it is the same contract, we 
ev ;denf 

will try and make that &. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Thank you. That's what I 

wanted to clarify. Okay. 

And, finally, I still have this question about 

usage of the market test versus the experimental test, and I 

wondered whether you could, from a technical point of view, 

explain to me why you think that there is going to be much 

more volume usage in the experimental as opposed to what we 

currently have under the market test? Is this new system 

that is being put in place going to somehow facilitate more 

use than we seem to be having right now? 

THE WITNESS: The focus of my testimony was 

strictly on the experiment, but from my just general 

understanding is that the market test was limited to various 

markets. This experiment phase is a national rollout, and I 

think that's a completely different audience and user base. 

So that might -- 1 believe that would account for difference 

in volume projections. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Is it going to go faster? 

Are people going to be able to get the information faster on 

their screen, or, I mean, is it a speedier program? Is it 

easier to see? Is it different? Does the screen look 

different from the current one? 

THE WITNESS: I believe some changes will be made 
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in the development of the Web pages, that you do have a 

different system in place also, and so there's a lot of 

caretaking in ensuring timeliness of delivery and making 

sure that it functions well. 

So I think, not knowing the system that's in place 

now accurately, I could assume that it would be a better 

service in some way, that it would be probably maybe a 

little faster in some way. I do know that the Web pages 

would be updated too to reflect new information and so 

forth. So there will be changes going on with the 

experiment. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Okay. Thank you. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Commissioner? 

Mr. Lim, just a followup on what Commissioner 

Goldway was asking you. Do you know whether those costs, 

those Helpdesk ongoing costs, the situation, are they 

directly -- do they vary with the volume? Are they incurred 

regardless of the number of MOL mail pieces? Or do you 

know? 

THE WITNESS: I do not know. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Do you know who might know? 

THE WITNESS: The effects of volume of mail pieces 

to the -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: No, no. In other words, do 

those costs vary with volume? 
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THE WITNESS: Volume of mail pieces. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Right. 

THE WITNESS: Just some of my thoughts -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I mean, if you don't know, 

that's okay. I just thought you may -- you said you don't 

know, but I just wondered whether or not you knew anybody 

who did know that you had dealt with possibly. 

THE WITNESS: I'm not aware of anyone. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: That's fine. 

Now a little quick housekeeping matter before we 

move on, Mr. Hollies. In my really number 22, very end, and 

it was talked about with Ms. Dreifuss, I asked about Witness 

Lim is directed to be prepared to comprehensively describe 

all functional components of POL that he concludes are not 

related to MOL and the reasons for those conclusions at the 

hearings today. 

Now I understand it caught him at short notice and 

I believe his response was he didn't know or whatever it may 

be. Can you check into that for us and get back with us in 

seven days? 

MR. HOLLIES: Yes, I can even make a statement 

right now. As I believe Mr. Lim explained, his analytical 

methodology did not require that he examine the total 

universe of Postoffice Online. Rather, his focus was what's 

caused by Mailing Online and if Mailing Online went away, 
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would these costs also go away. And he's done a very 

comprehensive job of that. 

The OCA at times has appeared to be interested in 

the total pool of POL costs, and those have simply not been 

examined on that order of scale. We have not taken a 

top-down focus on those costs. We believe we have provided 

the information that is fully appropriate. We believe we 

have identified all of those components of MOL which are -- 

excuse me, those elements of POL which in any way have 

MOL-derived costs, and we have provided those entire pools 

to the Commission plus our allocation factors. 

This last -- one of the recent lines of 

questioning about the number of calls to the Helpdesk which 

were MOL-related as opposed to POL-related focus on one of 

the allocation factors Witness Lim used. Indeed, an 

extension of his analysis might suggest that the proportion 

of calls seen over a larger segment of time during the 

market test might be a basis for using a different 

allocation factor. So we believe we have given to the 

Commission that pool of costs which might be amenable to a 

further allocation using factors other than those chosen by 

Witness Lim. 

Now if we had to go back and examine POL for its 

entire pool of costs, we would be talking about -- I've been 

told not to use the words "order of magnitude" -- we would 
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be talking about a significant further effort that in my 

personal estimation would require somewhat more time than 

Witness Lim required to prepare his testimony. So this is 

not a small undertaking. 

So that I can tell you right now. I think we've 

given you the pools of costs that in some sense are shared 

with MOL, and we also are going to be providing some 

additional information as part of the reporting 

requirements, for example, the advertising that you asked 

for. That information will be forthcoming, and with those 

two sets of costs, I believe the Commission has everything 

that would be -- would go away if MOL went away, or 

conversely that are caused by MOL's existence. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: First off, would you repeat 

that all if the Presiding Officer got you to stand up and 

raise your right hand and swear you in? 

MR. HOLLIES: I'm not prepared to take the stand. 

No. It's not what I've been asked to do. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: So that really wasn't -- that 

really wasn't testimony then. It was just -- 

MR. HOLLIES: It was a response to his question. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: It was just rebuttal. Okay. 

You just did the rebuttal for your witness. Okay. I just 

wanted to make sure that I understood that you weren't 

giving testimony that was going to be relied on by anyone. 
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Do I understand correctly that what you just said 

means that you gave more or that the witness here has 

provided more than just the incremental costs associated 

with MOL? I understood you to say that basically you 

provided the incremental cost and then you provided some 

other information out here on the periphery. 

MR. HOLLIES: Well, I believe you're aware we've 

taken the position that the advertising costs are those of 

POL and ought not be allocated if that's the other stuff, 

but as soon as we start getting into the words of art in 

postal costing, to wit, incremental costs, I'm afraid I 

would need to defer to more experienced personnel. 

There is one other thing I could provide for the 

benefit of the Commission. No, this is not testimony 

either, Mr. Chairman -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Well, let me ask Mr. Lim one 

question then. 

Do I understand that the costs in your study 

represent the cost that would disappear if MOL disappeared 

or was not offered? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Okay. So then the costs that 

you presented are the incremental costs of MOL. That's a 

term of art, and if you don't feel comfortable with it, 

that'11 be fine, I'11 withdraw the question. Your last 
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1 answer I think told me what I wanted to know. 

2 Okay. I'll just stop there, I think. 

3 Thank you, Mr. Presiding Officer. 

4 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: That will answer that part 

5 Let me shift gears on you, Mr. Lim. Your 

6 testimony increased the cost presented by Witness Seckar 

7 quite a bit, did it not? 

8 THE WITNESS: Witness Seckar? 

9 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Yes. I say the name wrong 

10 every time. I apologize if he's -- yes, there he is. 

11 THE WITNESS: Sorry, could you repeat that 

12 question? 

13 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Your testimony seems to me 

14 to increase the cost that Mr. Seckar comes up with quite a 

15 bit. Is that a fair characterization? 

16 THE WITNESS: Yes, I understand he uses my costs 

17 which I present to him, and so those have changed based on 

18 previous numbers that were presented by a previous witness 

19 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Can you explain then what 

20 changes in the system development are reflected in your 

21 testimony that are not in his? 

22 THE WITNESS: Yes. In essence I think the system 

23 has changed to allow for I think better service. 

24 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I'm sorry, I didn't hear 

25 that. Better what? 
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THE WITNESS: Better service. That it allows for 

more redundancy, more failover capacity. It allows for 

better, more efficient processing of jobs. I haven't done a 

detailed study of what was presented before, but in terms of 

the architecture too I assume it's -- my understanding is 

it's a different architecture in terms of the way the jobs 

are processed. It's not centralized, but in effect 

distributed across different processes that are set up. And 

there is failover and redundancy to allow for any 

contingency as part of the contingency plan. so -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Whose contingency plan? 

You said a contingency plan? The Postal Service's 

contingency plan? 

THE WITNESS: No, if the -- if, say, the San Mateo 

site were to fail, then Raleigh would take over as the 

backup site. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Oh. 

THE WITNESS: And so a line for those 

capabilities -- I think in general you're talking -- looking 

at a better service, and the system architecture has changed 

to reflect that. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: And whose idea was it to do 

this? I mean, did this evolve? Was it a management 

decision? Was it your decision as to contractor? I mean, 

who made these decision changes? 
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THE WITNESS: I believe it was the job of the 

contractors to come up with the design of the system. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Does your testimony then 

reflect a change in the capacity requirements of the MOL 

system at all? 

THE WITNESS: The requirements that was used by 

the systems designers and design of the architecture was 

that there would be 5000 sessions for MOL and 5000 

concurrent sessions for POL and SOL. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: With all due respect, I 

don't think you answered the question. Does your testimony 

reflect a change in the capacity requirements? 

THE WITNESS: I did not analyze the capacity 

requirements for the previous system but it is my general 

understand that there is a change in the capacity, yes. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: But you didn't analyze it 

to see what changes to the system were made to increase the 

capacity in other words? 

THE WITNESS: That is correct. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Do you have any knowledge 

about the cost of incorporating a rebate system into the MOL 

service? 

THE WITNESS: No, I do not. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Does your testimony reflect 

any expenses made to increase the batching capacity of the 
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MOL system? 

THE WITNESS: Batching capacity -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Are you not familiar with 

that term? 

THE WITNESS: Could you clarify that? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: All you have to say is if 

you are not familiar with the batching term, which is 

pulling the stuff together, so in effect you are not 

familiar with how that operates then? 

You didn't look at that when you came up with 

you --k 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: It's at the printer end. 

THE WITNESS: My understanding is that the jobs 

would be sent to the print sites -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Correct. 

THE WITNESS: -- and they may be sent in batches. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I think that's all I've 

got. Are there any other further questions from the bench? 

[No response.] 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Any follow-up based on the 

questions from the bench? Mr. Wiggins? 

MR. WIGGINS: No, I do not have follow-up. I was 

going to offer the numbers that I showed to the witness for 

the sake of the clarity of the record and ask that they be 

transcribed. 
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COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: You don't want to have that 

as a cross examination witness -- 

MR. WIGGINS: I have marked it as a cross 

examination exhibit. I am not asking that it be admitted 

for the truth of what it contains. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Oh, okay. Fine. Any 

objection, Mr. Hollies? 

MR. HOLLIES: Fine. 

THE REPORTER: Would you like it transcribed in? 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Please. I'm sorry -- thank 

you. 

[Cross Examination Exhibit 

PB-Lim-XE-1 was received into 

evidence and transcribed into the 

record.] 
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MR. HOLLIES: Mr. Presiding Officer, I have a 

further piece of information which I believe will be 

well-received regarding the language in Presiding Officer's 

ruling and what I now understand I can make as an offer by 

way of homework. 

The last sentence of the body of the Ruling 22 

states, "Witness Lim is directed to be prepared to 

comprehensively describe all functional components of POL 

that he concludes are not related to MOL, and the reasons 

for those conclusions" -- it then goes on to say at the 

hearings on February 5, 1999. 

I am informed that the Postal Service is capable 

of and prepared to, on a one-week turn-around schedule take 

a homework assignment and identify those functions for the 

Commission. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Well, you took the words 

right out of my mouth, Mr. Hollies, because I was coming 

back to that. That is exactly what I was going to ask you 

to do, so let's give it the seven days and that one-week 

turn-around that you talked about. 

Since there is no follow-up from the questions on 

the bench, do you need some time with your witness? 

MR. HOLLIES: I do. I would like 15 minutes. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: You've got it. We will 

come back in 15 minutes. We'll go off the record, Mr. 
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Reporter. 

[Recess.] 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Reporter, we will go 

back on the record now, if you will. 

Before -- Mr. Hollies, I want to make sure that we 

had a complete understanding on my Ruling 22. We are 

talking functional components and not costing data. 

MR. HOLLIES: Absolutely. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Okay. I just wanted to 

make sure there at the end, because I had it to come back 

to, and, again, I wanted to make sure that it was not the 

costing side which you alluded to before, so I wanted to 

make sure of that. 

MR. HOLLIES: Right. We are looking at the 

functional components of Post Office Online that are 

basically excluded and, necessarily, therefore, it would be 

a qualitative description of them. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Correct. All right. I'm 

sorry, you can go ahead. 

MR. HOLLIES: We do have a few redirect questions. 

This will be quite brief. 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. HOLLIES: 

Q Mr. Lim, do you recall that during your 

cross-examination there were some questions about 
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registration costs? 

A Yes. 

Q Are any registration costs allocated to MOL in 

your testimony? 

A Yes. The registration -- the database I mentioned 

and the hard drive space allocated will contain data that is 

necessary for usage by the registration application. 

Q Is the development effort for the MOL experiment 

already underway? 

A Yes, it is. 

Q Are any of the costs reflected in your testimony 

incurred during the market test period? 

A Yes, they are. 

MR. HOLLIES: I have no further questions. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I may have one. 

Commissioner Goldway. Excuse me. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: I thought I had asked 

about -- 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Commissioner Goldway, 

excuse me moment. Mr. Wiggins, do you have any -- I'm 

sorry. 

MR. WIGGINS: Just one. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Did the redirect generate 
7e4 

any recross here? Before we 9 to the bench. 

MR. WIGGINS: Just one and it is short. 
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RECROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. WIGGINS: 

Q You and I talked a little bit before about the 

cost of the T3 line. 

A Yes. 

Q That brings Internet traffic directly to San Mate0 

and Raleigh, is that correct? 

A Yes. 

Q When you were allocating the cost of that T3 line, 

did you think about registration traffic? 

A The cost allocation that I used was the concurrent 

session requirements that were provided to me. What that 

means is -- what a session is is essentially anyone logging 

on to the system, using the system, for what purpose, it is 

not specified, but for any purpose, a session is a session. 

Q Including the registration session? 

A Yes. 

MR. WIGGINS: Thank you. I have no further 

questions. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Commissioner Goldway. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Yes. I thought when I 

asked you about the differences between market test 

expenditures and costs and the experimental test, that you 

said you hadn't included any of those and you weren't aware 

of them. So I think this question now was -- that you 
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answered, was that there are some costs and expenditures in 

the market test phase already that will -- that are -- that 

carry over and are also part of the experimental development 

cost. Is that what this question and answer that you had 

with Mr. Hollies means? 

THE WITNESS: What I believe the question was, was 

if any of that development that has taken place for the 

experiment, if that is taking place during the time period 

of which the market test is ongoing? And the answer was 

yes. So it is within that. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Okay. So is still some -- 

but there are some discrete cost pools, but the time is 

overlapping. You were talking about the timing of it. 

THE WITNESS: We were just talking about the 

timing of it. 

COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY: Okay. All right. Thank 

you. 

THE WITNESS: Okay. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Anything further? Chairman 

Gleiman. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: To follow-up on Commissioner 

Goldway's question to you, the question was, any of the 

costs incurred during the market test, and your answer was 

yes. Any implies an amount or range of amounts anywhere 

between zero plus a discrete, infinitesimally small amount 
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and the total cost. Would you care to tell us just what 

percentage or dollar amount of any of the cost is incurred 

during the market test as opposed to the experimental phase? 

THE WITNESS: I am afraid I don't have any of that 

dollar amount of what has been expended to date. I do know 

that the development is ongoing because I have talked with 

the system developers and they are working to develop the 

system. So, I assume some costs have been expended, but 

what that amount is, I don't have a number on. 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Do you have any sense of the 

timeframe in which the total amount will be expended? 

THE WITNESS: For the experiment? 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: For those "any" of the costs 

incurred during the market test, the "any," which is a cost 

pool. Is it all going to be spent during the market test? 

THE WITNESS: To get -- 

CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: You don't know how long the 

market test is going to run, so the question then becomes do 

you know how long before the pool of costs that make up the 

I1 any " is going to be expended? Is it going to be another 

month, another two months, another three months, next week, 

two years? 

THE WITNESS: My understanding, I mean the 

development is to create a system ready for the experiment 
ted 

phase. So it is my understanding that the markethends and 
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1 the experiment begins thereafter. It would have to -- the 

2 development of the systems and implementation of systems 

3 would have to occur before the experiment begins. 

4 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: So it is not "any," but all of 

5 the costs then will be incurred during the market test? 

6 THE WITNESS: Maybe a closer definition would be 

7 those one time costs that I mentioned, which is, by 

8 definition, costs that occur before the onset of the 

9 experiment. 

10 CHAIRMAN GLEIMAN: Thank you. 

11 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Any follow-up from the 

12 bench questions? Ms. Dreifuss? 

13 MS. DREIFUSS: I do have a question about the 

14 timing of the expenditures. 

15 FURTHER REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

16 BY MS. DREIFUSS: 

17 Q Are you saying that, generally, the fixed 

ia information systems’ costs will be expended prior to the 

19 initiation of the experiment? 

20 A My statement was that the one time -- my 

21 definition of the one time cost, which I have provided in my 

22 testimony, refers to the costs that occur before the onset 

23 of the experiment in order to initiate the experiment. 

24 Q Are there any fixed costs of adding new print 

25 sites that will be expanded as the experiment proceeds 
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1 rather than before the onset of the experiment? 

2 A I did not use your term "fixed costs,VV and the 

3 only terms I used is one time and ongoing, and I have put 

4 costs in the ongoing -- I’m sorry. The only costs I used is 

5 one time and variable, and the only costs that I allocate 

6 for the print sites are in the variable costs. 

7 Q I see. So any print site related expenditures, 

a past the time of the initiation of the experiment, would be 

9 in the variable cost category? 

10 A That's correct. Yes. 

11 Q The variable costs will continue throughout the 

12 course of the experiment, won't they, the variable 

13 information systems' costs? 

14 A Yes. 

15 Q Have any of them been expended yet, prior to the 

16 onset of the experiment? 

17 A No. By definition, the variable costs are costs 

la that occur after the onset of the experiment. 

19 MS. DREIFUSS: I have no further questions. 

20 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Wiggins? 

21 MR. WIGGINS: No questions. 

22 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Mr. Hollies? 

23 MR. HOLLIES: No questions. I think that that 

24 will do it. Thank you very much. 

25 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: I believe we do have one 
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housekeeping matter to straighten out before we close out 

today. 

MR. HOLLIES: Yes, indeed. When the testimony of 

Witness Lim was submitted to the Reporter, it did not 

apparently at that time actually have the exhibits attached. 

Now, we had considerable discussion about some of those 

exhibits during his oral cross, and I would at this point 

like to give these -- two copies of these to the Reporter 

for inclusion in our record. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Any objections? 

MR. WIGGINS: No, Your Honor. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Ms. Dreifuss? 

MS. DREIFUSS: No, sir. 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Thank you very much, Mr. 

Hollies. 

[Exhibits for the Direct Testimony 

of Chong Bum Lim were received into 

evidence.] 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: Any other further 

housekeeping or problems we need to clear up? 

[No response.] 

COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: That being the case, Mr. 

Lim, we appreciate your appearance here today and your 

contributions to our record, and if there is nothing 

further, you are excused. 
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.- 

1 THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

2 [Witness excused. 1 
3 COMMISSIONER LeBLANC: This concludes our hearing 

4 today, ladies and gentlemen. Transcript corrections for 

5 this hearing are due February 19th. This hearing is 

6 adjourned. Thank you very much. Have a nice weekend. 

7 [Whereupon, at 4:07 p.m., the hearing adjourned. 1 
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